# The Effect of Teneurin C-terminal Associated Peptide-1 (TCAP-1): Protection Against Hypoxic-stress and Regulation of Brain-derived Neurotrophic Factor (BDNF) in Immortalized Hypothalamic N38 Cells

By

# Tiffany Su Jin Ng

A thesis submitted in conformity with the requirements For the degree of Masters of Science in Cello and Systems Biology And a Collaborative Program in Neuroscience

> Department of Cell and Systems Biology University of Toronto

© Copyright by Tiffany Su Jin Ng (2010)



Library and Archives Canada

Published Heritage Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada Bibliothèque et Archives Canada

Direction du Patrimoine de l'édition

395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

Your file Votre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-85380-1

Our file Notre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-85380-1

## NOTICE:

The author has granted a nonexclusive license allowing Library and Archives Canada to reproduce, publish, archive, preserve, conserve, communicate to the public by telecommunication or on the Internet, loan, distrbute and sell theses worldwide, for commercial or noncommercial purposes, in microform, paper, electronic and/or any other formats.

The author retains copyright ownership and moral rights in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission.

In compliance with the Canadian Privacy Act some supporting forms may have been removed from this thesis.

While these forms may be included in the document page count, their removal does not represent any loss of content from the thesis.

# Canada

## AVIS:

L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque et Archives Canada de reproduire, publier, archiver, sauvegarder, conserver, transmettre au public par télécommunication ou par l'Internet, prêter, distribuer et vendre des thèses partout dans le monde, à des fins commerciales ou autres, sur support microforme, papier, électronique et/ou autres formats.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur et des droits moraux qui protege cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

Conformément à la loi canadienne sur la protection de la vie privée, quelques formulaires secondaires ont été enlevés de cette thèse.

Bien que ces formulaires aient inclus dans la pagination, il n'y aura aucun contenu manquant.

# The Effect of Teneurin C-terminal Associated Peptide-1 (TCAP-1): Protection Against Hypoxic-stress and Regulation of Brain-derived Neurotrophic Factor (BDNF) in Immortalized Hypothalamic N38 Cells

#### **Tiffany Ng**

For the degree of Masters of Science in Cell and Systems Biology And a Collaborative Program in Neuroscience (2010)

> Department of Cell and Systems Biology University of Toronto

> > 2010

## Abstract

Teneurin C-terminal associated peptide-1 (TCAP-1) is a recently characterized peptide that may act as one potential neuroprotective agent as it has been shown to regulate several stress-associated behaviours in rodents and possesses a number of protective actions on cells, however the mechanism remains unknown. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) is a neurotrophin recognized for mediating survival, differentiation, and proliferation. TCAP-1 may act, in part, via BDNF to provide neuroprotection via modulation of BDNF expression. The aim of this research was to further investigate the mechanism of TCAP's neuroprotective actions. I show that TCAP-1 is neuroprotective and a potent enhancer of cell numbers under varying levels of oxygen. I also establish that TCAP-1 is able to influence neuronal behaviour by differentially regulating neurite growth. In addition, I indicate that TCAP-1 is able to regulate BDNF expression in immortalized mouse hypothalamic N38 cells, which suggests that TCAP-1's neuroprotective mechanism may involve BDNF.

# Acknowledgements

My time in graduate school has been a very enriching and unforgettable experience. I couldn't have wished for a better supervisor and mentor than Dr. David A. Lovejoy. Over the past 2 years, I've had the opportunity to grow under his guidance as a student and scientist. He has shown me the joy of scientific discovery and instilled in me a passion to continue furthering science and appreciate being at the forefront of knowledge.

During my graduate studies, many individuals have added immensely to my experience. I can't begin to say how thankful I am to have had the support and friendship of my wonderful lab mates Dhan Chand, Laura Tan, Lifang Song, and Tanya Nock. The special chats, morning rituals, needed backrubs, calculation emergencies, and the myriad of jokes in the car, at conferences, and at dinners (especially at Bossman's place), will always be greatly treasured. You have been a source of inspiration throughout my studies and I now have a better appreciation for C1V1, wine tasting, music and travel.

I also extend gratitude to my committee members Dr. Leslie Buck and Dr. Vincent Tropepe for their time in guiding me throughout my degree. I appreciate their dedication and efforts that led and motivated me to complete my project and tackle complex findings.

Also, I would like to thank Reuben de Almeida and Monica Pulec for their assistance in completing the hypoxia study and to Brooke Acton, Bruno Chue, Dr. Dalia Barsyte-Lovejoy, Dr. John Watson, Dr. Paul Boutros for their guidance on scientific matters.

To the CSBGU executive committee, thank you for your support in making our year exceptionally productive and fun. Felix Gunawan, I will always remember our multiple stress-relieving breaks and the fun times at both ES and RW. Susan Du, I am so glad I reminded you that we've met before and cherish our times in front of the computer and outside the lab. Andrew

McKinley, you will always be the 'boss' of the CSBGU and I can never forget our grocery shopping expedition in the rain. Huoi Ung, I'm glad we met and have enjoyed our laughter-packed moments in my condo and the sharing of "ideas" and experiences at SS.

I also express sincere gratitude to Robert Chen for his support and for providing intellectual stimulation throughout graduate school via our many debates and discussions. I am thankful to Kimberley Chin, my dear cousin for her support throughout my journey in research. A special thanks to Esther Lee for being a wonderful lab neighbour and a great friend with whom I shared many enjoyable and unforgettable moments (e.g. Kimbab Mountain). To Ian Buglass, I am grateful for your support on scholarship applications and graduate school. I've thoroughly enjoyed our many 'serious' conversations, and now find delight in "milkshakes".

I express a special thank you to Maurice Choy who has motivated me, kept me focused and uplifted my spirits whenever necessary. You are my tower of strength and your support, positivity and stress-relieving antics will always be cherished and appreciated.

Lastly, I am blessed to have my parents and brothers as my stabilizing force. Without you, the stress from uncertainty and failure would almost be unbearable. I am thankful to both my brothers, Timson Ng and Tyler Ng, for the laughter and comfort they gave me when I needed it the most. Most importantly I am thankful to my parents Rosalind Chan and Royson Ng for their extensive never-ending support.

Overall, getting my M.Sc. has been an exquisite experience that I wouldn't trade for the world.

iv

# **Table of Contents**

Abstra	ct	ii
Acknow	vledgements	iii
Abbrev	iations	viii
List of ]	Figures and Tables	xi
Chapte	r 1 : Introduction	1
1.1	Introduction to Neuroprotection	1
1.2	Discovery of teneurins	2
1.3	Discovery of teneurin C-terminal associated peptides (TCAPs)	4
1.4	Functional effects of TCAP on neuromodulation	5
1.5	TCAP's role in neuroprotection	8
1.6	The role of neurotrophic factors in neuroprotection	9
1.7	Introduction to brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF)	12
1.8	BDNF synthesis, processing, sorting, transport and signalling	13
1.9	BDNF and neuroprotection	
1.10	Stroke and Ischemia	22
1.11	Hypoxic Stress: HIF-1α, ROS and BDNF	25
1.12	A potential relationship between BDNF, TCAP and ROS	29
1.13	Thesis rationale and experimental design	
1.14	References	32
Chapte functio	r 2 : Actions of Teneurin C-terminal Associated Peptide (TCAP)-1 on cell gi n of varying oxygen partial pressures	owth as a 44
2.1	Introduction	44
2.2	Materials and Methods	45
	2.2.1 Preparation of cell culture	
	2.2.2 Hypoxia treatment	
	2.2.3 Acute TCAP hypoxic study	
	2.2.4 Chronic TCAP hypoxia study	
	2.2.5 Western blot analysis of BDNF and HIF-1 $\alpha$	
2.3	Results	50
	2.3.1 Hypoxia induced expression of HIF-1α	

	2.3.2	The effect of acute TCAP-1 treatment $(10^{-8}M)$ on cell proliferation under ambient oxyge levels $(21\% O_2)$ and reduced and low oxygen $(4\% O_2 \text{ and } 1\% O_2)$	en 51
	2.3.3	The effect of chronic TCAP-1 treatment $(10^{-8} M)$ on cell proliferation under ambient oxygen $(21\% O_2)$ and low oxygen conditions $(1\% O_2)$	58
	2.3.4	The effect of acute TCAP-1 treatment ( $10^{-8}$ M) on neurite growth parameters under ambient oxygen ( $21\%$ O <sub>2</sub> ) and reduced and low oxygen levels ( $4\%$ O <sub>2</sub> and $1\%$ O <sub>2</sub> )	62
	2.3.5	The effect of chronic TCAP-1 treatment $(10^{-8} M)$ on neurite growth parameters under ambient oxygen levels $(21\% O_2)$ and low oxygen conditions $(1\% O_2)$	63
	2.3.6	The effect of acute TCAP-1 treatment (10-8 M) on HIF-1 $\alpha$ and BDNF expression under ambient oxygen levels (21% $O_2$ ) and reduced and low oxygen (4% $O_2$ and 1% $O_2$ ) conditions	r 63
2.4	Dis	cussion	65
2.5	Ref	erences	
Chant	er 3 · F	Regulation of Brain Derived Neurotronhic Factor (BDNF) of Teneurin C-terminal	
Associ	ated P	eptide (TCAP)-1 in immortalized embryonic hypothalamic cells	77
3.1	Intr	oduction	77
3.2	Mat	erials and Methods	79
	3.2.1	Peptide synthesis	79
	3.2.2	Preparation of fluoresceinisothiocyanate (FITC)-labelled TCAP-1	79
	3.2.3	Primary embryonic hippocampal cell cultures	80
	3.2.4	Immunoflorescence confocal microscopy	80
	3.2.5	Forskolin treatment	81
	3.2.6	Western blot analysis of BDNF	81
	3.2.7	RNA extraction and quantitation	83
	3.2.8	Polymerase Chain Reaction assay design	84
	3.2.9	High throughput quantitative real-time reverse transcription linked polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR)	88
3.3	Res	ults	89
	3.3.1	Binding activity of TCAP-1	89
	3.3.2	BDNF expression studies	98
3.4	Dis	cussion	103
3.5	Ref	erences	108
Chapt	er 4 : (	Conclusions	114
4.1	Sun	nmary	114
4.2	Ove	Overview1	

4.3	Future Direction	120
4.4	Concluding Remarks	125
4.5	References	126

# Abbreviations

6-OHDA, 6-hydroxydopamine AD, Alzheimer's disease ALS, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis ATP, adenosine triphosphate BDA, bicinchoninic acid BDNF, brain-derived neurotrophic factor BLAST, Basic Local Alignment Search Tool cAMP, cyclic adenosine monophosphate bp, base-pairs Ca<sup>2+</sup>, calcium CaMKII, Calcium/calmodulin dependent protein kinase II CBP, CREB binding protein cDNA, complementary deoxyribonucleic acid Cl<sup>-</sup>, chloride CNS, central nervous system CPE, carboxypeptidase E CRE, cAMP response element CREB, cAMP-response element binding DNA, deoxyribonucleic acid DTT, Dithiothreitol ERK (MAPK), extracellular signal-regulated kinase Gab1, Grb associated binder 1 GAPDH, glyceraldehydes 3-phosphate dehydrogenase Grb2, growth factor receptor-bound protein 2 GSH, glutathione HIF-1 $\alpha$ , hypoxia-inducible factor-1 $\alpha$ ICV, intracerebroventricular IRS1/2, insulin receptor substrates 1/2 IV, intravenous DIC, differential interference contrast HPA, hypothalamic-pitutary-adrenal

JNK, Jun N-terminal kinase  $K^+$ , potassium MEK, MAP/Erk kinase MPP+, 1-methyl-4-phenylpyridinium mRNA, messenger ribonucleic acid mTOR, mammalian target of rapamycin MTT, 3-(4,5-Dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide Na<sup>+</sup>, sodium NCBI, National Center for Biotechnology Information NGF, nerve growth factor NF-kB, nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells NT-3, neurotrophin-3 NT-4/5, neurotrophin-4/5 NT-6, neurotrophin-6 PBST, phosphate buffered saline with 0.2% Tween<sup>®</sup>20 PCR, polymerase chain reaction PD, Parkinson's disease PI-3K, phosphotidylinositol-3 kinase PLC- y, phospholipase C-y pVHL, von Hippel-Lindau tumor suppressor protein qPCR, quantitative polymerase chain reaction Raf, Ras associated factor Ras, GTP binding protein RIP2, receptor interacting protein 2 ROS, reactive oxygen species RNS, reactive nitrogen species RLT, RNeasy Lysis Buffer (Qiagen) RTPCR, reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction She, src homology domain containing SOS, son of sevenless TBP, TATA-binding protein ten-a, tenascin-like molecule accessory

ten-m, tenascin-like molecule major

TCAPs, teneurin C-terminal associated peptides

TCAP-1, teneurin C-terminal associated peptide-1

TGN, trans-Golgi network

TRAF4/6, tumour necrosis factor receptor associated factor 4/6

TrkA, tropomyosin-related kinase A

TrkB, tropomyosin-related kinase B

TrkC, tropomyosin-related kinase C

UTR, untranslated regions

# List of Figures and Tables

Figure 1.1: BDNF processing, packaging and secretion in neurons	16
Figure 1.2: BDNF and proBDNF signalling transduction mechanisms.	17
Figure 1.3: Potential mechanisms by which TCAP confers neuroprotection	30
Figure 2.1: Acute TCAP treatment regime over 36 hours at ambient oxygen (21% O <sub>2</sub> ) and low	
oxygen (1% O2) conditions.	47
Figure 2.2: Chronic TCAP treatment regime over 36 hours at ambient oxygen (21% O <sub>2</sub> ) and low	W
oxygen (1% O <sub>2</sub> ) conditions.	49
Figure 2.3: HIF-1α protein expression indicates hypoxic conditions in untreated immortalized	
N38 hypothalamic cells over time.	51
Figure 2.4: Representative images of immortalized N38 hypothalamic cells treated with acute	
TCAP or vehicle at ambient oxygen (21% $O_2$ ) or reduced oxygen (4% $O_2$ ) levels over an	
incubation duration of 24 hours.	53
Figure 2.5: Changes in immortalized N38 hypothalamic growth parameters following treatmen	t
with either acute 10-8 M TCAP or vehicle at ambient oxygen (21% O <sub>2</sub> ) or reduced oxygen (4%	, D
O <sub>2</sub> ) levels over an incubation period of 24 hours.	54
Figure 2.6: Representative images of immortalized N38 hypothalamic cells treated with acute	
TCAP or vehicle at ambient oxygen (21% O <sub>2</sub> ) or low oxygen (1% O <sub>2</sub> ) levels over an incubation	n
duration of 8 hours	55
Figure 2.7: Changes in immortalized N38 hypothalamic growth parameters following treatmen	t
with either acute 10-8 M TCAP or vehicle at ambient oxygen (21% O <sub>2</sub> ) or low oxygen (1% O <sub>2</sub> )	)
levels over duration of 8 hours	56
Figure 2.8: Representative images of immortalized N38 hypothalamic cells treated with acute	
TCAP or vehicle at ambient oxygen $(21\% O_2)$ or low oxygen $(1\% O_2)$ conditions over an	
incubation period of 24 hours.	57
Figure 2.9: Changes in immortalized N38 hypothalamic growth parameters following acute or	
chronic treatment of 10-8 M TCAP or vehicle in ambient oxygen (21% O <sub>2</sub> ) or low oxygen (1%	1
O <sub>2</sub> ) over a time course	58

Figure 2.10: Representative images of immortalized N38 hypothalamic cells treated with chronic
TCAP or vehicle at ambient oxygen (21% O <sub>2</sub> ) or low oxygen (1% O <sub>2</sub> ) levels over an incubation
period of 36 hours
Figure 2.11: HIF-1a, BDNF and GAPDH protein expression for acute TCAP treatment hypoxic
study
Figure 3.1: Primer and probe pair design for BDNF variants I-IXA used in real-time reverse
transcription polymerase chain reaction (RTPCR)
Figure 3.2: TCAP-1 binding to N38 cells
Figure 3.3: Time course of FITC-[K8]-TCAP-1 uptake into cytosol and nucleus
Figure 3.4: Expression of BDNF with FITC-TCAP binding, internalization and uptake into
cytosol of immortalized N38 cells
Figure 3.5: N38 immortalized cells are BDNF- inducible by forskolin treatment (10-5 M) 93
Figure 3.6: Similar observations to N38 immortalized cells of FITC-[K8]-TCAP binding, uptake
into the cytosol, and transport into nucleus of primary rat hippocampal cells
Figure 3.7: Positive BDNF immunoreactivity and FITC-[K8]-TCAP uptake in primary E18 rat
hippocampal culture
Figure 3.8: TCAP-1 treatment regulates BDNF protein expression as determined by Western blot
analysis
Figure 3.9: Representative real-time reverse-transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR)
amplification plots for RNA positive control extracted from whole mouse brain tissue
homogenate
Figure 3.10: Confirmation of BDNF and TBP primer-probe pair specificity for expected
amplicon size
Figure 3.11. Regulation of BDNF splice variants by TCAP-1 as determined by reverse-
transcriptase real-time PCR

# **Chapter 1 : Introduction**

# **1.1** Introduction to Neuroprotection

Neuroprotection refers to the mechanisms and strategies that prevent the death and/or limit the degeneration of vulnerable neurons in the nervous system. Under unstressed conditions, neurons utilize enormous amounts of energy to synthesize the proteins required for function and transmission. Under these circumstances, neurons are able to extend their neurites and develop stronger connections for communication with other neurons. However, when neurons are stressed, they exhibit changes in their growth parameters and often shunt their energy, in an act to preserve their cellular life. This may include inhibition of protein synthesis, an alteration in the balance between cell growth and cell death, and the retraction of neurites that allow for its function as a simpler cell.

In the vertebrate central nervous system (CNS), most neurons that are destroyed cannot be replaced or have limited regenerative capacity and often will result in severe and debilitating consequences. Understanding cell-death mechanisms and processes that inhibit or delay its onset will provide a basis for developing tools and agents aimed at preventing neural pathologies such as stroke, Parkinson's disease and Alzheimer's disease.

Although neuronal death plays a central role in the further progression of many neurological diseases, this process is important in shaping the central nervous system (CNS). During development, there is an overproduction of neurons (neurogenesis) followed by a period of programmed cell death. Immature neurons must divide, migrate and differentiate into the appropriate types that possess certain properties allowing communication between specific synapses. Neurons that fail to form synapses or innervate inappropriate targets are eliminated via apoptosis (Yuan and Yankner, 2000). The surviving neuronal population then goes on to compete for neurotrophic factors released by the target tissue. Those neurons that come out victorious in the competition for survival factors innervate the target, while the defeated neurons undergo cell death in a process referred to as 'pruning' (O'Leary, 1992). In this way, neurons establish and fine tune connections to achieve a high degree of communication with appropriate targets and allows for the perception and integration of sensory information that form complex multi-cellular tissues such as the brain.

Regulated death of immature neuronal populations (apoptosis) ultimately results in the predominantly non-regenerative mature CNS (Yuan and Yankner, 2000). As a result, the adult CNS is more vulnerable than other tissues as it relies heavily on its ability to promote neuronal survival and reduce the decline in neuronal numbers that are associated with increasing age or injury. Therefore, it is imperative that research to develop new treatments and drugs that can promote neuronal survival are continued and prioritized. As such, the neuroprotective effects of a novel peptide, teneurin C-terminal associated peptide-1 (TCAP-1), and its ability to regulate brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) was investigated. TCAP-1 may, in part, be involved in the promotion of neuronal survival and proliferation through the BDNF mechanism.

# **1.2** Discovery of teneurins

Teneurins are the vertebrate orthologues of the *ten-m/odz* genes which were initially discovered using two separate methods in *Drosophila* (Baumgartner *et al.*, 1994; Levine *et al.*, 1994). Baumgartner *et al.*, (1994) discovered ten-a (tenascin-like molecule accessory) and ten-m (tenascin-like molecule major) after conducting a low-stringency screen for vertebrate tenascin-C in a Drosophila library. Alternatively, Levine *et al.* (1994) discovered *odd Oz* (or *Odz*) by

screening for tyrosine phosphorylation where the two dozen "YD" repeats near the carboxy terminal of *Odz/ten-m* was instrumental in its identification.

The teneurins are roughly 300 kDa and 2500 to 2800 amino acids in length. They display characteristics of a type II transmembrane protein with teneurin's C-terminal located on the extracellular face of the plasma membrane, and its N-terminal in the cytosol. Structurally, teneurins possess a hydrophobic region of approximately 30 amino acids, an N-terminal cytoplasmic domain of about 300-400 amino acids and a C-terminal extracellular domain of about 2300 amino acid residues, depending on the teneurin paralogue (Lovejoy, *et al.*, 2006).

The teneurins are a highly conserved group making up four members known as teneurins1-4 in vertebrates. In vertebrates, these four teneurin paralogues are predominantly expressed in the developing central nervous system (Baumgartner *et al.*, 1994). Evidence shows that their functional role is two-fold: as cell surface class II transmembrane receptors, and as transcriptional regulators via the release of their intracellular domain (Tucker and Chiquet-Ehrismann, 2006). Most of teneurin expression occurs in the central nervous system and studies indicate that teneurins have profound influences on neurogenesis, morphogenesis and differentiation (Lovejoy *et al.*, 2006; Tucker and Chiquet-Ehrismann, 2006).

Although the functional role of the teneurin proteins remains to be fully elucidated, they are known to be essential for normal neural development as mutations to the teneurin gene are embryonic lethal (Lovejoy *et al.*, 2007) The teneurins have been implicated in synaptic plasticity, the neuronal stress response, and in processes such as cellular adhesion, filopodia and neurite outgrowth and transcriptional regulation (Wang *et al.*, 2005; Tucker and Chiquet-Ehrismann, 2006). Overall, a better understanding on the functionality of the teneurins may shed some light

on the role of recently discovered teneurin C-terminal associated peptides (TCAPs) in the central nervous system.

## **1.3** Discovery of teneurin C-terminal associated peptides (TCAPs)

Qian *et al.* (2004) discovered a novel family of bioactive peptides which they named TCAP. TCAP was discovered during a low stringency screen for additional CRF paralogues, using urocortin as a probe. This 3'- region of teneurin-3 was subsequently cloned and synthesized using solid phase synthesis as previously described by Qian *et al.* (2004). In total, there are four members processed from the corresponding teneurin1-4 paralogues labelled TCAP1 through to 4. TCAP-1,-2, and -4 are 41 amino acids long and TCAP-3 is 40 residues in length. Although TCAP is derived from the extracellular C-terminal of the teneurins, its exact processing mechanism is unknown.

Interestingly, TCAP bears characteristics of a cleavable bioactive peptide as reflected in a pro-hormone cleavage motif on the extracellular C-terminal and an amidation motif on its N-terminal domain. Sequence analysis suggests that TCAP's potential functional and/or processing domain may be located adjacent to the mature peptide on the C-terminal. Specifically, dibasic residue motifs found in TCAP-1, -2, and -4 and a single basic residue in TCAP-3 are proposed to be involved in TCAP's potential modulation of cellular signalling.

A potential signalling pathway that has been associated with TCAP is the stress-induced pathways. Notably, TCAP's structural similarity to the corticotrophin-releasing factor and calcitonin families of peptides suggests its involvement in regulating cellular stress (Lovejoy *et al.*, 2007). Observations from in *situ* hybridization studies that localizes teneurin-1 mRNA

(including TCAP-1) to the forebrain and limbic regions involved in stress, emotions and anxiety, further highlights TCAP's role in the regulation of cellular signalling (Wang *et al.*, 2005).

## 1.4 Functional effects of TCAP on neuromodulation

Several studies have been conducted that present synthetic TCAP as a neuromodulatory peptide *in vitro*. In 2007(a), Al Chawaf *et al.* showed that treatment with TCAP-1 increased neurite length and axon formation implicating the peptide as a component involved in neuroplastic mechanisms. This was supported by TCAP-1's ability to influence the levels and distribution of key cytoskeletal proteins and genes associated with axon outgrowth in immortalized cell lines. In brief, the significantly increased neurite length following TCAP-1 treatment was complemented by western blot and real-time reverse-transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) analyses showing increased  $\beta$ -tubulin protein and mRNA expression, respectively. TCAP-1 treatment was also able to increase the synthesis or translation of other cytoskeletal proteins such as  $\alpha$ -actinin-4 and  $\beta$ -actin, respectively. These observations were paralleled by gene microarray analyses that indicated altered levels of various cytoskeletal genes and protein expression by TCAP-1 (Trubiani *et al.*, unpublished data).

Based on the findings that there is a high level of TCAP mRNA expression in the hippocampus (Wang *et al.*, 2005), Al Chawaf *et al.* (2007a) studied TCAP's neuromodulatory effect in primary rat hippocampal cultures and found similar results to those initially seen in immortalized cells. Primary hippocampal cells treated with TCAP-1 showed increased proliferation, neurite number, dendritic arborization, and axon fasciculation (Al Chawaf *et al.*, 2007a). Immunofluorescence analysis also depicted greater immunoreactivity and expression of  $\beta$ -tubulin.

TCAP's bioactive actions *in vitro* may be due to its ability to modulate cyclic AMP (cAMP). Synthetic TCAP-1 (Wang *et al.*, 2005) and TCAP-3 (Qian *et al.*, 2004) were both shown to increase cAMP in immortalized cell lines. Qian *et al.* (2004) found similar dose-dependent increases in cAMP and MTT proliferation profile patterns following rtTCAP-3 treatment in immortalized Gn11 hypothalamic cells. That is, both cAMP and proliferation were increased at low concentrations of TCAP and decreased at higher concentrations. Al Chawaf *et al.* (2007a) also found that TCAP-1 had actions on cAMP accumulation and supported a potential cAMP-dependent mechanism underlying observed increases in  $\beta$ -tubulin and  $\alpha$ -actin immortalized N38 hypothalamic cell lines. Collectively, these studies suggest a potential role for TCAP in regulating intracellular signal transduction pathways at the cellular level that may ultimately regulate changes in behaviour.

Over the years, neuropeptide systems have gained greater recognition in their ability to modulate behaviour, especially as it pertains to mood disorders such as depression and anxiety. *In situ* hybridization studies by Wang *et al.* (2005) indicated that the highest level of teneurin-1 containing TCAP-1 mRNA expression occurred in the CA1, CA2 and CA3, major cell groups of the hippocampal formation, and dentate gyrus. Other limbic regions that clearly expressed TCAP include the piriform cortex, bed nucleus of the stria terminalis, and the central and basolateral nuclei of the amygdala (Wang *et al.*, 2005). The high expression in the forebrain and limbic regions of the rat brain, regions known to regulate emotions and the stress response, served as a basis for conducting studies supporting TCAP's function in modulating behaviour.

Several *in vivo* studies in rats have indicated a modulatory effect on emotionality and anxiety by TCAP-1. In 2005, Wang *et al.* conducted an acute effect study where synthetic TCAP-1 was injected into the basolateral nucleus of the amygdala over a course of weeks and a

longer termed chronic effect study with intracerebroventricular (ICV) TCAP-1 repeatedly administered into rat brains. In the acute study, TCAP-1 had a differential modulatory effect on the acoustic startle response (ASR) response depending on the baseline reactivity. Rats that were initially grouped as having low-anxiety experienced a greater sensitization of the ASR response, while the opposing effect was seen for rats initially grouped as having high-anxiety. In the chronic study, vehicle-treated rats showed a significantly increased sensitization of the ASR response while sensitization did not occur in TCAP-1 treated rats. This pointed to TCAP's ability to induce long-term neurological changes that modulated the behavioural response of rats in the ASR and suggests alterations in brain plasticity that have huge implications in the modulation of anxiety and depression.

Several studies further establish TCAP's long-lasting neuromodulatory actions and its ability to regulate corticotrophin-releasing factor (CRF) *in vivo*. Al Chawaf *et al.* (2007b) investigating anxiety-related behaviours in male rats following repeated intravenous (IV) TCAP-1 administration with either an acute intracerebroventricular (ICV) or IV CRF challenge. In this experiment, the mode of CRF injection was important and it was found that TCAP-1 reduced anxiety-behaviours on ICV CRF responses in the EPM while increasing anxiety on IV CRF-responses in the open field. Another study with repeated ICV injections of TCAP-1 for 5 days also had a significant effect on behaviour in rat models of anxiety that were administered an acute CRF challenge prior to testing (Tan *et al.*, 2008). Interestingly, TCAP-1 only presented an effect with a CRF challenge and TCAP-1 treated rats compared to saline-treated rats resulted in significant reduction in the ASR anxiety response. In contrast, using the same experimental design and treatment regime, Tan *et al.* (2008) showed that TCAP-1 treated rats displayed an enhanced anxiogenic effect of CRF in the open field and elevated plus maze (EPM). The

differing results may be attributed to the different brain areas used for each test. Although the mechanism by which TCAP-1 regulates CRF is unknown, recent studies by Tan *et al.* (2009) reported that acute TCAP-1 inhibited CRF-induced cfos expression in the brain. Such modulation of c-fos expression may explain the observed alterations in the behavioural responses of CRF. Overall, each of these studies point to fundamental roles for TCAPs in modulating neuronal function and behaviour.

#### **1.5** TCAP's role in neuroprotection

Treatment with synthetic TCAP-1 has been shown to confer neuroprotection. Chronic TCAP-1 treatments to various neural-like N38 cell lines prevented pH-induced necrotic cell death (Trubiani *et al.*, 2007). From these experiments, TCAP-1 mediates its neuroprotective effects by inhibiting caspase-3 cleavage, promoting cell proliferation, attenuating cell degeneration, and upregulating superoxide dismutase (SOD1) and catalase (Trubiani *et al.*, 2007). Additionally, new preliminary studies indicate that TCAP-1 treatment of immortalized hypothalamic cells can increase the expression of BDNF mRNA and translation of the mature BDNF protein in cells that have undergone various stresses. Overall, these studies indicate that some of TCAP-1's neuroprotective effects may be mediated by BDNF. Together, the studies mentioned above support a critical role for TCAP in regulating emotional behaviour, neuromodulation and neuroprotection. Investigating the mechanism and identifying TCAPs action on BDNF may prove to have potential diagnostic and therapeutic value.

#### **1.6** The role of neurotrophic factors in neuroprotection

Landmark studies by Levi-Montalcini and Hamburger (1953) spurred the genesis of growth factor research in the nervous system. Classically, growth factors refer to substances that can stimulate hyperplasia (cell division) or hypertrophy (increased cell size). Within this heterogeneous group is a subset of growth factors known as the neurotrophic factors including ciliary neurotrophic factor (CNF), fibroblast growth factors (FGF), insulin-like growth factors (IGF), epidermal growth factors (EGF), and transforming growth factors (TGF). These endogenously expressed proteins regulate a variety of processes including neuronal survival, maintenance, growth, morphological plasticity, and/or synthesis of proteins for differential functions in neural tissue (Fallon and Loughlin, 1993; Hefti, 1997). The actions of the neurotrophic factors begin with their synthesis by producer neurons and release to bind receptors on target responsive neurons. This is followed by either the retrograde transport of the internalized neurotrophic factor-receptor complex (or less commonly by anterograde transport) to the cell soma, or stimulation of signal transduction secondary messenger systems, both of which elicit multiple survival-promoting effects via control of gene expression (Fallon and Loughlin, 1993).

However it was the discovery of nerve growth factor by Levi-Montalcini and Hamburger in the early 1950's that initiated a plethora of studies making it the first in the family of neutrophins. Growing interest in NGF led to a better understanding of its neuroprotective and repair functions (reviewed in Sofroniew *et al.* 2001). The popularity of studying NGF led others to the subsequent discovery (Barde *et al.*, 1982) and cloning of BDNF (Leibrock *et al.*, 1989), the second neurotrophin member of particular importance to this study. Other members of the neurotrophin family that would later be included are neurotrophin-3 (NT-3) (Maisonpierre *et al.*, 1990), neurotrophin-4/5 (NT-4/5) (Hallbook *et al.*, 1991) and neutrotrophin-6 (NT-6) (Götz *et al.*, 1994). The effects of these neurotrophins are mediated by binding to protein kinase receptors of the *trk* (tropomyosine-related kinase) family. NGF primarily acts on TrkA with high-affinity, BDNF and NT-4/5 on TrkB, NT-6 on TrkA, while NT-3 interacts mainly with TrkC and at lower affinity with TrkA and TrkB receptors. These neurotrophins also all bind the low affinity neurotrophin receptor (p75<sup>LNTR</sup>) (Chao and Hempstead, 1995).

At present, there is greater recognition that much of the cellular damage resulting from CNS insults such as stroke and degenerative disease may be caused by the limited number of endogenously generated neurotrophins. Rapidly emerging studies on this family and their versatile effects on different target neuronal populations involved in neurodegenerative diseases give this family a high therapeutic potential in the treatment of Alzheimer's and Parkinson's disease and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) where there is selective degeneration of certain neuronal groups. For example, in Parkinson's disease, the vulnerable dopaminergic neurons of the substantia nigra degenerate while in ALS the motor neurons are affected. These neuronal populations were found to be responsive to BDNF (Hyman et al., 1991) and NT-4/5 (Davies et al., 1993). In addition, NT-3 is trophic for sensory and motor neurons involved in mediating proprioceptive sensation (Hory-Lee et al., 1993; Ernfors et al., 1994). In Alzheimer's disease, one population of neurons that degenerate are the central cholinergic neurons, which were found to respond to NGF administration (Fischer et al., 1987; Hefti et al., 1989). In animal stroke models, the neurotrophin family also plays a protective role. Several studies show that exogenous administration of BDNF or NT-4 reduced brain damage associated with cerebral ischemia (Tsukahara et al., 1994; Chan et al., 1996; Alexi et al., 1997; Cheng et al., 1997; Schäbitz et al., 1997).

The neurotrophin family also has implications in stress-related neuropsychiatric disorders. These factors are able to act in concert with the hypothalamic-pitutary-adrenal (HPA) axis to modulate brain plasticity whereby dysregulation of factors such as BDNF, NT-3 and NGF have often been linked to morbidity states such as schizophrenia, mood disorders and depression (reviewed in Alleva and Francia, 2009). For example, several studies report low serum BDNF levels in schizophrenic patients and patients with depressive disorder (Karege *et al.*, 2002; Toyooka *et al.*, 2002). In addition, anti-depressant effects can be produced following exogenous administration of BDNF in specific brain regions of animal models (reviewed by Duman and Monteggia, 2006).

Based on the growing number of studies on neurotrophins, the idea of neurotrophic therapy is logical and has generated excitement among members of the scientific and medical communities for use in the slowing or arresting of various neurodegenerative diseases. In recent years, the biotechnology and pharmaceutical industries have attempted to replicate the findings in animal models and translate them for use in the clinic. In fact, many of these factors have already been tested in phase I, II and III clinical trials but only a few have shown moderate efficacy (see Apfel, 2001 for review).

From these clinical trials, the challenges and lessons learned must be addressed in future studies. This includes devising better ways of administrating polypeptide growth factors and ensuring they cross the blood-brain barrier. Thus far, genetic engineering of protein carriers for neurotrophic factors, implantation of genetically engineered cells, modifications including conjugation to drug targeting systems provides a solution for the delivery in animal models (Zuccato and Cattaneo, 2009; Zhang and Pardridge, 2001). However, in spite of well founded

clinical experiments stemming from the success of experimental work in animal models, the results have been disappointing.

Many neuropeptides have been shown to promote neurotrophic activity by means of modulating cell differentiation, survival, phenotypic expression, plasticity, cellular hypertrophy, and neurite extension (for review see Gozes and Brenneman, 1993; Hökfelt, 1991). Therefore, the focus of this thesis attempts to explore one such novel family of neuropeptides, known as teneurin C-terminal associated peptides (TCAPs) and its regulation of BDNF. Therefore, as an alternative to neurotrophic factor therapy, we focus on the use of peptides in this study.

#### **1.7** Introduction to brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF)

Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) was first discovered in 1982 from studies showing a distinct but nerve growth factor (NGF)-like activity in the growth medium of cultured glioma cells. Subsequently, the purification of this molecule from pig brain confirmed similar and yet distinct properties of its predecessor, NGF. Substantial amount of excitement was generated when molecular cloning of BDNF in porcine, murine and humans finalized its relationship with NGF, which found both factors to be part of the same gene family known as the neurotrophins (Leibrock *et al.*, 1989; Hofer *et al.*, 1990; Rosenthal *et al.*, 1991). As the most abundant and widely distributed neurotrophin in the CNS, BDNF has a fundamental role in mediating survival, differentiation, and outgrowth of central neurons during development and in adulthood (reviewed by Bailey, 1996; Hashimoto, 2004; Tapia-Arancibia, 2004). Therefore, it is conceivable that many CNS neurons would respond to BDNF, particularly those neuronal populations associated with neurodegenerative diseases including, cholinergic neurons (Alderson *et al.*, 1990; Knüsel *et al.*, 1991; Nonomura and Hatanaka, 1992; Morse *et al.*, 1993; da Penha Berzaghi *et al.*, 1993), dopaminergic neurons (Hyman *et al.*, 1991; Knüsel *et al.*, 1991; Beck *et al.*, 1993) and motor neurons (Oppenheim *et al.*, 1992; Henderson *et al.*, 1993; Kato and Lindsay, 1994). BDNF has also been implicated in regulating synaptic transmission and plasticity (see reviews McAllister *et al.*, 1999 ; Yamada and Nabeshima, 2003; Bramham and Messaoudi, 2005; Cunha *et al.*, 2010) thereby linking it not only to learning and memory, but in the pathophysiology of mood disorders and stress (for review, see Calabrese *et al.*, 2009; Martinowich and Lu, 2008; Lipsky and Marini, 2007; Duman and Monteggia, 2006; Hashimoto *et al.*, 2004). Although extensive studies have provided substantial support for BDNF's pleiotropic effects on neuronal development, survival and synaptic plasticity, future studies need to investigate the mechanisms of BDNF's actions on complex behaviour and cognition so that its full therapeutic potential for the treatment of CNS human disease can be harnessed.

# 1.8 BDNF synthesis, processing, sorting, transport and signalling

Recent evidence by Aid *et al.* (2007) has reorganized the entire rodent *bdnf* gene structure to be much more complex than previously thought. This new organization is now comprised of eight 5'-non-coding exons and 1 common 3'-coding exon. Through the use of alternative promoters, splicing and polyadenylation sites, this model suggests the production of 18 to 24 different BDNF variant transcripts (Tabuchi, 2008; Greenberg *et al.*, 2009; Cunha *et al.*, 2010). The complex multi-level regulatory system of expression described above together with differential mRNA stability and subcellular localization of BDNF mRNA and protein has been thought necessary for the fine-tuning of BDNF function (Tabuchi, 2008; Greenberg *et al.*, 2009).

The transcriptional activation of BDNF gene expression is primarily regulated through activation of the transcription factor, cAMP-response element binding (CREB). CREB-induced transcription of BDNF can occur via growth factors, neurotransmitters, depolarization of ion channels and stressors (Sossin and Barker, 2007). Essentially, the aforementioned activators lead to the activation of downstream protein kinases that then translocate to the nucleus and phosphorylate CREB. Subsequently, phosphorylated CREB together with its coactivators, CREB binding protein (CBP) and p300, bind to the cAMP response element (CRE) located upstream of the BDNF gene to initiate BDNF transcription (Finkbeiner *et al.*, 1997).

There is also regulation at the protein level (see Figure 1.1). BDNF is translated in the rough endoplasmic reticulum as a preproBDNF protein. When the signal peptide is cleaved, the 32 kDa proBDNF protein is transported to the Golgi apparatus network. At the trans-Golgi network (TGN), proBDNF can be packaged into two kinds of secretory vesicles: 1) those of the constitutive secretory pathway that do not require stimuli and are transported to and fuse with the plasma membrane to be released into the extracellular space or 2) those of the regulated secretory pathway that are transported and accumulated at the plasma membrane in preparation to be released into the extracellular space by intracellular or extracellular signals (Kelly, 1985; Glombik and Gerdes, 2000). However, although neurotrophins can enter both pathways, proBDNF predominately binds the lipid-raft-associated sorting receptor carboxypeptidase E (CPE) that normally targets proteins for the regulated secretory pathway (Cool et al., 1997; Lou et al., 2005). ProBDNF can be proteolytically processed to the 14 kDa mature BDNF by members of the subtilisin-kexin family of endoproteases (e.g. furin) at the TGN or in the immature secretory granules by proprotein convertases (Mowla et al., 1999). Alternatively, proBDNF may be secreted into the extracellular space and cleaved by plasmin or

14

metalloproteinases into the mature form (Lee *et al.*, 2002; Pang *et al.*, 2004). Both the pro- and mature BDNF proteins are active and known to bind to different transmembrane-receptor signalling systems: the high-affinity tropomyosin-related TrkB tyrosine kinase receptor and the low-affinity p75<sup>LNTR</sup> neurotrophin receptor (reviewed by Chao, 2003). From this, various downstream intracellular pathways are activated and can influence survival or neuronal death, respectively (Matsumoto *et al*, 2008).

In particular, BDNF can bind both the TrkB and p75<sup>LNTR</sup> receptor but preferentially binds as a dimer to pre-synaptic and post-synaptic TrkB receptors (Figure 1.2). In contrast, proBDNF binds preferentially to the low-affinity p75<sup>LNTR</sup> receptor to affect distinct cellular pathways (e.g. pro-apoptotic) from BDNF (Teng *et al.*, 2005). The binding of BDNF to TrkB receptor leads to its dimerization and autophosphorylation that signals activation of many downstream intracellular pro-survival pathways including those mediated by extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK, MAPK), phosphotidylinositol-3 kinase (PI-3K), and phospholipase C- $\gamma$  (PLC- $\gamma$ ). In contrast, binding of BDNF dimers to p75 neurotrophin receptors predominantly signals to activate nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells (NF-kB) and Jun Nterminal kinase (JNK), which are factors related in cell death and inflammation, respectively (reviewed in Chao, 2003). Interestingly, BDNF binding can also initiate a positive pathway whereby its activation of downstream intracellular cascades can induce its own transcription via the CREB transcriptional factor (reviewed in West *et al.*, 2002).





BDNF is translated in the rough endoplasmic reticulum and produces a 32 kDa proBDNF protein (red circle) that is transported to the Golgi apparatus network. At the trans-Golgi network, proBDNF can be pass down the following pathways: 1) the constitutive secretory pathway or 2) the regulated secretory pathway. ProBDNF predominately binds the sorting receptor carboxypeptidase E (CPE) that normally targets proteins for the regulated secretory pathway. ProBDNF can then be proteolytically processed to the 14 kDa mature BDNF by members of the subtilisin-kexin family of endoproteases (e.g. furin) at the TGN or in the immature secretory granules by proprotein convertases. Alternatively, proBDNF may be secreted into the extracellular space and cleaved by plasmin or metalloproteinases into the mature form. (*Figure adapted from Cunha et al.*, 2010).



# Figure 1.2: BDNF and proBDNF signalling transduction mechanisms.

Mature BDNF can bind both the TrkB and p75<sup>LNTR</sup> receptor but preferentially binds as a dimer with high-affinity to the TrkB receptor. In contrast, proBDNF binds preferentially to the lowaffinity p75<sup>LNTR</sup> receptor. The binding of mature BDNF to the TrkB receptor leads to its dimerization and autophosphorylation of tyrosine residues (yellow circles) that signals activation of three intracellular pro-survival pathways: extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK), phosphotidylinositol-3 kinase (PI-3K), and phospholipase C-y (PLC-y) cascades. Ultimately, this activates the transcription factor cAMP-calcium response element binding protein (CREB), which mediates genes involved in neuronal survival and differentiation. In the PLC-y pathway, intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> levels are increased and act on CaMKII, which phosphorylates CREB. In the ERK pathway, phosphorylation of ERK directly phosphorylates CREB. In the last pathway, activation of PI3K occurs via the Shc/Grb2/SOS complex and Gab1 and IRS1/2 which produces lipid products that bind and activate protein kinase Akt ultimately phosphorylating CREB. Note that both Akt and ERK activate mTOR which is responsible for enhanced translation initiation. In contrast, binding of proBDNF dimers to the p75LNTR receptor predominantly signals to activate nuclear factor kB (NF-kB) and Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK), which are factors related to survival or cell death, respectively. (Figure adapted from Cunha et al., 2010)

Shc, src homology domain containing; Grb2, growth factor receptor-bound protein 2; SOS, son of sevenless; Gab1, Grb associated binder 1; IRS1/2, insulin receptor substrates 1/2; Ras, GTP binding protein; Raf, Ras associated factor; MEK, MAP/Erk kinase; mTOR, mammalian target of rapamycin; TRAF4/6, tumour necrosis factor receptor associated factor 4/6; RIP2, receptor interacting protein 2.

#### **1.9 BDNF and neuroprotection**

A major goal for neuroprotective strategies as it pertains to neurodegenerative diseases is to prevent or delay the slow and progressive loss of neurons in various areas of the central nervous system. BDNF has emerged as a critical factor with an essential role in the delayed progression of neurodegenerative and psychiatric diseases through its regulation of synaptic plasticity and support for neuronal survival. The levels of neurotrophins have been thought to play a fundamental role in determining the balance between cell survival and apoptosis during development. Indeed, mutant mice lacking neurotrophins die during the first few weeks after birth whereas heterozygous mice (BDNF +/-) that have decreased BDNF levels still remain viable with deficits in memory and prominent neuronal loss (Chao, 2003).

BDNF's intimate involvement with neuroprotection is supported by many studies that have implicated it in the protection of neurons following spinal cord injury, global or regional brain ischemia and stress in adult rats (Snider, 1994; Zhang *et al.*, 2001; Husson *et al.*, 2005). A study by Barde (1989) showed that BDNF promoted survival of dorsal root ganglion neurons in culture and *in vivo* if administered to embryos during the period of natural neuronal death. This was demonstrated by increased number of neurons and a reduction in the number of pyknotic cells. In addition, alterations in BDNF expression, distribution and activities have associated it with the pathogenesis of several neurodegenerative diseases (Zuccato and Cattaneo, 2009) including Alzheimer's (Phillips *et al.*, 1991; Murray *et al.*, 1994; Ferrer *et al.*, 1999; Fumagalli *et al.*, 2006; Tapia-Arancibia *et al.*, 2008), Parkinson's (Howells *et al.*, 2000) and mood disorders such as depression (Dunman and Monteggia, 2006). Thus, this section attempts to highlight some of BDNF's neuroprotective roles in neurodegenerative disease.

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is an age-related neurodegenerative disease that is characterized by progressive dementia and impairment of cognition due to the loss of synaptic connections and accumulation and formation of *β*-amyloid plagues and Tau/neurofibrillary tangles (Fumagalli et al., 2006). The clinical and neuropathological manifestations of AD stem from the severe degeneration of the basal forebrain cholinergic system and failure of synaptic plasticity which have been linked with a depletion of neurotrophic factors (Whitehouse et al., 1982; Fumagalli et al., 2006). In several studies, BDNF has shown to promote the survival and differentiation of basal forebrain cholinergic neurons (Alderson et al., 1990; Knüsel et al., 1991; Fahnestock et al., 2002). Interestingly, in 1999 immunoreactive studies by Murer et al. reported that neurons containing neurofibrillary tangles did not contain BDNF whereas neurons that didn't possess tangles had intense labelling with BDNF-specific antibodies. The association with BDNF and AD has also been supported by several behavioural studies. Heterozygous mice containing a deletion in one BDNF allele showed deficits in learning and memory (Linnarsson et al., 1997). However, post-lesion gene transfer of BDNF in a rat dementia model with cognitive deficits was able to partially restore the deficits in learning capacity (Ando et al., 2002). In addition, knockouts of TrkB, the high-affinity receptor of BDNF, specifically in the forebrain results in impaired learning (Minichiello et al. 1999). Together, these studies suggest that reductions in BDNF synthesis may enhance the deterioration of cellular homeostasis regulating neurons in the basal forebrain which will ultimately give rise to AD.

Another age-related central nervous system disorder is Parkinson's disease (PD) which is characterized primarily by the degeneration of dopaminergic neurons in the substantia nigra and the hallmark appearance of cytoplasmic inclusion bodies known as Lewy bodies (reviewed in Hindle, 2010). Clinical symptoms of PD include rest tremor, rigidity, impaired physical movement, and postural instability (Jankovic, 2008; Hindle, 2010). Like AD, PD has also been linked to BDNF. Several studies demonstrate that PD-patients exhibit reductions in the levels of BDNF in the substantia nigra (Parain et al., 1999; Mogi et al., 1999) and indicate BDNF's survival effect on dopaminergic neurons (Hyman et al., 1991; Knüsel et al., 1991; Beck et al., 1993). In PD, oxidative stress acts as one contributing factor to the pathogenesis of the disease and studies have shown that BDNF is able to support survival against oxidative stress. Spina et al. (1992) showed that dopamine neurons treated with the neurotoxin, 6-hydroxydopamine (6-OHDA), a common PD model that causes significant reduction in dopamine neurons, was able to counteract the effects of oxidative stress possibly by increasing levels of glutathione reductase. These findings were also consistent with in vivo studies where BDNF was able to protect dopaminergic neurons against neurotoxicity following 1-methyl-4-phenylpyridinium (MPP+) treatment (Frim et al., 1994). Studies by Levivier et al. (1995) also found BDNF to be protective in a PD rat model. Intrastriatal grafts of BDNF-producing fibroblast cells were able to protect against a 6-OHDA-induced rat model of PD by partially reducing the loss of cell bodies and nerve terminals. Therefore, BDNF appears to mediate survival effects on vulnerable dopaminergic cells targeted in PD and thus, may serve as a putative therapy for PD.

In addition, it is no surprise that BDNF's role in activity-dependent mechanisms such as long-term potentiation and synaptic transmission (see reviews McAllister *et al.*, 1999; Yamada and Nabeshima, 2003; Bramham and Messaoudi, 2005; Cunha *et al.*, 2010) implicate its involvement in mood disorders (Hashimoto *et al.*, 2004). Among mental disorders, mood disorders are by far the most prevalent, recurrent and disabling. Conditional deletions of BDNF in the brains of postnatal mice have led to hyperphagia, hyperactivity and higher levels of anxiety (Chao, 2003). Such behavioural abnormalities highlight a role for BDNF in normal

behaviour in the central nervous system. Of the many mood disorders, research on depression has gained interest amongst the scientific community, in part because of its complex aetiology. Despite the heterogeneity of the disease, recent basic and clinical work on BDNF has identified a single-nucleotide polymorphism in proBDNF (Val66Met) to exhibit aspects of depression or bipolar disease (Dunman and Monteggia, 2006). Additionally, depression has been linked to a decrease in BDNF expression. Together with stress, depression can exacerbate decreases in BDNF and CREB activity resulting to further neuronal atrophy and cell loss in key limbic brain regions, including the amygdala, prefrontal cortex and hippocampus regions implicated with mood and cognition (reviewed by Duman and Monteggia, 2006). Further emphasis of BDNF's involvement in depression may be a downstream target of antidepressant treatments and mood stabilizers (Hashimoto *et al*, 2004). Thus, BDNF plays a pivotal role in the pathophysiology of depression, and can confer therapeutic benefits through its increased expression (Duman and Monteggia, 2006).

The studies described above support BDNF's role in neuroprotection of a variety of diseases such as Alzheimer's, Parkinson's and depression. These disorders require pharmacological intervention to improve neuronal survival and preserve cognitive function and although BDNF is an attractive target to study for translational purposes, BDNF poises many challenges for effective therapeutic use. For example, BDNF has a short half live *in vivo* and a limited ability to mediate its effects across the blood-brain barrier. When BDNF is administered into the brain by minipump, the steep concentration gradient that results beginning at the site of infusion generates adverse effects (Zuccato and Cattaneo, 2009). Therefore, others modes of

21

delivering BDNF has been considered including gene therapy, BDNF releasing cell grafts, BDNF mimetics (small molecules that bind BDNF receptors at target sites), or drugs.

Thus, our present study aims to study the effects of a novel bioactive peptide on BDNF regulation. Previously, studies have shown that TCAP modulates emotionality and anxiety *in vivo* (Wang *et al.*, 2005; Al Chawaf *et al.*, 2007a; Tan *et al.*, 2008; 2009) and can be neuroprotective *in vitro* (Trubiani *et al.*, 2007). In this study, we investigate TCAP's neuroprotective mechanism which may, in part, involve BDNF.

#### 1.10 Stroke and Ischemia

Stroke is the second most common cause of death, after ischemic heart disease, and a major cause of long-term disability worldwide (Murray and Lopez, 1997). This occurrence is expected to increase moving forward largely as a result of our burgeoning elderly population and the relatively low priority afforded to general stroke research. The rising prevalence of stroke worldwide and the escalating health-care costs associated with stroke and/or demands on social-care systems (American Heart Association, 1997; Dewey *et al.*, 2001) motivate scientists and clinicians to better understand the mechanisms underlying stroke and invent safer and more effective therapeutic tools to counteract this trend. Here, the underlying pathophysiology of stroke is discussed and the intertwined pathways that are the target of therapeutic intervention highlighted.

Stroke results from disruptions or interruptions in the blood supply to the brain. This condition leads to rapid loss of brain functions, which without immediate treatment may result in permanent neurological damage underlying clinical symptoms such as impaired movement, sensation, and/or cognition (Murphy and Corbett, 2009). This neurological condition is highly

heterogeneous and varies in severity from full recovery to severe disability or to death (Warlow *et al.*, 1996).

In broad terms, stroke can be categorized as either ischemic or haemorrhagic. Predominately, 80% of strokes arise due to cerebral ischemia (Thrift *et al.*, 2001) with only 15-20% attributable to intracerebral and subarachnoid haemorrhaging (Bamford *et al.*, 1990). For the purpose of this study only the former will be discussed as it has primarily been the focus of most drug trials (Rosamond *et al.*, 2007).

In general, brain injury from ischemic-stroke can result from thrombosis, embolisms or systemic hypo-perfusion. The resulting vascular occlusion restricting blood flow and thus the delivery of necessary substrates such as oxygen and glucose to the brain can lead to irreversible cellular injury and tissue necrosis via the initiation of the 'ischemic cascade' (Hossmann, 1994). The events of this cascade include excitotoxicity, acidotoxicity, ionic imbalance, peri-infarct depolarization, oxidative and nitrative stress, inflammation and apoptosis (reviewed by Doyle *et al.*, 2008).

To summarize, the high aerobic metabolism of the brain renders it helpless and incapable of energy production via oxidative phosphorylation during focal cerebral ischemia. The cascade begins with energy depletion and the dissolution of ionic gradients, which causes neuronal periinfarct depolarizations. This activates voltage-dependent  $Ca^{2+}$ -channels and the accumulation of excitatory amino acids such as glutamate in the extracellular space. This glutamate-mediated excitotoxicity causes an influx of Na<sup>+</sup> and Cl<sup>-</sup> at a rate faster than the efflux of K<sup>+</sup>. Water is then passively drawn into the cell giving the characteristic oedema of stroke patients observed after the first few hours. Contributing to the damage is the elevation of  $Ca^{2+}$  that activates proteolytic enzymes known to degrade cytoskeletal components, and intracellular secondary messenger
systems that increase hypoxia-induced gene expression (e.g. proinflammatory genes via hypoxiainducible factor-1 (HIF-1)) (Ruscher *et al.*, 1998). This is followed by the production of freeradical species that stress endogenous scavenging systems and damage membranes. The mitochondrial membranes become disrupted and there is release of more reactive oxygen species and the apoptosis-inducing cytochrome c protein (see Dirnagl *et al.*, 1999 for a more detailed review).

The processes described above do not occur homogenously in the ischemic lesion and the concept of the ischemic penumbra becomes important in characterizing the severity of the injury. This region is located between the damaged necrotic core region of the affected tissue and the normal brain. The penumbra has been defined as ischemic tissue that can be rescued from further damage despite having reduced blood flow and partially preserved energy metabolism (Hakim, 1987). However, over time if left untreated, the penumbra can progress to infarction.

There are two types of ischemic stroke: global cerebral ischemia and focal cerebral ischemia. In global cerebral ischemia, the entire brain is involved and takes place either during cardiac arrest or severe systemic hypotension. In contrast, the more prevalent focal cerebral ischemia pertains to isolated brain regions that commonly result from cerebral vascular atherosclerosis (Iadecola, 1999). Currently, there has been much research on experimental stroke models of focal cerebral ischemia in the past decade. However, this has proven to be a daunting task with few new compounds and therapies demonstrating neuroprotective properties being introduced into clinical studies due to problems with toxicity and pharmacological effectiveness. One biologically effective treatment for reopening up occluded blood vessels in acute ischemic stroke is thrombolysis otherwise known as recombinant tissue plasminogen activator (The National Institute of Neurological Disorders, 1995). However, the challenge with utilizing this

option is the narrow therapeutic window of effectiveness and this makes the development for alternative new therapeutics an even greater priority.

Brain tissue survival can be improved to some extent if one or more of these processes in the ischemic cascade described above are inhibited. Previous studies reviewed by Doyle *et al.*, (2008) highlight some neuroprotective drugs that scavenge reactive oxygen species, inhibit apoptosis, or inhibit excitotoxic neurotransmitters to reduce tissue injury due to ischemia.

The expression of several growth factors also provides another avenue for therapeutic development following focal cerebral ischemia. Among the various growth factors that are involved in reducing ischemic injury or inhibiting components of the ischemic cascade is BDNF (Tsukahara *et al.*, 1994; Cheng et al, 1997; Larsson *et al.*, 1999; Han *et al.*, 2000; Schäbitz *et al.*, 2000). Interestingly, previous studies show that TCAP-1 treatment is able to reduce ROS by upregulating antioxidant defence mechanisms via superoxide dismutase and catalase (Trubiani *et al.*, 2007). This study aims to highlight TCAP's ability to regulate BDNF and confer neuroprotection under hypoxic conditions *in vitro*. For this reason, TCAP may present itself as an attractive candidate in the treatment of stroke and ischemia.

#### 1.11 Hypoxic Stress: HIF-1α, ROS and BDNF

In order to maintain oxygen homeostasis, the cells and tissues of higher organisms must be able to adapt and respond to changes in oxygen concentration via highly elaborate and regulated signal transduction mechanisms and oxygen-responsive gene transcription systems (for review see Wenger, 2000). For the purpose of this study, there will be a greater emphasis on hypoxia, which is a condition where there is lower than normal oxygen concentrations. The brain is a complex oxygen-sensitive tissue that is highly metabolically active and therefore requires an abundant supply of oxygen and glucose to maintain function. As a result, the brain must possess and employ strategies that will be protective against damage by oxidative stress. When there is an imbalance in the brain's demands for and supply of essential substrates such as glucose and oxygen, then such adverse effects of hypoxic stress may result in cardiovascular and neurodegenerative diseases.

When oxygen is available, aerobic metabolism occurs and transforms nutrients such as glucose into adenosine triphosphate (ATP), a primary source of metabolic energy for aerobic organisms. Glycolysis in the cytoplasm converts glucose into pyruvate which proceeds to the tricarboxylic acid cycle and oxidative phosphorylation in the mitochondria. Ultimately, oxygen acts as the terminal electron acceptor. On the other hand, under hypoxic conditions, cells undergo less-efficient non-oxygen-dependent energy metabolism that converts pyruvate into lactic acid (reviewed in Weidemann and Johnson, 2008). Interestingly, this molecular hypoxic response mechanism is mediated by hypoxia-inducible factor-1 $\alpha$  (HIF-1 $\alpha$ ).

HIF-1 $\alpha$  is a transcription factor that is heterodimeric and composed of an unstable  $\alpha$ subunit and a common  $\beta$ -subunit. In normoxia, the HIF-1 $\alpha$  subunit has a relatively short half-life. Following hydroxylation of its two proline residues (Pro402 and Pro564) on the oxygendependent degradation domain (ODD), hydroxylated HIF-1 $\alpha$  interacts with the von Hippel-Lindau tumor suppressor protein (pVHL). This results in HIF-1 $\alpha$  being ubiquitinated and degraded in the proteosomes to often undetectable levels (Weidemann and Johnson, 2008). In contrast, where there is limited oxygen availability, HIF-1 $\alpha$  does not get hydroxylated and avoids degradation via the ubiquitin-proteosome pathway. Instead, it translocates into the nucleus and binds to a consensus DNA binding sequence on a hypoxia-response element promoter to mediate oxygen-regulated gene expression (Wenger and Gassmann, 1997). HIF-1 target genes include those involved in oxygen transport, oxygen homeostasis, iron metabolism, and anaerobic energy production (Wenger, 2002). Therefore, at the cellular level, a reduction in ATP production in the mitochondria as would occur in hypoxic conditions is compensated by anaerobic glycolysis where HIF-1 $\alpha$  upregulates glucose transporters and gluconeogenic and glycolytic enzymes. Since HIF-1 $\alpha$  is implicated in a variety of hypoxia-dependent processes, it serves as a good indicator of intracellular hypoxia.

Interestingly, several studies show that moderate exposure of cells and tissue to hypoxia increases ROS generated from the mitochondria (reviewed by Chandel and Budinger, 2007). Hypoxia is also involved in the pathobiology of hypoxic-ischemic stroke that begins with neurons experiencing hypoxic stress followed by the depletion of oxygen and glucose stores that would normally be supplied given adequate blood supply. This proceeds to initiate the 'ischemic cascade' where activation of phospholipase A2 and cyclooxygenase generate ROS that threaten cell survival and add pressure to endogenous scavenging mechanisms (Dirnagl *et al.*, 1999). In particular, damage to the mitochondria by ROS can further compromise its antioxidant defence systems and thus exacerbate the imbalance between the production and removal of ROS (Lin and Beal, 2006).

Furthermore, the upregulation of HIF-1 $\alpha$  under times of hypoxic stress and the generation of ROS observed in hypoxic ischemic-stroke can be linked to BDNF, which is sensitive to changes in oxygen availability. Indeed, the HIF-1 $\alpha$  system has a positive effect on BDNF where activation of the BDNF-TrkB system increased HIF-1 $\alpha$  in neuroblastoma cells (Nakamura *et al.*, 2006). In addition, BDNF provides a promising solution to hypoxic injury due to its survivalpromoting effects. In models of ischemic-hypoxic brain damage, increased BDNF levels have been protective against apoptotic-like neuronal death and thought to underlie the resistance of certain neuronal populations to hypoxia (Walton *et al.*, 1999; Han and Holtzman, 2000). Several studies have also shown that intraventricular or intrastriatal injections of BDNF resulted in a neuroprotective effect in response to focal ischemia (Andsberg *et al.*, 2002; Zhang *et al.*, 2001).

In relation to ROS, one study suggests a role for BDNF in oxidative stress metabolism whereby BDNF rescued neurons from  $H_2O_2$ -induced cell death (Onyango *et al.*, 2005). In this study, BDNF was shown to utilize distinct signalling cascades to increase intracellular glutathione (GSH). Another study by Wang *et al.* (2006) found that exposure of brain endothelial cells to intermittent hypoxia (IH) stimulated BDNF secretion. In addition, exercise induces BDNF upregulation thereby suggesting its role in combating the products of enhanced aerobic and/or anaerobic metabolism such as increased ROS formation (Mattson and Magnus, 2006).

The survival promoting effects of BDNF under oxidative stress and hypoxic conditions make it a promising target to study to protect against neuronal death and dysfunction. Ultimately, if TCAP-1 treatment can regulate BDNF expression, then it may serve as a future therapeutic agent against neurodegenerative and cardiovascular diseases. However, due to the challenges of BDNF delivery and the relatively low levels of endogenous antioxidants in the brain (Coyle and Puttfarcken, 1993), alternative strategies to combat such adverse effects of hypoxia and ROS are needed. TCAP serves as a potential therapeutic agent as demonstrated by its ability to upregulate superoxide dismutase and catalase and protect cells from pH-induced alkalotic necrosis (Trubiani *et al.*, 2007).

#### 1.12 A potential relationship between BDNF, TCAP and ROS

Reactive oxygen species (ROS) are normal products of aerobic metabolism that can be produced during aerobic respiration by the incomplete reduction of molecular oxygen in the electron transport chain. Consequently, organisms have developed antioxidant defence mechanisms to protect themselves against the accumulation of reactive oxygen species such as superoxide ( $O_2^-$ ), hydrogen peroxide ( $H_2O_2$ ) and hydroxyl radicals (OH<sup>-</sup>) that threaten cellular integrity and survival.

Previously, TCAP-1 has been shown to protect immortalized embryonic mouse hypothalamic N38 cells subjected to pH-induced alkalotic stress by reducing the number of cells undergoing necrosis, inhibiting the decline in cell proliferation, and upregulating the superoxide dismutase-catalase pathway (Trubiani *et al.*, 2007). *In vitro*, preliminary studies have indicated that TCAP-1 increases BDNF mRNA and protein expression in immortalized mouse hypothalamic and hippocampal cells subjected stress. However, the mechanism by which this occurs is unknown (Trubiani, 2008). Thus, I hypothesize that TCAP may confer neuroprotection by mediating BDNF activity that then proceeds to activate protective cellular signalling cascades during times of brain insult or stressful stimuli (Figure 1.3).



Figure 1.3: Potential mechanisms by which TCAP confers neuroprotection.

TCAP has been shown to upregulate antioxidant defense systems to counteract ROS following stress. TCAP may promote cell survival by directly upregulating BDNF release, allowing for the activation of the TrkB receptor and downstream signaling pathways (MAPK, PI3K, and PLC). I hypothesize that an interaction between TCAP, ROS and BDNF may exist, however the mechanism for this relationship is unknown.

#### 1.13 Thesis rationale and experimental design

Previous findings in our laboratory prompted a new project that would further develop and investigate the potential neuroprotective effects of TCAP-1. Thus the objectives of my thesis are as follows:

- 1. Investigate the neuroprotective effect of acute and chronic TCAP-1 on immortalized embryonic mouse N38 cells under hypoxic stress (1% O<sub>2</sub>). To do so, I will perform the following set of experiments:
  - A. Western blot analysis indicating HIF-1α upregulation, which is characteristic of hypoxic conditions.
  - B. Investigating cell growth parameters (number of live cell nuclei, number of neurites) of N38 cells following acute and chronic TCAP-1 treatment under 1% O<sub>2</sub> levels.
  - C. Western blot analysis to determine effect of acute and chronic TCAP-1 treatment on BDNF translation under 1% hypoxic stress.
- Establish immortalized embryonic mouse N38 cells as a suitable model for studying BDNF, TCAP and neuroprotection. To do so, I will show or perform the following set of experiments:
  - A. Immunocytochemistry studies of FITC-[K8]-TCAP-1 binding and uptake with BDNF localization in N38 cells.
  - B. Immunocytochemistry studies of binding and uptake of FITC-[K8]-TCAP-1 with BDNF localization in N38 cells and primary rat embryonic hippocampal cultures.

- C. Western blot analysis to confirm the inducibility of N38 cells by forskolin in altering BDNF protein expression.
- Investigate the effect of acute TCAP-1 on immortalized embryonic mouse N38 cells on BDNF gene and protein expression under basal conditions. To do so, I will perform the following set of experiments:
  - A. N38 cell culture treatment with either acute treatment of TCAP-1 or vehicle over 0-8 hours under basal conditions.
  - B. Western blot analysis to determine effect of acute TCAP-1 treatment on BDNF translation under basal conditions.
  - C. Real-time reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) analysis to determine effect of acute TCAP-1 treatment on BDNF transcription under basal conditions

#### 1.14 References

- Aid T, Kazantseva A, Piirsoo M, Palm K, Timmusk T (2007) Mouse and rat BDNF gene structure and expression revisited. Journal of Neuroscience Research 85: 525-535.
- Al Chawaf A, St Amant K, Belsham D, Lovejoy D (2007a) Regulation of neurite growth in immortalized mouse hypothalamic neurons and rat hippocampal cultures by teneurin C-terminal-associated peptide-1. Neuroscience144:1241–54.
- Al Chawaf A, Xu K, Tan L, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy D, Rotzinger S (2007b) Corticotropinreleasing factor (CRF)-induced behaviors are modulated by intravenous administration of teneurin C-terminal associated peptide-1 (TCAP-1) Peptides 29:1406–15.
- Alderson R, Alterman, A, Barde Y, Lindsay R (1990) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor increases survival and differentiated functions of rat septal cholinergic neurons in culture. Neuron 5: 297-306.

- Alexi T, Venero J, Hefti F (1997) Protective effects of neurotrophin-4/5 and transforming growth factor-alpha on striatal neuronal phenotypic degeneration after excitotoxic lesioning with quinolinic acid. Neuroscience 78: 73–86.
- Alleva E, Francia N (2009) Psychiatric vulnerability: suggestions from animal models and role of neurotrophins. Neuroscience and biobehavioural reviews 33: 525-536.

American Heart Association. Heart and Stroke Facts Statistics: Dallas: American Heart Association, 1997.

- Ando S, Kobayashi S, Waki H, Kon K, Fukui F, Tadenuma T, Iwamoto M, Takeda Y, Izumiyama N, Watanabe K, Nakamura H (2002) Animal model of dementia induced by entorhinal synaptic damage and partial restoration of cognitive deficits by BDNF and carnitine. J Neurosci Res 70: 519–527.
- Andsberg G, Kokaia Z, Klein R, Muzyczka N, Lindvall O, Mandel R (2002) Neuropathological and behavioural consequences of adeno-associated viral vector-mediated continuous intrastriatal neurotrophin delivery in a focal ischemia model in rats. Neurobiol Dis 9: 187-204.
- Apfel, S (2001) Neurotrophic factor therapy- prospect and problems. Clin Chem Lab Med 39:351–355.
- Bailey K (1996) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor. In: Chemical Factors in Neural Growth, Degeneration and Repair, (Bell C, eds), pp 203-217. Amsterdam: Elsevier Science B.V.
- Bamford, J., Sandercock, P., Dennis, M., Burn, J., and Warlow, C., 1990. A prospective study of acute cerebrovascular disease in the community: The Oxfordshire Community Stroke Project 1981- 86. 2l Incidence, case fatality rates and overall outcome at one year of cerebral infarction, primary intracerebral and subarachnoid haemorrhage. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry. 53: 16.
- Barde Y, Edgar D, Thoenen H (1982) Purification of a new neurotrophic factor from mammalian brain. EMBO J 1: 549-553.
- Barde Y, (1989) Trophic factors and neuronal survival. Neuron 2: 1525-1534.
- Baumgartner S, Martin D, Hagios C, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (1994) ten-m, A Drosophila gene related to tenascin, is a new pair-rule gene. The EMBO Journal 13: 3728-3740.
- Bramham C, Messaoudi E (2005) BDNF function in adult synaptic plasticity: The synaptic consolidation hypothesis. Progress in Neurobiology 76: 99–125.
- Beck K, Knüsel B, Hefti F (1993) The nature of the trophic action of brain derived neurotrophic factor, des (13)-insulin like growth factor I and basic fibroblast growth factor on mesencephalic dopaminergic neurons developing in culture. Neuroscience 52: 855-866.

- Calabrese F, Molteni R, Racagni G, Riva M (2009) Neuronal plasticity: a link between stress and mood disorders. Psychoneuroendocrinology 34S: S208-S216.
- Chan K, Lam D, Pong K, Widmer H, Hefti F (1996) Neurotrophin-4/5 treatment reduces infarct size in rats with middle cerebral artery occlusion. Neurochem Res 21:763-767.
- Chao M, Hempstead B (1995) p75 and Trk: a two-receptor sysem. Trends Neurosci 18:321-326.
- Chao M (2003) Neurotrophins and their receptors a convergence point for many signalling pathways. Nature Neuroscience Reviews 4: 299-309.
- Chandel N, Budinger S (2007) The cellular basis for diverse responses to oxygen. Free Radical Biology & Medicine 42: 165-174.
- Cheng Y, Gidday J, Yan Q, Shah A, Holtzman D (1997) Marked age dependent neuroprotection by BDNF against neonatal hypoxic ischemic brain injury. Ann Neurol 41:521--529.
- Cool D, Normant E, Shen F, Chen H, Pannell L, Zhang Y, Loh Y (1997) Carboxypeptidase E is a regulated secretory pathway sorting receptor: genetic obliteration leads to endocrine disorders in Cpe (fat) mice. Cell 88: 73–83.
- Coyle J, Puttfarcken P (1993) Oxidative stress, glutamate, and neurodegenerative disorders. Science 262: 689-695.
- Cunha C, Brambilla R, Thomas K (2010) A simple role for BDNF in learning and memory? Frontiers in Molecular Neuroscience 3: 1-14.
- Da Penha Berzaghi M (1993) Cholinergic regulation of brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) and nerve growth factor (NGF) but not neurotrophin-3 (NT-3) mRNA levels in the developing rat hippocampus. J Neurosci. 13:3813–3826
- Davies A, Horton A, Burton L, Schmelzer C, Vandlen R, Rosenthal A (1993) Neurotrophin-4/5 is a mammalian-specific survival factor for distinct populations of sensory neurons. The Journal of Neuroscience 13: 4961-4967.
- Dewey H, Thrift A, Mihalopoulos C, Carter R, Macdonell R, McNeil J, Donnan G (2001) Cost of stroke in Australia from a societal perspective: results from the North East Melbourne Stroke Incidence Study (NEMESIS). Stroke 32: 2409–16.
- Dirnagl U, Iadecola C, Moskowitz M (1999) Pathobiology of ischemic stroke: an integrated view. Trends Neurosci 22: 391–97.
- Doyle K, Simon R, Stenzel-Poore M (2008) Mechanisms of ischemic brain damage. Neuropharmacology 55: 310–318.

- Duman R, Monteggia L (2006) A neurotrophic model for stress-related mood disorders. Biol Psychiatry 59: 1116-1127.
- Ernfors P, Lee K, Kucera J, Jaenisch R (1994) Lack of neurotrophin- 3 leads to deficiencies in the peripheral nervous system and loss of limb proprioceptive afferents. Cell 77:503–12.
- Fahnestock M, Garzon D, Holsinger R, Michalski B (2002) Neurotrophic factors and Alzheimer's disease: are we focusing on the wrong molecule. J Neural Transm Suppl 62: 241–252.
- Fallon J, Loughlin S (1993) Functional implications of the anatomical localization of neurotrophic factors. In: Neurotrophic factors, (Fallon J, Loughlin S, eds), pp 1-24. London: Academic Press Inc.
- Ferrer I, Marin C, Ribalta T, Goutan E, Blanco R, Tolosa E, Marti E (1999) BDNF and fulllength and truncated TrkB expression in Alzheimer disease. Implications in therapeutic strategies J Neuropathol Exp Neurol 8: 729–739.
- Finkbeiner S, Tavazoie S, Maloratsky A, Jacobs K, Harris K, Greenberg M (1997) CREB: a major mediator of neuronal neurotrophin responses. Neuron 19: 1031–1047.
- Fischer W, Wiktorin K, Bjorklund A, Williams L, Varon S, Gage F (1987) Amelioration of cholinergic neuron atrophy and spatial memory impairment in aged rats by nerve growth factor. Nature 329:65–68.
- Frim D, Uhler T, Galpern W, Beal M, Breakefield X, Isacson O (1994) Implanted fibroblasts genetically engineered to produce brain derived neurotrophic factor prevent 1 methyl 4 phenylpyridinium toxicity to dopaminergic neurons in the rat. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 91:5104-5108.
- Fumagalli F, Racagni G, Colombo E, Riva M (2003) BDNF gene expression is reduced in the frontal cortex of dopamine transporter knockout mice. Mol. Psychiatry 8: 898–899.
- Fumagalli F, Racagni G, Riva M (2006) The expanding role of BDNF: a therapeutic target for Alzheimer's disease? Pharmacogenomics J 6: 8–15.
- Glombik M, Gerdes H (2000) Signal-mediated sorting of neuropeptides and prohormones: Secretory granule biogenesis revisited. Biochimie 82: 315–326.
- Götz R, Köster R, Winkler C, Raulf F, Lottspeich F, Schartl M, Thoenen H (1994) Neurotrophin-6 is a new member of the nerve growth factor family. Nature 372: 266-269.
- Gozes I, Brenneman D (1993) Neuropeptides as growth and differentiation factors in general and VIP in particular. J. Mol. Neurosci. 4: 1-9.

- Greenberg M, Xu B, Lu B, Hempstead B (2009) New Insights in the Biology of BDNF Synthesis and Release: Implications in CNS Function. The Journal of Neuroscience 29:12764–12767.
- Hakim A (1987) The cerebral ischemic penumbra. Can J Neurol Sci 14: 557–559.
- Hallbook F, Ibanez C, Persson H (1991) Evolutionary studies of nerve growth factor family reveal a new member abundantly expressed in xenopus ovary. Neuron 6: 845-858.
- Han B, D'Costa A, Back S, Parsadanian M, Patel S, Shah A, Gidday J, Srinivasan A, Deshmukh M, Holtzman D (2000) BDNF blocks caspase-3 activation in neonatal hypoxia-ischemia. Neurobiol Dis 7:38-53.
- Han B, Holtzman D (2000) BDNF protects the neonatal brain from hypoxic-ischemic injury in vivo via the ERK pathway. J Neurosci 20: 5775-5781.
- Hashimoto K, Shimizu E, Iyo M (2004) Critical role of brain-derived neurotrophic factor in mood disorders. Brain Research Reviews 45: 104-114.
- Hefti F, Hartikka J, Knüsel B (1989) Function of neurotrophic factors factors in the adult and aging brain and their possible uses in the treatment of neurodegenerative diseases. Neurobiol Aging 10:515–533.
- Hefti, F (1997) Trophic factors as neuroprotective agents. In: Neuroprotection in CNS diseases, (Bär P, Flint Beal M, eds), pp 243-252. New York: Marcel Dekker Inc.
- Hindle J (2010) Ageing, neurodegeneration and Parkinson's disease. Age and Ageing 39: 156-161.
- Hofer M, Pagliusi S, Hohn A, Leibrock J, Barde, Y (1990) Regional distribution of brain-derived neurotrophic factor mRNA in the adult mouse brain. EMBO J 9: 2459-2464.
- Hökfelt T (1991) Neuropeptides in perspective: the last ten years. Neuron 7: 867-879.
- Henderson C, Camu W, Mettling C, Gouin A, Poulsen K, Karihaloo, M, RuUamas J, Evans T, McMahon S, Armanini M, Berkemeier L, Phillips H, Rosenthal A (1993) Neurotrophins promote motor neuron survival and are present in embryonic limb bud. Nature 363: 266-270.
- Hory-Lee F, Russell M, Lindsay R, Frank E (1993) Neurotrophin- 3 supports the survival of developing muscle sensory neurons in culture. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 90:2613–7

Hossmann K (1994) Viability thresholds and the penumbra of focal ischemia. Ann Neurol 36: 557–565.

- Howells D, Porritt M, Wong J, Batchelor P, Kalnins R, Hughes A, Donnan G (2000) Reduced BDNF mRNA expression in the Parkinson's disease substantia nigra. Exp Neurol 166: 127–135.
- Husson I, Rangon C, Lelièvre V, Bemelmans A, Sachs P, Mallet J, Kosofsky B, Gressens P (2005) BDNF-induced white matter neuroprotection and stage-dependent neuronal survival following a neonatal excitotoxic challenge. Cerebral Cortex 15: 250-261.
- Hyman C, Hofer M, Barde Y, Juhasz M, Yancopoulos G, Squinto S, Lindsay R (1991) BDNF is a neurotrophic factor for dopaminergic neurons of the substantia nigra. Nature 350: 230– 232.
- Iadecola, C (1999) Cerebral ischemia: molecular and cellular pathophysiology, (Walz W, ed), pp 1-278. New Jersey: Humana Press.
- Jankovic J (2008) Parkinson's disease: clinical features and diagnosis. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 79: 368-376.
- Karege F, Perrez G, Bondolfi G, Schwald M, Bertschy G, Aubry J (2002) Decreased serum brain-derived neurotrophic factor levels in major depressed patients. Psychiatry Res 109:143–148.
- Kato A, Lindsay R (1994) Overlapping and additive effects of neurotrophins and CNTF on cultured human spinal cord neurons. Exp. Neurol. 130: 196-201
- Kelly R (1985) Pathways of protein secretion in eukaryotes. Science 230: 25–32.
- Knüsel B, Winslow J, Rosenthal A, Burton L, Seid D, Nikolics K, Hefti F (1991) Promotion of central cholinergic and dopaminergic neuron differentiation by brain-derived neurotrophic factor but not neurotrophin 3. Proc. Nati. Acad. Sci. USA 88: 961-965
- Larsson E, Nanobashvili A, Kokaia Z, Lindvall O (1999) Evidence for neuroprotective effects of endogenous brain-derived neurotrophic factor after global forebrain ischemia in rats. J Cere Blood Flow & Metabolism 19: 1220-1228.
- Lee R, Kermani P, Teng K, Hempstead B (2002) Regulation of cell survival by secreted proneurotrophins. Science 294: 1945–1948.
- Leibrock J, Lottspeich F, Hohn A, Hofer M, Hengerer B, Masiakowski P, Thoenen H, Barde Y (1989) Molecular cloning and expression of brain-derived neurotrophic factor. Nature 341: 149-152.
- Levi-Montalcini R, Hamburger V (1953) A diffusible agent of mouse sarcoma producing hyperplasia of sympathetic ganglia and hyperneurotization of viscera in the chick embryo. J Exp Zool 123: 233-278.

- Levine A, Bashan-Ahrend A, Budai-Hadrian O, Gartenberg D, Menasherow S, Wides R (1994) Odd Oz: a novel Drosophila pair rule gene. Cell 77: 587-598.
- Levivier M, Przedborski S, Bencsics C, Kang, U (1995) Intrastriatal implantation of fibroblasts genetically engineered to produce brain-derived neurotrophic factor prevents degeneration of dopaminergic neurons in a rat model of Parkinson's disease. J Neurosci 15: 7810–7820.
- Lin M, Flint Beal, M (2006) Mitochondrial dysfunction and oxidative stress in neurodegenerative diseases. Nature 443: 787-795.
- Linnarsson S, Bjorklund A, Ernfors P (1997) Learning deficit in BDNF mutant mice. Eur J Neurosci 9: 2581–2587.
- Lipsky R, Marini A (2007) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor in neuronal survival and behaviour-related plasticity. Ann NY Acad Sci 1122: 130–143.
- Lou H, Kim S, Zaitsev E, Snell C, Lu B, Loh Y (2005) Sorting and activity-dependent secretion of BDNF require interaction of a specific motif with the sorting receptor carboxypeptidase E. Neuron 45: 245–255.
- Lovejoy D, Al Chawaf A, Cadinouche A (2006) Teneurin C-terminal associated peptides: Structure function and evolution. Gen Comp Endocrinol 148:299–305.
- Lovejoy D, Al Chawaf A, Cadinouche M (2007) Teneurin C-terminal associated peptides: An enigmatic family of neuropeptides with structural similarity to the corticotrophin-releasing factor and calcitonin families of peptides. General and Comparative Endocrinology 148: 299-305.
- Maisonpierre P, Belluscio L, Squinto S, Ip N, Furth M, Lindsay R, Yancopoulos G (1990). Neurotrophin-3: a neurotrophic factor related to NGF and BDNF. Science 247: 1446–51.
- Martinowich K, Lu B (2008) Interaction between BDNF and serotonin: role in mood disorders. Neuropsychopharmacology 33: 73-83.
- Matsumoto T, Rauskolb S, Polack M, Klose J, Kolbeck R, Korte M, Barde Y (2008) Biosynthesis and processing of endogenous BDNF: CNS neurons store and secrete BDNF not pro-BDNF. Nature Neuroscience. 11: 131-133.
- Mattson M, Magnus T (2006) Ageing and neuronal vulnerability. Nat Rev Neurosci 7: 278–94.
- McAllister A, Katz L, Lo D (1999) Neurotrophins and synaptic plasticity. Annu Rev Neurosci 22: 295–318.
- Minichiello L, Korte M, Wolfer D, Kuhn R, Unsicker K, Cestari V, Rossi-Arnaud C, Lipp H, Bonhoeffer T, Klein R (1999) Essential role for TrkB receptors in hippocampus-mediated learning. Neuron 24: 401–414.

- Mogi M, Togari A, Kondo T, Mizuno Y, Komure O, Kuno S, Ichinose H, Nagatsu T, (1999) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor and nerve growth factor concentrations are decreased in the substantia nigra in Parkinson's disease. Neurosci Lett 270: 45-48.
- Morse J, Wiegand S, Anderson K, You Y, Cai N, Carnahan J, Miller J, DiStefano P, Altar C, Lindsay R, Alderson R (1993) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) prevents the degeneration of medial septal cholinergic neurons following fimbria transection. J Neurosci. 13:4146-56.
- Mowla S, Pareek S, Farhadi H, Petrecca K, Fawcett J, Seidah N, Morris S, Sossin W, Murphy R (1999) Differential sorting of nerve growth factor and brain-derived neurotrophic factor in hippocampal neurons. J Neurosci 19: 2069–2080.
- Murer M, Yan Q, Raisman-Vozari R (2001) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor in the control human brain, and in Alzheimer's disease and Parkinson's disease. Progress in Neurobiology 63: 71-124.
- Murphy T, Corbett D (2009) Plasticity during stroke recovery: from synapse to behavior. Nature Neuroscience Reviews 10: 861- 872.
- Murray K, Gall C, Jones E, Isackson P (1994) Differential regulation of brain-derived neurotrophic factor and type II calcium/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase messenger RNA expression in Alzheimer's disease. Neuroscience 60: 37-48.
- Nakamura K, Martin K, Jackson J, Beppu K, Chan-Wook W, Thiele C (2006) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor activation of TrkB induces vascular endothelial growth factor expression via hypoxia-inducible factor-1α in neuroblastoma cells. Cancer Res 66: 4249-4255.
- Nonomura T, Hatanaka H (1992) Neurotrophic effect of brain-derived neurotrophic factor on basal forebrain cholinergic neurons in culture from postnatal rats. Neurosci Res 14:226-233.
- O'Leary D (1992) Development of connectional diversity and specificity in the mammalian brain by the pruning of collateral projections. Curr. Opin. Neurobiol. 2:70-77.
- Onyango I, Tuttle J, Bennett Jr J (2005) Brain-derived growth factor and glial cell line-derived growth factor use distinct intracellular signalling pathways to protect PD cybrids from H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-induced neuronal death. Neurobiology of Disease 20: 141-154.
- Oppenheim R, Qin-Wei Y, Prevette D, Yan, Q (1992) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor rescues developing avian motor neurons from cell death. Nature 360: 755-757.
- Pang P, Teng H, Zaitsev E, Woo N, Sakata K, Zhen S, Teng K, Yung W, Hempstead B, Lu B (2004) Cleavage of proBDNF by tPA/plasmin is essential for long-term hippocampal plasticity. Science 306: 487–491.

- Parain K, Murer M, Yan Q, Faucheux B, Agid Y, Hirsch E, Raisman-Vozari R (1999) Reduced expression of brain-derived neurotrophic factor protein in Parkinson's disease substantia nigra. Neuroreport 10:557–561.
- Phillips H, Hains J, Armanini M, Laramee G, Johnson S, Winslow J (1991) BDNF mRNA is decreased in the hippocampus of individuals with Alzheimer's disease, Neuron 7, 695–702.
- Qian X, Baršytė-Lovejoy D, Wang L, Chewpoy B, Guatam N, Al Chawaf A, and Lovejoy D (2004) Cloning and characterization of teneurin C-terminus associated peptide (TCAP)-3 from the hypothalamus of an adult rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss). General and Comparative Endocrinology137: 205- 216.
- Rosamond, W., Flegal, K, Friday G, Furie K, Go A, Greenlund K, Haase N, Ho M, Howard V, Kissela B, Kittner S, Lloyd-Jones D, McDermott M, Meigs J, Moy C, Nichol G, O'Donnell C, Roger V, Rumsfeld J, Sorlie P, Steinberger J, Thom T, Wasserthiel-Smoller S, Hong Y (2007) Heart disease and stroke statistics- 2007 Update. A report from the American Heart Association Statistics Committee and Stroke Statistics Subcommittee. Circulation 115: 69-171.
- Rosenthal A, Goeddel D, Nguyen T, Martin E, Burton L, Shih A, Laramee G, Wurm F, Mason A, Nikolics K, Winslow, J (1991) Primary structure and biological activity of human brainderived neurotrophic factor. Endocrinology 129: 1289-1294.
- Ruscher K, Isaev N, Trendelenburg G, Weih M, Iurato L, Meisel A, Dirnagl U (1998) Induction of hypoxia-inducible factor 1 by oxygen glucose deprivation is attenuated by hypoxic preconditioning in rat cultured neurons. Neurosci Lett 254:117-120.
- Schäbitz W, Schwab S, Spranger M, Hacke W (1997) Intraventricular brain-derived neurotrophic factor reduces infarct size after focal cerebral ischemia in rats. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 17: 500–506.
- Schäbitz W, Sommer C, Zoder W, Kiessling M, Schwaninger M, Schwab S (2000) Intravenous brain-derived neurotrophic factor reduces infarct size and counterregulates Bax and Bcl-2 expression after temporary focal cerebral ischemia. Stroke 31: 2212-2217.
- Snider W (1994) Functions of the neurotrophins during nervous system development: what the knockouts are teaching us. Cell 77: 627-638.
- Sofroniew, Howe C, Mobley W (2001) Nerve growth factor signaling, neuroprotection and neuronal repair. Annu Rev Neurosci 24: 1217–1281.
- Sossin W, Barker P (2007) Something old, something new: BDNF-induced neuron survival requires TRPC channel function. Nature Neuroscience 10: 537-538.

- Spina M, Squinto S, Miller J, Lindsay R, Hyman C (1992) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor protects dopamine neurons against 6-hydroxydopamine and N- methyl-4-phenylpyridinium ion toxicity: involvement of the glutathione system. J Neurochem 59: 99-106.
- Tabuchi A. (2008). Synaptic Plasticity-Regulated Gene Expression: a Key Event in the Long-Lasting Changes of Neuronal Function. Biol. Pharm. Bull. 31: 327-335.
- Tan L, Xu K, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy D, Rotzinger S (2008) Repeated intracerebral teneurin Cterminal associated peptide (TCAP)-1 injections produce enduring changes in behavioral responses to corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) in rat models of anxiety. Behav Brain Res 188:195–200
- Tan L, Xu K, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy D, Rotzinger S (2009) Teneurin C-terminal associated peptide (TCAP)-1 attenuates corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF)-induced c-Fos expression in the limbic system and modulates anxiety behavior in male Wistar rats. Behav Brain Res 201:198–206.
- Tapia-Arancibia L, Rage F, Givalois L, Arancibia S (2004) Physiology of BDNF: focus on hypothalamic function. Front. Neuroendocrinol. 25: 77–107.
- Tapia-Arancibia L, Aliaga E, Silhol M, Arancibia S (2008) New insights into brain BDNF function in normal aging and Alzheimer disease. Brain Research Reviews 59:201-220.
- Teng H, Teng K, Lee R, Wright S, Tevar S, Almeida R, Kermani P, Torkin R, Chen Z, Lee F, Kraemer R, Nykjaer A, Hempstead B (2005) ProBDNF induces neuronal apoptosis via activation of a receptor complex of p75NTR and sortilin. J Neurosci 25: 5455–5463.
- The National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke rt-PA Stroke Study Group (1995) Tissue plasminogen activator for acute ischemic stroke. N Engl J Med 333: 1581–87.
- Thomas K, Gimenez-Gallego G, Rios-Candelore M, DiSalvo J (1986) Primary structure and mitogenic and angiogenic activities of brain-derived acidic fibroblast growth factor. Journal of Protein Chemistry 6: 163-171.
- Thrift A, Dewey H, Macdonell R, McNeil J, Donnan G (2001) Incidence of the major stroke subtypes: initial findings from the North East Melbourne stroke incidence study (NEMESIS). Stroke 32: 1732–38.
- Toyooka K, Asama K, Watanabe Y, Muratake T, Takahashi M, Someya T, Nawa H (2002) Decreased levels of brain-derived neurotrophic factor in serum of chronic schizophrenic patients. Psychiatry Res 110:249–257.
- Trubiani G, Al Chawaf A, Belsham D, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Lovejoy D (2007) Teneurin carboxy (C)-terminal associated peptide-1 inhibits alkalosis-associated necrotic neuronal death by stimulating superoxide dismutase and catalase activity in immortalized mouse hypothalamic cells. Brain Res 1176:27–36.

- Trubiani GM (2008) Elucidating the Neuroprotective Role of Teneurin C-terminal Associated Peptides. PhD Dissertation. University of Toronto
- Tsukahara T, Yonekawa Y, Tanaka K, Ohara O, Wantanabe S, Kimura T, Nishijima T & Tanagushi T (1994) The role of brain-derived neurotrophic factor in transient forebrain ischemia in the rat brain. Neurosurgery 34: 323–331.
- Tucker R, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (2006) Teneurins: a conserved family of transmembrane proteins involved intercellular signaling during development. Dev Biol 290:237–245.
- Walton M, Connor B, Lawlor P, Young D, Sirimanne E, Gluckman P, Cole G, Dragunow M (1999) Neuronal death and survival in two models of hypoxic-ischemic brain damage. Brain Res Brain Res Rev 29: 137-168.
- Wang L, Rotzinger S, Al Chawaf A, Elias C, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Qian X, Wang N-C, De Cristofaro A, Belsham D, Bittencourt JC, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy D (2005) Teneurin proteins possess a carboxy terminal sequence with neuromodulatory activity. Mol Brain Res 133:253–265.
- Wang H, Ward N, Boswell M, (2006) Secretion of brain-derived neurotrophic factor from brain microvascular endothelial cells. Eur J Neurosci 23: 1665-70.
- Warlow C, Dennis M, van Gijn J, Hankey G, Sandercock P, Bamford J, Wardlaw J (1996) Stroke: a practical guide to management, pp1-785. Oxford: Blackwell Scientific.
- Weidemann A, Johnson R (2008) Biology of HIF-1a. Cell Death and Differentiation 15: 621-627.
- Wenger R, Gassmann M (1997) Oxygen(es) and the hypoxia-inducible factor-1. Biol. Chem 378: 609–616.
- Wenger R (2000) Mammalian oxygen sensing, signalling and gene regulation. The Journal of Experimental Biology 203: 1253-1263.
- Wenger R (2002) Cellular adaptation to hypoxia: O<sub>2</sub>- sensing protein hydroxylases, hypoxiainducible transcription factors, and O<sub>2</sub>-regulated gene expression. The FASEB Journal 16: 1152-1162.
- West A, Griffith E, Greenberg M (2002). Regulation of transcription factors by neuronal activity. Nat Rev Neurosci 3: 921–931.
- Whitehouse P, Price D, Struble R, Clark A, Coyle J, Delong M (1982) Alzheimer's disease and senile dementia: loss of neurons in the basal forebrain. Science 215: 1237-1239.

- Yamada K, Nabeshima T (2003) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor/TrkB signalling in Memory processes. J Pharmacol Sci 91: 267 270.
- Yuan J., Yankner B (2000) Apoptosis in the nervous system. Nature 407: 802-809.
- ZhangY, Pardridge M, Keep, R (2001) Neuroprotection in Transient Focal Brain Ischemia After Delayed Intravenous Administration of Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor Conjugated to a Blood-Brain Barrier Drug Targeting System Editorial Comment. Stroke 32: 1378-1384.
- Zhang R, Zhang Z, Zhang L, Chopp M (2001) Proliferation and differentiation of progenitor cells in the cortex and the subventricular zone in the adult rat after focal cerebral ischemia. Neuroscience 105:33–41.
- Zuccato C, Cattaneo E (2009) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor in neurodegenerative diseases Nature Reviews Neurology 5:311-322.

## Chapter 2 : Actions of Teneurin C-terminal Associated Peptide (TCAP)-1 on cell growth as a function of varying oxygen partial pressures.

This chapter, along with additional material will be submitted for publication:

Tiffany Ng, Reuben De Almeida, Monica Pulec and David A. Lovejoy. Actions of Teneurin Cterminal Associated Peptide (TCAP)-1 on cell growth under stressed and non-stressed conditions. (For submission to Neuroscience)

#### 2.1 Introduction

During embryogenesis, the brain emerges from the neural tube and undergoes rapid neuronal proliferation under low oxygen levels. Developing embryos require this hypoxic microenvironment for tissue morphogenesis and neuronal proliferation and differentiation (Morriss and New, 1979; Morrison *et al.*, 2000; Studer *et al.*, 2000). For most mammalian cells, physiological normoxic conditions refer to an oxygen concentration ranging from 2% to 9% (14.4-68.8 mmHg) in contrast to the normally cited 21% ambient oxygen concentration (Simon and Keith, 2008). Indeed the partial pressure of oxygen in various brain regions has been measured by microelectrodes and reported to range from 0.55% to 8%, a considerably lower level compared to ambient oxygen (Erecińska and Silver, 2001). In addition, the 'oxygen cascade' may contribute to the low oxygen environment at the level of the cell. Oxygen is transported in steps from the environment to the cell where along the way it is extracted at the lungs, circulation, tissue and finally by the cellular mitochondria (Treacher and Leach, 1998).

Currently, the mechanism and modifications allowing neural cells to function under very low oxygen levels are not known. However, the teneurin family of proteins may play a role. These proteins are ubiquitously expressed in all metazoans and appeared around the time when the first metazoan nervous system was evolving (Lovejoy *et al.*, 2006). The teneurins are a family of four transmembrane proteins that are highly expressed in the central nervous system where they are involved in embryonic development of the brain and regulation of neuronal activity in adults (reviewed in Tucker *et al.*, 2007). In particular, the carboxy terminus contains a synthetic 41-mer peptide based on the expected cleavage product of the terminal 43 residues of the extracellular domain of the teneurin-1 protein that we term teneurin C-terminal associated peptide (TCAP)-1 (Lovejoy *et al.*, 2006). Previous studies have found TCAP-1 to be neuroprotective against pH-induced necrotic cell death via its upregulation of ROS scavenging systems and promotion of cell proliferation (Trubiani *et al.*, 2007).

Presently, no studies have been conducted on TCAP-1's role in oxygen metabolism and its effect on neuronal growth under varying oxygen tensions. Therefore, this study aims to examine the effect of TCAP-1 on growth parameters under several oxygen concentrations (21%), (4%) and (1%) in immortalized hypothalamic N38 cells.

#### 2.2 Materials and Methods

#### 2.2.1 Preparation of cell culture

All N38 immortalized hypothalamic embryonic mouse cells were grown in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium containing 4 500 mg/L D-glucose, L-glutamine, and 25 mM HEPES buffer, but no sodium pyruvate and no phenol red (Gibco, Cat. No. 21063029) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (Invitrogen, Cat. No. 16000-036) and including penicillin and streptomycin antibiotics. Immortalized mouse hypothalamic N38 cells were grown in 6-well

tissue culture treated plates (Corning Incorporated, Cat. No. 3516) at a density of 100 000 cells/9 cm<sup>2</sup> wells for 24 hours before treatment with either  $10^{-8}$  M TCAP-1 or vehicle (NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> in ddH<sub>2</sub>O).

#### 2.2.2 Hypoxia treatment

Two Thermo Forma Series II model 3130 incubators (Thermo Fischer Scientific, cat no. 3130) were dedicated for the hypoxia study and set either at 1%, 4% or 21%. Prior to hypoxic exposure, the incubator was flushed for 1 hour at 37°C with 5% carbon dioxide and 95% nitrogen to reduce oxygen levels to 1% or 4%. During equilibration of the hypoxic incubator, the normoxic incubator was allowed 1 hour to equilibrate to 21% oxygen. Oxygen sensors provided real-time digital readouts of oxygen levels. Normoxia and hypoxia levels were checked using a Bacharach Fyrite® Gas Analyzers provided with the incubators. Western blot analysis on hypoxia-inducible factor 1 $\alpha$  (HIF-1 $\alpha$ ) over a time course further confirmed hypoxia.

#### 2.2.3 Acute TCAP hypoxic study

Cells were seeded into 6-well plates as described above and incubated at either 21%, 1% or 4% oxygen for 0 to 24 hours. Acute TCAP-1 (10<sup>-8</sup> M) treatment began at the onset of hypoxic exposure (0 hours). A Zeiss AxioObserver Z1 inverted microscope (Germany) programmed to automatically take five different images per well for a total of six wells acquired 30 images per treatment group at the respective time point (Figure 2.1). Proliferation of immortalized N38 cells has been considerably studied by our laboratory. Based on our observations, healthy N38 cells spread out and remain attached to the bottom of the well, whereas dying cells appear rounded and lift off from the plate. Thus, quantification studies to determine the proliferation and cell

growth parameters were conducted. The number of live cell nuclei were counted and the mean determined for each of the images. The mean from each image was then averaged to find the mean live cell nuclei per well. Ultimately, a final mean of the entire treatment group (6 wells, n=6) was determined  $\pm$  SEM. As another growth parameter studied, neurite numbers per cell were counted. Neurites were defined as distinct protrusions from the cell and only non-impinging neurites were included in the scoring. The number of neurites per cell were scored per image to produce a mean for the well and later the final mean for the treatment group. All final means were normalized to baseline (0 hours) to provide % relative changes where baseline represented 100%. Statistical analysis was done using an unpaired two-tailed t-test (\*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.001; n=6). In addition, protein extractions were collected at the beginning of the experiment (0 hours) and at the end (24 hours) for Western blot analysis.



### Figure 2.1: Acute TCAP treatment regime over 24 hours at ambient oxygen (21% O2) and low oxygen (1% O2) conditions.

Immortalized N38 cells were cultured under 21% or 1%  $O_2$  and treated with either TCAP-1 or vehicle at baseline (0 hours). Five different images per well were automatically obtained by a Zeiss AxioObserver Z1 inverted microscope (Germany) giving a total of thirty images per 6-well plate treatment group at a specific time point.

#### 2.2.4 Chronic TCAP hypoxia study

Cells were seeded into 6-well plates as described above and incubated at either 21% or 1% oxygen for 0 to 36 hours. TCAP-1 (10<sup>-8</sup> M) treatment began at the 12 hours prior to the onset of hypoxic exposure (0 hours) and was given at each time point (0, 12, 24, 36 hours). A Zeiss AxioObserver Z1 inverted microscope (Germany) programmed to automatically take five different images per well for a total of six wells acquired a 30 images per treatment group at the respective time point (Figure 2.2). As in the acute TCAP study, quantification studies to determine the proliferation and cell growth parameters were conducted. The number of live cell nuclei were counted and the mean determined for each of the images. The mean from each image was then averaged to find the mean live cell nuclei per well. Ultimately, a final mean of the entire treatment group (6 wells, n=6) was determined  $\pm$  SEM. As another growth parameter studied, neurite numbers per cell were counted. Neurites were defined as distinct protrusions from the cell and only non-impinging neurites were included in the scoring. The number of neurites per cell were scored per image to produce a mean for the well and later the final mean for the treatment group. All final means were normalized to baseline (0 hours) to provide % relative changes where baseline represented 100%. Statistical analysis was done using an unpaired two-tailed t-test (\*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*p<0.0001; n=6). In addition, protein extractions were collected at the beginning of the experiment (0 hours) and at the end (36 hours) for Western blot analysis.



Figure 2.2: Chronic TCAP treatment regime over 36 hours at ambient oxygen  $(21\% O_2)$  and low oxygen  $(1\% O_2)$  conditions.

Immortalized N38 cells were cultured under 21% or 1%  $O_2$  and treated with either TCAP-1 or vehicle 12 hours before the start of the experiment, at baseline (0 hours), and every 12 hours after until termination at 36 hours. Five different images per well were automatically obtained by a Zeiss AxioObserver Z1 inverted microscope (Germany) giving a total of thirty images per 6-well plate treatment group at a specific time point.

#### 2.2.5 Western blot analysis of BDNF and HIF-1 α

All immortalized mouse embryonic hypothalamic N38 cells were washed three times with sterile phosphate buffer saline (PBS) at pH 7.4. Cells were then scraped in 200 µl of cold 1% lysis buffer [1% Triton X-100, 1M Dithiothreitol (DTT), Protease Inhibitor Cocktail Set III (Calbiochem, Cat. No. 539134)]. The lysate was vortexed and incubated on ice for 5 to 10 minutes after which it was centrifuged at 14 000 rpm for 15 minutes at 4°C. The supernatant was aliquoted into fresh 1.5ml tubes and stored in -20°C for western blot analysis.

Protein extracts were quantified in accordance with the manufacturer's protocol (Thermo Fischer Scientific, Cat. No. 23225). In brief, 5  $\mu$ l of each protein sample was aliquoted into 96well plates in triplicates. 200  $\mu$ l of bicinchoninic acid (BCA) Working Reagent was added to each sample. Diluted albumin standards were prepared in triplicates providing the assay with a working range from 20 to 2000  $\mu$ g/ml. The 96-well plate was covered and incubated with shaking at 37°C for 30 minutes. An absorbance reading was subsequently obtained at 562 nm using Spectramax Plus 384 (Molecular Devices, cat no. 340PC 384).

Protein samples (12.5 µg) were then run on 4-20% Mini-Protean TGX gels (cat no. 456-1094) at 100V for approximately 1 hour. Proteins were subsequently electro-transferred to a Hybond-ECL-nitrocellulose membrane (VWR, Cat. No. RPN203D) for 2 hours at 100V. The membrane was washed with phosphate saline buffer (PBS) with shaking for 5 minutes and incubated with BDNF rabbit polyclonal primary antibody (Santa Cruz, cat no. sc-20981) diluted 1:500 or HIF-1a rabbit polyclonal antibody (Abcam, cat no. ab2185) diluted 1:250 in 7 ml of milk-PBST (PBS with 0.2% Tween<sup>®</sup>20) with gentle agitation overnight at 4°C. After 24 hours, the membrane was washed with fresh PBST three times with shaking for 5 minutes, 10 minutes, and 10 minutes, respectively. Following, the membrane was incubated with anti-rabbit horseradish peroxidise (HRP)-conjugated secondary antibody (VWR, Cat. No. RPN2135 or Amersham, cat no. NIF824) diluted 1:5000 in milk-PBST for 1 hour at room temperature with gentle agitation. After incubation, the membrane was washed three times with fresh PBST for 5 minutes, 10 minutes and 10 minutes, respectively, and exposed onto ECL Hyperfilm (VWR, Cat. No. 95017-653L) for 20 minutes. The integrated optical density (IOD) of the blots were quantified using LabWorks 4.0 Image Acquisition and Analysis Software (Ultra-Violet Products Ltd.). GAPDH (Abcam, ab9485; 1:2500) was used as an additional loading control and remained unchanged for all protein samples.

#### 2.3 Results

#### 2.3.1 Hypoxia induced expression of HIF-1a

Various methods were used to ensure that the cell culture were hyposic. First, real-time digital readouts were checked constantly for stable readings throughout the experiment. Secondly, a Bacharach Fyrite® Gas Analyzer kit was used to check oxygen levels in the middle

of the experiment to ensure accurate  $O_2$  levels within the incubator. As a further confirmation study for hypoxic exposure, N38 cells were incubated at either ambient (21%  $O_2$ ) or hypoxic (1%  $O_2$ ) conditions and cell lysates were harvested. Western blot analysis detected HIF-1 $\alpha$ protein expression at 1%  $O_2$  over a time period of 36 hours compared to 21%  $O_2$  (Figure 2.3). HIF-1 $\alpha$  protein expression increases over time and peaks at 5 hours following 24 hours of chronic hypoxic exposure onset. This is consistent with the range of 4-8 hours of hypoxia found in other studies (Wang *et al.*, 1995; Jiang *et al.*, 1996; Pascual *et al.*, 2001). Thus, these three methods confirm that the N38 cells were hypoxic under the conditions used.



Figure 2.3: HIF-1α protein expression indicates hypoxic conditions in untreated immortalized N38 hypothalamic cells over time.

Whole cell lysates of immortalized N38 cells cultured in 21% at 36 hours and 1%  $O_2$  for 0 to 36 hours were immunoblotted for HIF-1 $\alpha$  protein expression (120 kDa).

# 2.3.2 The effect of acute TCAP-1 treatment (10<sup>-8</sup>M) on cell proliferation under ambient oxygen levels (21% O<sub>2</sub>) and reduced and low oxygen (4% O<sub>2</sub> and 1% O<sub>2</sub>)

To study the effects of acute TCAP-1 treatment on an immortalized mouse hypothalamic cell line, N38 cells were cultured under varying levels of oxygen (21%, 4% and 1% O<sub>2</sub>). Cell

proliferation was examined by counting live cell nuclei and normalized as a relative % to baseline (0 hours). Initially, the experiment was conducted in 4% O<sub>2</sub> over a 24-hour time period (Figure 2.4). I observed a significant increase in cell numbers in the acutely administered TCAP-1 group compared to vehicle-treated cells relative to baseline (0 hours) at 12 hours ( $160.5 \pm 3.0\%$  vs.  $128.2 \pm 3.3\%$ ; p<0.001) and 24 hours ( $385.9 \pm 5.6\%$  vs.  $181.4 \pm 3.6\%$ ; p<0.001) in 21% O<sub>2</sub> (Figure 2.5A). Similarly, acute TCAP-1 compared to vehicle-treated cells resulted in elevated cell numbers relative to baseline (0 hours) at 12 hours ( $173.1 \pm 7.0\%$  vs.  $155.4 \pm 3.0\%$ ; p<0.05) in 4% O<sub>2</sub> (Figure 2.5B).



Figure 2.4: Representative images of immortalized N38 hypothalamic cells treated with acute TCAP or vehicle at ambient oxygen  $(21\% O_2)$  or reduced oxygen  $(4\% O_2)$  levels over an incubation duration of 24 hours.

Thirty images per 6-well cell culture plate were taken automatically using a Zeiss AxioObserver Z1 inverted microscope (Germany). Scale bar =  $63.00 \mu m$ 



Figure 2.5: Changes in immortalized N38 hypothalamic growth parameters following treatment with either acutely administered  $10^{-8}$  M TCAP or vehicle at ambient oxygen (21% O<sub>2</sub>) or reduced oxygen (4% O<sub>2</sub>) levels over an incubation period of 24 hours.

(A) Proliferation as measured by live cell nuclei normalized to 0h following acute treatment with  $10^{-8}$ M TCAP or vehicle at 21% O<sub>2</sub>. (B) Proliferation measured by live cell nuclei normalized to 0 hours following acute treatment with  $10^{-8}$ M TCAP or vehicle at 4% O<sub>2</sub>. (C) Neurite number per cell normalized following to 0 hours acute treatment with 10<sup>-8</sup> M TCAP or 21% vehicle at or 4% O<sub>2</sub>. Statistical analysis was conducted using two-tailed unpaired t-tests comparing TCAP and vehicle treated groups at either ambient oxygen reduced oxygen or conditions \*P<0.05, (n=6, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001)

When 4%  $O_2$  was insufficient to cause reduced cell proliferation relative to baseline, the experiment was completed over a 0 to 8 hour time course under a more reduced oxygen condition (1%  $O_2$ ) (Figure 2.6). Acute TCAP-1 compared to vehicle-treated cells resulted in a marked increase in cell proliferation when normalized to baseline (0 hours) after 4 hours (145.7  $\pm$  4.9% vs. 86.7  $\pm$  4.0%; p<0.001) and 8 hours (140.1  $\pm$  3.8% vs. 84.8  $\pm$  14.2%; p<0.01) under 21%  $O_2$  conditions (Figure 2.7A). In the lowest oxygen condition studied (1%  $O_2$ ), acute TCAP-1 compared to vehicle-treated cells significantly increased cell numbers when normalized to

baseline (0 hours) after 4 hours ( $183.4 \pm 5.5\%$  vs.  $100.9 \pm 4.0\%$ ; p<0.001) and 8 hours ( $204.6 \pm 9.1\%$  vs.  $93.6 \pm 6.0\%$ ; p<0.001) (Figure 2.7B).



Figure 2.6: Representative images of immortalized N38 hypothalamic cells treated with acutely administered TCAP or vehicle at ambient oxygen  $(21\% O_2)$  or low oxygen  $(1\% O_2)$  levels over an incubation duration of 8 hours.

Thirty images per 6-well cell culture plate were taken automatically using a Zeiss AxioObserver Z1 inverted microscope (Germany). Scale bar =  $32.00 \mu m$ .



Figure 2.7: Changes in immortalized N38 hypothalamic growth parameters following treatment with either acutely administered  $10^{-8}$  M TCAP or vehicle at ambient oxygen (21% O<sub>2</sub>) or low oxygen (1% O<sub>2</sub>) levels over a duration of 8 hours.

(A) Proliferation as measured by live cell nuclei normalized to 0h following acute treatment with  $10^{-8}$ M TCAP or vehicle at 21% O<sub>2</sub>. (B) Proliferation measured by number of live cell nuclei following acute treatment with 10<sup>-8</sup> M TCAP or vehicle at 1% O<sub>2</sub>. (C) Neurite number per cell normalized to 0 hours following acute treatment with 10<sup>-8</sup> M TCAP or vehicle at 21% or 1% O<sub>2</sub> levels. Statistical analysis was conducted using twotailed unpaired t-tests comparing TCAP and vehicle treated groups in either ambient oxygen or low oxygen (n=6, \*P<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001).

Since cell death was not achieved after 8 hours, the experiment was repeated again with an extended incubation period of 24 hours for both 21% and 1% O<sub>2</sub> to examine whether TCAP-1 was able to have a neuroprotective effect (Figure 2.8). In this experiment, acute TCAP-1 compared to vehicle-treated cells increased cell proliferation significantly relative to baseline (0 hours) at 12 hours (164.7  $\pm$  2.1% vs. 149.5  $\pm$  5.0%; p<0.05) and 24 hours (427.3  $\pm$  4.8% vs. 231.4  $\pm$  3.8%; p<0.001) in 21% O<sub>2</sub> (Figure 2.9A). Cells that were cultured in 1% O<sub>2</sub> and received acute TCAP-1, resulted in greater cell proliferation relative to baseline (0 hours) and compared to vehicle-treatment only at 24 hours (203.3  $\pm$  2.6% vs. 75.0  $\pm$  7.3%; p<0.001) (Figure 2.9C). Therefore, acute TCAP-1 treatment had a stimulatory effect on cell proliferation at both high and low oxygen levels.



Figure 2.8: Representative images of immortalized N38 hypothalamic cells treated with acutely administered TCAP or vehicle at ambient oxygen  $(21\% O_2)$  or low oxygen  $(1\% O_2)$  conditions over an incubation period of 24 hours.

Thirty images per 6-well cell culture plate were taken automatically using a Zeiss AxioObserver Z1 inverted microscope (Germany). Scale bar =  $63.00 \ \mu m$ 



# Figure 2.9: Changes in immortalized N38 hypothalamic growth parameters following acute or chronic treatment of $10^{-8}$ M TCAP or vehicle in ambient oxygen (21% O<sub>2</sub>) or low oxygen (1% O<sub>2</sub>) over a time course.

Proliferation as measured by live cell nuclei normalized to 0 hours following acute (A) or chronic (B) treatment with  $10^{-8}$  M TCAP or vehicle in normoxia. Proliferation measured by live cell nuclei normalized to 0 hours following acute (C) or chronic (D) treatment with  $10^{-8}$  M TCAP or vehicle in low oxygen conditions. Neurite number per cell normalized to 0 hours following acute (E) or chronic (F) treatment with  $10^{-8}$  M TCAP or vehicle at 21% and 1% O<sub>2</sub>. Statistical analysis was conducted using two-tailed unpaired t-tests comparing TCAP and vehicle treated groups in either ambient or low oxygen levels (n=6, \*P<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\* p<0.001).

# 2.3.3 The effect of chronic TCAP-1 treatment (10<sup>-8</sup> M) on cell proliferation under ambient oxygen (21% O<sub>2</sub>) and low oxygen conditions (1% O<sub>2</sub>)

To investigate whether changing the treatment regime and extending the duration of chronic oxygen would alter TCAP-1's enhanced effect on cell proliferation, cells were cultured

similarly to the acute experiment but with either TCAP-1 or vehicle treatment given 12 hours before baseline (0 hours), at baseline and every 12 hours after up to 36 hours under 21% or 1% O<sub>2</sub> (Figure 2.10). In this experiment, chronically administered TCAP-1 compared to vehicle-treated cells significantly increased proliferation relative to baseline (0 hours) at 36 hours (449.8  $\pm$  4.1% vs. 398.4  $\pm$  2.0%; p<0.001) in 21% O<sub>2</sub> (Figure 2.9B). In contrast, chronic TCAP-1 treatment prevented the steep decline in cell numbers that occurred in vehicle-treated cells and showed a significant increase in cell numbers relative to baseline (0 hours) at 12 hours (158.8  $\pm$  5.0% vs. 132.8  $\pm$  3.8%; p<0.01), 24 hours (159.6  $\pm$  2.8% vs. 19.6  $\pm$  8.2%; p<0.001) and 36 hours (163.3  $\pm$  9.2% vs. 13.5  $\pm$  8.5%; p<0.001) under low oxygen (1% O<sub>2</sub>) (Figure 2.9D). Therefore, in 1% O<sub>2</sub>, chronic TCAP-1 exerted a neuroprotective effect on N38 cells and promoted their survival and proliferation compared to vehicle-treatment alone.


Figure 2.10: Representative images of immortalized N38 hypothalamic cells treated with chronically administered TCAP ( $10^{-8}$  M) or vehicle at ambient oxygen (21% O<sub>2</sub>) or low oxygen (1% O<sub>2</sub>) levels over an incubation period of 36 hours.

Thirty images per 6-well cell culture plate were taken automatically using a Zeiss AxioObserver Z1 inverted microscope (Germany). Scale bar =  $63.00 \,\mu\text{m}$ 

Overall, TCAP-1 has a proliferative effect on cell growth and appears to consistently elevate live cell numbers in all levels of oxygen studied (21% O<sub>2</sub> vs. 4% O<sub>2</sub> vs. 1% O<sub>2</sub>). In addition, the treatment regime (acute vs. chronic) did not influence TCAP's promotion of proliferation (see Table 2.1).

Experiment	Oxygen	Live Cell Nuclei	Neurite Number
Acute (0-8h)			
TCAP vs. Vehicle	21%	↑ (***4h, **8h)	↓ (*2h, *8h)
	1%	↑ (***4h, ***8h)	ns
Acute (0-24h)			
TCAD va Vahiala	21%	↑ (*12h, ***24h)	↓ (*12h, ***24h)
ICAP vs. venicie	1%	↑ (***24h)	↓ (***12h)
Acute (0-24h)			
TCAP vs. Vehicle	21%	↑ (***12h, ***24h)	↑ (***12h, ***24h)
	4%	↑ (*12h)	↑ (***12h)
Chronic (0-36h)			
TCAP vs Vehicle	21%	↑ (***36h)	↓ (**12h, ***24h)
i chi vș. venicie	1%	↑ (**12h, ***24h, ***36h)	↑ (*24h, **36h)

Table 2.1	: Summarv	results o	of acute and	chronic	experiments
1 4010 201		I COMICO C	i acate ana	enn onne	caper menes

\*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001, ns (non- significant)

# 2.3.4 The effect of acute TCAP-1 treatment (10<sup>-8</sup> M) on neurite growth parameters under ambient oxygen (21% O<sub>2</sub>) and reduced and low oxygen levels (4% O<sub>2</sub> and 1% O<sub>2</sub>)

Since TCAP-1 displayed consistent proliferative effects on cells subjected to varying oxygen levels from 21% to 1% O<sub>2</sub>, the effects of TCAP-1 were explored on another cell growth parameter. Neurite numbers per cell were counted and normalized to baseline (0 hours) as a relative %. Initially, cells incubated in 21% O<sub>2</sub> and with acutely administered TCAP-1 treatment displayed a significant increase in neurite numbers compared to vehicle-treated cells relative to baseline (0 hours) at 12 hours (162.3  $\pm$  3.9% vs. 105.6  $\pm$  1.3%; p<0.001) and 24 hours (199.5  $\pm$  4.0% vs. 111.5  $\pm$  1.0%; p<0.001) (Figure 2.5C). Similarly, acute TCAP-1 compared to vehicle-treated cells showed elevated neurite numbers at 12 hours (126.9  $\pm$  3.5% vs. 103.9  $\pm$  2.5%; p<0.001) in 4% O<sub>2</sub> (Figure 2.5C).

In the second experiment over an 8-hour period (Figure 2.6), 21% O<sub>2</sub> conditions with acutely administered TCAP-1 treatment had differing results from initial observations. Instead, a significant reduction relative to baseline (0 hours) in neurite numbers at 2 hours ( $86.4 \pm 3.7\%$  vs.  $98.1 \pm 1.5\%$ ; p<0.05) and 8 hours ( $79.0 \pm 1.3\%$  vs.  $87.6 \pm 2.6\%$ ; p<0.05) compared to vehicle-treated cells was observed (Figure 7C). At 1% O<sub>2</sub> no significant difference in neurite numbers by TCAP-1 compared to cells that received only vehicle were found (Figure 2.7C).

When the time period was extended to 24 hours, similar results were observed as the 8 hour experiment with acutely administered TCAP-1 (Figure 2.8). Acute treatment of TCAP-1 significantly lowered neurite numbers relative to baseline (0 hours) compared to vehicle-treated cells at 12 hours ( $102.6 \pm 1.0\%$  vs.  $109.3 \pm 2.3\%$ ; p<0.05) and 24 hours ( $99.9 \pm 3.7\%$  vs.  $120.8 \pm 2.3\%$ ; p<0.001) in 21% O<sub>2</sub> (Figure 2.9E). Again, consistent results with the 8-hour experiment were observed when cells were incubated in 1% O<sub>2</sub>. Acutely treated cells with TCAP-1 had a marked reduction in neurite numbers relative to baseline (0 hours) at 12 hours ( $110.0 \pm 1.1\%$  vs.

136.7  $\pm$  2.9%; p<0.001) compared to the vehicle-treated group (Figure 2.9E). Based on these experiments, TCAP-1 treatment had differential effects on neurite growth depending on the level of oxygen and conflicting observations at 21% O<sub>2</sub> between initial experiment and subsequent experiments were found.

# 2.3.5 The effect of chronic TCAP-1 treatment (10<sup>-8</sup> M) on neurite growth parameters under ambient oxygen levels (21% O<sub>2</sub>) and low oxygen conditions (1% O<sub>2</sub>)

In the chronic regime (Figure 2.2), chronic TCAP-1 mediated neurite growth differently from the acute regime (Figure 2.1). We found that cells treated with chronic TCAP-1 compared to vehicle in ambient oxygen conditions (21% O<sub>2</sub>) showed reduced neurites relative to baseline (0 hours) at 12 hours (96.5  $\pm$  1.2% vs. 105.0  $\pm$  1.9%; p<0.01) and 24 hours (84.5  $\pm$  1.1% vs. 106.3  $\pm$  1.3%; p<0.001) (Figure 2.9F). In contrast to the findings in the acute regime, under low oxygen levels (1% O<sub>2</sub>) chronic TCAP-1 treatment caused N38 cells to increase neurites number compared to vehicle relative to baseline (0 hours) at 24 hours (119.9  $\pm$  1.1%  $\pm$  5.7% vs. 101.4  $\pm$  1.1%  $\pm$  2.7%; p<0.05) and 36 hours (117.3  $\pm$  2.6% vs. 104.1  $\pm$  2.4%; p<0.01) (Figure 2.9F).

# 2.3.6 The effect of acute TCAP-1 treatment (10-8 M) on HIF-1α and BDNF expression under ambient oxygen levels (21% O<sub>2</sub>) and reduced and low oxygen (4% O<sub>2</sub> and 1% O<sub>2</sub>) conditions

To investigate the mechanism by which TCAP-1 imparts its neuroprotective effect, we looked at the expression of brain-derived neurotrophic factor, which has been associated with neurite outgrowth and proliferation (Bailey, 1996; Cunha *et al.*, 2010). Protein lysate from N38 cells collected at the beginning of the acute experiment (0 hours) and at the very end were

immunoblotted for BDNF, HIF1 and GAPDH (Figure 2.11). Preliminary blots showed that acute TCAP-1 treatment showed no observable change in brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) compared to vehicle, however there appeared to be a decrease in HIF-1 $\alpha$  expression after 24 hours at 1% O<sub>2</sub>. As expected at ambient oxygen (21% O<sub>2</sub>), there was minimal if any HIF-1 $\alpha$  expression detected and prominent expression at lowered O<sub>2</sub> levels. Interestingly, at ambient oxygen levels (21% O<sub>2</sub>) BDNF appears to be decreased in TCAP-1 compared to vehicle-treated cells.



### Figure 2.11: HIF-1 $\alpha$ , BDNF and GAPDH protein expression for acute TCAP treatment hypoxic study.

Whole cell lysates of immortalized N38 cells cultured in 21% and 1%  $O_2$  for 36h were immunoblotted for HIF-1 $\alpha$  (120 kDa), BDNF (14 kDa) and GAPDH (37 kDa) protein expression.

#### 2.4 Discussion

In development, processes governing proliferation, differentiation and synaptogenesis act synergistically in a temporally and spatially-specific way. During this critical time, perturbations in the oxygen microenvironment can interfere with the normal development of the central nervous system and affect behaviour. For example, early hypoxia has been linked with the development of schizophrenia in humans (Davies *et al.*, 1998; Boksa and El-Khodor, 2003), hypoxic-ischemic brain lesions in neonates (Berger and Garnier 1999) and contributes to behavioural hypersensitivity to stress in adulthood (El-Khodor and Boksa, 2000).

The adult mammalian brain is a highly metabolic organ that represents approximately 2% of body weight and utilizes 20% of total body oxygen content (Magistretti and Pellerin, 2000). This renders the brain very sensitive to changes in oxygen and deviations from physiological oxygen levels can be damaging. Such oxygen-sensitive neurological dysfunction is characteristic of ischemic-stroke where there is inadequate oxygen supplied to tissues.

The majority of neuronal cell culture studies are routinely conducted at  $37^{\circ}$ C and in 5% CO<sub>2</sub> and 95% air. Although  $37^{\circ}$ C represents a physiological mammalian core temperature and 5% CO<sub>2</sub> reflects venous PCO<sub>2</sub> concentrations, culturing at ambient oxygen conditions (21% O<sub>2</sub>) is not representative of physiologically relevant oxygen concentrations in neural tissues. Indeed, several cell types have responded differently when placed in their physiological microenvironment. In particular, various cell types including liver, bone marrow, and neural stem cells differ in behavior from that observed under ambient oxygen levels (Studer *et al.*, 2000; Chen *et al.*, 2001; Zhu *et al.*, 2005; Potier *et al.*, 2008).

In this study, the impact of reduced  $O_2$  in the neuron-like immortalized embryonic mouse hypothalamic N38 cell line and the effect of TCAP-1 on neural behaviour under the varying levels of oxygen concentrations were studied. Validation that N38 cells were hypoxic under the conditions used were conducted and showed that this particular cell line was responsive to changes in O<sub>2</sub> levels. In the N38 cells, TCAP-1 provided enhanced cell proliferation across all oxygen levels studied (21%, 4% and 1%) as early as 4 hours after treatment (Figure 2.7). Acute and chronic treatment regiments did not change the generally increasing trend of TCAP-1's proliferative effect. Therefore treatment with TCAP-1 may aid N38 cells in dealing with oxygen-related stress (enhance hypoxic tolerance) and allow for the maintenance of oxygen homeostasis at varying levels of reduced oxygen.

Although the mean levels of oxygen in the rodent brain have been reported as 1.6% and physiological oxygen concentrations in the hypothalamus range from 1.4 to 2.1% (Erecińska and Silver, 2001), the immortalized cell line were generated and selected to survive under ambient oxygen conditions (21% O<sub>2</sub>) (Belsham *et al.*, 2004). As such, the N38 cells may be adapted to live under higher than physiological oxygen levels and could be an explanation for the cell death observed following chronic incubation at 1% O<sub>2</sub>. Interestingly, 4% O<sub>2</sub> did not have a marked increase in cell death as cell numbers did not fall below baseline (100% at 0 hours) and may reflect an oxygen level that is within an intermediary range of hypoxic stress tolerance in N38 cells. Thus, TCAP likely acts as a neuroprotective factor that is able to prevent the decline in cell number, promote survival and stimulate general cell proliferation at 21%, 4% and 1% O<sub>2</sub>.

The present data is consistent with previous studies showing that TCAP-1 has a proliferative effect on N38 cells under basal conditions and following pH-induced stress (Wang *et al.*, 2005; Trubiani *et al.*, 2007). In fact, the results are complimentary and in line with the neuromodulatory effect by TCAP-1 on this N38 cell model, which has also been implicated in

the scavenging of reactive oxygen species (Wang *et al.*, 2005; Al Chawaf *et al.*,2007a; Trubiani *et al.*,2007).

After it was established that TCAP-1 promotes proliferation, the peptide was examined to confirm whether it could also modulate neurite growth under varying levels of oxygen. The importance of neurite growth and synaptogenesis has been well established for its role in target recognition, neuronal survival and synaptic plasticity (Kuhl, 1999; Song and Poo, 2001; Kiryushko *et al.*, 2004). As well, a recent study by Al Chawaf *et al.* (2007a) found that TCAP-1 treatment increased neurite length and axon formation by influencing the levels and distribution of key cytoskeletal proteins and genes associated with axon outgrowth in N38 cells. Although the exact mechanism is unknown, experiments on cAMP following TCAP-1 treatment suggest a potential cAMP-dependent mechanism underlying the observed increases in  $\beta$ -tubulin and  $\alpha$ -actin (Al Chawaf *et al.*, 2007a).

It is important to note that there was a discrepancy in neurite number. At ambient oxygen levels (21%  $O_2$ ), there was an increase in neurite numbers initially (in the first experiment analyzing 21% vs. 4%  $O_2$  cell growth parameters) but a decrease in the number of neurites in subsequent experiments under both the acute and chronic regiment (when analyzing 21% vs. 1%  $O_2$ ) after TCAP-1 treatment. This may also be a result of variations between cell culture batches despite every attempt to maintain consistency or represent the real effect by TCAP-1 on neurite outgrowth. Since this is the first study investigating the response of N38 cells to TCAP-1 after hypoxic stress, the actual 'correct' and expected response remains to be determined. Based on the initial study, TCAP-1 acts to increase neurite outgrowth at both 21% and 4%  $O_2$ . It is conceivable that neurite growth would occur at 4%  $O_2$  and is in line with the study by Genetos *et al.*, (2010) on PC12 cells where 4%  $O_2$  maximally increased neurite growth via a mechanism that

may be mediated by adenosine A2A receptors (O'Driscoll and Gorman, 2005). Therefore, if the results obtained at 21% are true and if immortalized cells are able to tolerate growth under 4% O<sub>2</sub> as suggested by the proliferation data, then perhaps TCAP-1 is stabilizing the N38 cells to continue growing as they would in the oxygen concentration they were selected and adapted to survive in. In this situation, TCAP-1 acts as a signal that reduces the neurite growth characteristic of cells perceiving and responding to stress and thereby enhances neurite outgrowth.

For the short acutely administered TCAP-1 study, the results were found to be a preliminary step in establishing that a longer duration was necessary to yield effects expected for hypoxic stress to cells perceivably optimized for growth at 21%  $O_2$ . Since the hypoxic incubators had to be opened up at time points that were close together, the time required for the incubator to re-equilibrate to the desired oxygen concentration may have confounded the results. This may be implied by the lack of effect on neurite growth seen in TCAP-1 treated N38 cells incubated at 1%  $O_2$  (Figure 2.11).

Under the acute treatment regime both experiments with cells chronically incubated for 24 hours at 21%, 1% or 4%  $O_2$  exhibited a similar trend when comparing measurements of lowered oxygen (1% or 4%  $O_2$ ) to those measured at 21%  $O_2$ . It may be that TCAP-1 is acting to re-establish the 'normal' response to TCAP-1 at 21%  $O_2$ . In other words, TCAP-1 is preventing the stress response from lowered oxygen concentrations and is able to trick the cell into believing it is not experiencing oxygen-related stress. This is consistent with qualitative western blot data (Figure 2.11) showing that TCAP-1 treatment, compared to vehicle, reduces HIF-1 $\alpha$  expression that would normally be maximally upregulated during hypoxic stress (Weidemann and Johnson, 2008).

As mentioned above and in contrast to the initial study, both the acute and chronic TCAP-1 regiments consistently show decreased neurite growth at 21%  $O_2$ . If this is considered the true result, then in the 24-hour acute TCAP-1 study, the reduction in neurite numbers of TCAP-1 treated N38 cells at 21% or 1%  $O_2$  indicates a conservative effect by TCAP-1. This is implied by the retraction of neurites at 12 hours. Since neurite outgrowth is metabolically costly for cells, TCAP-1 may be priming the cell in readiness for a pre-emptive or more potent stress under both 21% and 1%  $O_2$  levels and hence acts as a protective energy-conserving factor.

On the other hand, the chronic TCAP-1 study has different effects on neurite growth that may be attributable to the altered TCAP-1 administration (chronic vs. acute). Therefore, it is possible that prolonged chronic TCAP-1 administration initially primes cells which then become desensitized to TCAP-1's message of caution and thereby better adapts to hypoxic conditions and continues neurite growth. Chronic TCAP-1 treatment may stimulate cells to form neurites and establish synaptic connections with their neighbours at least during stressful stimuli lasting 24 hours and longer (Figure 2.9F).

Thus far, the study highlights TCAP-1's modulatory effect on proliferation and neurite behaviour. To link the proliferation studies with the neurite data, an interesting point must be considered. Cells numbers are rapidly reduced in vehicle-treated cells under 1% O<sub>2</sub> in both acute and chronic TCAP-1 treatment regiments. This indicates that surviving cells are not likely to be in close proximity to easily establish synaptic connections. As such, the data indicates that there is an increasing trend in neurites of vehicle-treated cells compared to baseline (0 hours) under the acute treatment regime at 1% O<sub>2</sub> (Figure 2.9E). This implies that surviving N38 cells must actively extend their neurites to communicate with neighbouring cells for which survival may depend on. In the chronic regime, vehicle-treated cells display an initial increase in neurite numbers that tends back towards baseline (0 hours) at later time points in 1% O<sub>2</sub>. Again this may indicate that surviving cells are trying to make connections with surrounding cells and survive (Figure 2.9F).

There also appears to be an increasing trend in neurite numbers for N38 cells acutely treated with TCAP-1 over time at 1% O<sub>2</sub>, but not as observable as the increase seen in vehicle-treated cells. At 21% O<sub>2</sub>, TCAP-1 primed cells appeared to have an energy-conserving effect over time in contrast to the increasing neurite growth trend observed in vehicle-treated cells. Under the chronic regiment in 1% O<sub>2</sub>, the data points at an increasing trend at all time points studied in the TCAP-1 treated cells that are significantly increased compared to vehicle-treated cells at 24 hours and 36 hours. At 21% O<sub>2</sub>, TCAP-1 treated cells had a trend of decreasing neurite numbers that appeared to reverse after 24 hours. This is consistent with the idea that the cell is becoming desensitized to TCAP-1 and resuming growth.

A potential mechanism by which TCAP-1 could impart its neuromodulatory actions on N38 cells under varying levels of oxygen via brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) was investigated. Although BDNF has wide implicated in a variety of survival promoting processes that include enhanced proliferation and neurite outgrowth (Bailey, 1996; Kiryushko, 2004), qualitative western blot analysis show that TCAP-1 does not have an apparent affect on BDNF protein expression in cells incubated at low oxygen levels. Thus, although it was initially thought that TCAP-1 may be acting through BDNF the present data shows no clear effect on BDNF under low oxygen conditions. However, TCAP-1 did appear to modulate BDNF under basal conditions. Therefore, the next experiment aims to study the effect of TCAP-1 on BDNF expression under 21% O<sub>2</sub>. This would provide a basis that defines basal conditions and may shed light onto TCAP-1's neuroprotective mechanism.

However, it should be noted that the data from this study does corroborate with gene array analysis of TCAP-1 treated N38 cells. Preliminary gene array analysis on N38 cells treated with by TCAP-1 showed a significant regulation of cell adhesion molecules (CAM) and extracellular matrix proteins (ECM) (Trubiani *et al.*, 2008; unpublished). This suggests that TCAP-1 may act to impact neurite growth by modulating the homophillic and heterophillic interactions between neurites and CAM and ECM proteins. Further experiments must be conducted to determine whether the exact mechanism of TCAP-1's action involves an interaction with CAM and ECM proteins that contribute to the observed neuroprotective effects under low oxygen conditions.

It is not surprising that TCAP-1 impacts neurite outgrowth. TCAP-1 was initially discovered by Qian *et al.* (2004) and shown to be derived from the extracellular C-terminal end of the teneurins, a type II transmembrane protein. In addition, the discovery of teneurins was conducted by Baumgartner *et al.*, (1994) using a low-stringency screen for vertebrate tenascin-C in a Drosophila library. Similar to TCAP-1, both teneurins and tenascin have previously been implicated in promoting neurite growth (Rigato *et al.*, 2002; Al Chawaf *et al.*, 2007a; Kenzelmann *et al.*, 2007). This relationship may reflect a group of similar molecules that may act together or independently to mediate proper development of the vertebrate nervous system.

In fact, this study supports other previous studies highlighting a potential role for TCAP in regulating intracellular signal transduction pathways to possibly mediate changes involved in synaptic plasticity and the enhancement of cell survival. Therefore this study provides further evidence for TCAP's role in neuromodulation and support its effect in behavioral *in vivo* studies (Wang *et al.*, 2005; Al Chawaf *et al.*, 2007b; Tan *et al.*, 2008, 2009).

Overall, these findings demonstrate that the oxygen levels are able to regulate behaviour of immortalized N38 cells and that it can be modulated by TCAP-1. TCAP-1 has a generally enhancing proliferative effect and differentially regulates neurite numbers in N38 cells based on the level of oxygen (21% O<sub>2</sub> vs. 4% O<sub>2</sub> vs. 1% O<sub>2</sub>) and the treatment regiment (acute vs. chronic) (see TABLE 2.1 for a summary). In the acute study, TCAP-1 increased neurite outgrowth with 4% O<sub>2</sub> but decreased it with 1% O<sub>2</sub>. In the chronic TCAP-1 study, neurite numbers were differentially regulated based on oxygen levels by TCAP-1 with a reduction in neurite outgrowth under ambient conditions while producing an enhancement at 1% O<sub>2</sub>. Again it should be noted that there was a discrepancy at ambient 21% O<sub>2</sub> levels. The initial acute experiment which compared ambient with 4% oxygen levels found an increase in neurite growth at 21% O<sub>2</sub> whereas experiments conducted after showed a consistent decrease 1% O<sub>2</sub>. Therefore, I propose that acute TCAP-1 treatment primes N38 cells and conserves their metabolic energy for use when an unexpected stress occurs and that chronic TCAP-1 leads to cells becoming desensitized to the TCAP-1 response, and thereby resumes growth.

These findings have implications for the use of TCAP-1 as a therapeutic agent in the treatment of ischemic stroke. Ischemia-stroke results from disruptions or interruptions in the blood supply to the brain. This condition leads to rapid loss of brain functions, which without immediate treatment may result in permanent neurological damage underlying clinical symptoms such as impaired movement, sensation, and/or cognition (Murphy and Corbett, 2009). Often an ischemic cascade is elicited and is associated with increased energy deprivation, an accumulation of intracellular calcium that leads to glutamate excitotoxcity and to the disruption of membranes and that ultimately ends with neuronal death (Dirnagl *et al.*, 1999). Therefore, TCAP-1 has a

neuromodulatory role that enhances proliferation and modulates neurite outgrowth for the overall

protection of cells stressed by hypoxia.

#### 2.5 References

- Al Chawaf A, St Amant K, Belsham D, Lovejoy D (2007b) Regulation of neurite growth in immortalized mouse hypothalamic neurons and rat hippocampal cultures by teneurin C-terminal-associated peptide-1. Neuroscience144:1241–54.
- Al Chawaf A, Xu K, Tan L, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy D, Rotzinger S (2007b) Corticotropinreleasing factor (CRF)-induced behaviors are modulated by intravenous administration of teneurin C-terminal associated peptide-1 (TCAP-1) Peptides 29:1406–15.
- Bailey K (1996) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor. In: Chemical Factors in Neural Growth, Degeneration and Repair, (Bell C, eds), pp 203-217. Amsterdam: Elsevier Science B.V.
- Belsham D, Cai F, Cui H, Smukler S, Salapatek A, Shkreta L (2004) Generation of a phenotypic array of hypothalamic neuronal cell models to study complex neuroendocrine disorders. Endocrinology 145: 393-400.
- Berger R, Garnier Y (1999) Pathophysiology of perinatal brain damage. Brain Res Brain Res Rev 30:107–134.
- Boksa P, El-Khodor BF (2003) Birth insult interacts with stress at adulthood to alter dopaminergic function in animal models: possible implications for schizophrenia and other disorders. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 27:91–101
- Chen HL, Pistollato F, Hoeppner DJ, Ni HT, McKay RD, Panchision DM (2007) Oxygen tension regulates survival and fate of mouse central nervous system precursors at multiple levels. Stem Cells 25:2291–2301.
- Cunha C, Brambilla R, Thomas K (2010) A simple role for BDNF in learning and memory? Frontiers in Molecular Neurosciece 3: 1-14.
- Davies N, Russell A, Jones P, Murray RM (1998) Which characteristics of schizophrenia predate psychosis? J Psychiatr Res 32:121–131.
- Dietmar K (1999) In: Advances in synaptic plasticity, (Baudry M, Davis J, Thompson R, eds), pp 1-31. Massachusetts: MIT Press.
- Dirnagl U, Iadecola C, Moskowitz M (1999) Pathobiology of ischemic stroke: an integrated view. Trends Neurosci 22: 391–97.

- El-Khodor BF, Boksa P (2000) Transient birth hypoxia increases behavioral responses to repeated stress in the adult rat. Behav Brain Res 107:171–175.
- Erecińska M, Silver I (2001) Tissue oxygen tension and brain sensitivity to hypoxia. Respiration Physiology 128: 263-276.
- Genetos D, Cheung W, Decaris M, Kent Leach J (2010) Oxygen tension modulates neurite outgrowth in PC12 cells through a mechanism involving HIF and VEGF. J Mol Neurosci 40: 360-366.
- Jiang B, Semenza G, Bauer C, Marti H (1996) Hypoxia-inducible factor 1 levels vary exponentially over a physiologically relevant range of O2 tension. Am J Physiol 271: C1172-1180.
- Kenzelmann D, Chiquet-Ehrismann R, Tucker R (2007) Teneurins, a transmembrane protein family involved in cell communication during neuronal development. Cell Mol Life Sci 64: 1452-1456.
- Kiryushko D, Berezin V, Bock E (2004) Regulators of neurite outgrowth. Ann NY Acad Sci 1014: 140-154.
- Lovejoy D, Al Chawaf A, Cadinouche A (2006) Teneurin C-terminal associated peptides: Structure function and evolution. Gen Comp Endocrinol 148:299–305.
- Magistretti P, Pellerin L (2000) Regulation of cerebral energy metabolism. In Functional MRI (Moonen C, Bandettini P, eds), pp 25-32. New York: Springer.
- Morrison S, Csete M, Groves A, Melega W, Wold B, Anderson D (2000) Culture in reduced cell levels of oxygen promotes clonogenic sympathoadrenal differentiation by isolated neural crest stem cells. The Journal of Neuroscience 20: 7370-7376.
- Morriss G, New D (1979) Effect of oxygen concentration on morphogenesis of cranial neural folds and neural crest in cultured rat embryos. J Embryol Exp Morph 54: 17-35.
- Murphy T, Corbett D (2009) Plasticity during stroke recovery: from synapse to behavior. Nature Neuroscience Reviews 10: 861- 872.
- O' Driscoll C, Gorman A (2005) Hypoxia induces neurite outgrowth in PC12 cells that is mediated through adenosine A2A receptors. Neuroscience 131: 321-329.
- Pascual O, Denavit-Saubie M, Dumas S, Kietzmann T, Ghilini G, Mallet J, Pequignot J (2001) Selective cardiorespiratory and catecholaminergic areas express the hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha (HIF-1alpha) under in vivo hypoxia in rat brainstem. Eur J Neurosci 14: 1981-91.

- Potier E, Ferreira E, Dennler S, Mauviel A, Oudina K, Logeart- Avramoglou D, Petite H (2008) Desferrioxamine-driven upregulation of angiogenic factor expression by human bone marrow stromal cells. J Tissue Eng Regen Med 2:272–278
- Qian X, Baršytė-Lovejoy D, Wang L, Chewpoy B, Guatam N, Al Chawaf A, and Lovejoy D (2004) Cloning and characterization of teneurin C-terminus associated peptide (TCAP)-3 from the hypothalamus of an adult rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss). General and Comparative Endocrinology137: 205- 216.
- Resnik E, Herron J, Lyu S, Cornfield D (2007) Developmental regulation of hypoxia-inducible factor 1 and prolyl-hydroxylases in pulmonary vascular smooth muscle cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 104: 18789–18794.
- Rigato F, Garwood J, Calco V, Heck N, Faivre-Sarrailh C, Faissner A (2002) Tenascin-C promotes neurite outgrowth of embryonic hippocampal neurons through the alternatively spliced fibronectin type III BD domains via activation of the cell adhesion molecule F3/Contactin. The Journal of Neuroscience 22: 6596-6609.
- Song H, Poo M (2001) The cell biology of neuronal navigation. Nature Cell Biology 3: E81-E88.
- Studer L, Csete M, Lee S, Kabbani N, Walikonas J, Wold B, McKay R (2000) Enhanced proliferation, survival and dopaminergic differentiation of CNS precursors in lowered oxygen. The Journal of Neuroscience 20: 7377-7383.
- Tan L, Xu K, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy D, Rotzinger S (2008) Repeated intracerebral teneurin Cterminal associated peptide (TCAP)-1 injections produce enduring changes in behavioral responses to corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) in rat models of anxiety. Behav Brain Res 188:195–200
- Tan L, Xu K, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy D, Rotzinger S (2009) Teneurin C-terminal associated peptide (TCAP)-1 attenuates corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF)-induced c-Fos expression in the limbic system and modulates anxiety behavior in male Wistar rats. Behav Brain Res 201:198–206.
- Treacher D, Leach R (1998) ABC of oxygen: Oxygen transport—1. Basic principles. British Medical Journal 317:7168.
- Tucker R, Kenzelmann D, Trzebiatowska A, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (2007) Teneurins: Transmembrane proteins with fundamental roles in development. The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology 39: 292-297.
- Wang L, Rotzinger S, Al Chawaf A, Elias C, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Qian X, Wang N-C, De Cristofaro A, Belsham D, Bittencourt JC, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy D (2005) Teneurin proteins possess a carboxy terminal sequence with neuromodulatory activity. Mol Brain Res 133:253–265.

- Wang G, Jiang B, Rue E, Semenza G (1995) Hypoxia-inducible factor 1 is a basic-helix-loophelix-PAS heterodimer regulated by cellular O2 tension. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 6:5510-5514.
- Weidemann A, Johnson R (2008) Biology of HIF-1a. Cell Death and Differentiation 15: 621-627.
- Wendler C, Amatya S, McClaskey C, Ghatpande S, Fredholm B, Rivkees S (2007) A1 adenosine receptors play an essential role in protecting the embryo against hypoxia. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 104: 9697–9702.
- Zhu LL, Wu LY, Yew DT, Fan M (2005) Effects of hypoxia on the proliferation and differentiation of NSCs. Mol Neurobiol 31: 231-242.

#### Chapter 3 : Regulation of Brain Derived Neurotrophic Factor (BDNF) of Teneurin C-terminal Associated Peptide (TCAP)-1 in immortalized embryonic hypothalamic cells

This chapter, along with additional material will be submitted for publication:

Tiffany Ng, Dhan Chand, Lifang Song, John Watson, Paul Boutros, Denise Belsham and David A. Lovejoy. Regulation of Brain Derived Neurotrophic Factor (BDNF) of Teneurin C-terminal Associated Peptide (TCAP)-1 in immortalized embryonic hypothalamic cells (Submitted to Neuroscience)

#### 3.1 Introduction

The teneurins are a family of four large transmembrane proteins that are highly expressed in the central nervous systems where they have been implicated in development and neuron functions (for recent reviews see Young and Leamey, 2009; Kenzelmann *et al.*, 2007; Tucker *et al.*, 2007; Tucker and Chiquet-Ehrismann, 2006). Previous studies indicate that they play a role with neurite and process development (Leamey *et al.*, 2007; Minet *et al.*, 1999; Rubin *et al.*, 1999), and interact with elements of the extracellular matrix (Leamey *et al.*, 2008; Rubin *et al.*, 2002). The structure of the teneurins is complex, consisting of a number of subdomains in both intracellular and extracellular components (Kenzelmann *et al.*, 2008; Nunes *et al.*, 2005; Bagutti *et al.*, 2003; Feng *et al.*, 2002; Minet and Chiquet-Ehrismann, 2000; Minet *et al.*, 1999; Oohashi *et al.*, 1999). As a type II transmembrane proteins, the carboxy terminal region of the proteins is oriented in the extracellular part of the protein. At the tip of the carboy terminus lies a 43-amino acid sequence, that when processed, could liberate an amidated 41-mer peptide. We have termed this region the teneurin C-terminal associated peptide (TCAP). There is a highly conserved TCAP region on each of the four teneurin proteins (Lovejoy *et al.*, 2006) A synthetic version of TCAP-1 has a number of bioactive effects. *In vivo*, administration of this peptide regulates stress-induced behaviours in rats (Wang *et al.*, 2005; Al Chawaf *et al.*, 2007a; Tan et al 2008; 2009), inhibits coroticotropin releasing factor (CRF)-induced c-fos expression in the brain (Tan *et al.*, 2009), inhibits CRF-induced increases in cocaine-seeking (Kupferschmidt *et al.*, unpublished) and causes dendritic remodelling of CA3 neurons in the hippocampus (Chand *et al.*, unpublished). *In vitro*, TCAP-1 regulates cytoskeletal elements (Al Chawaf *et al.*, 2007b), and reduced reactive oxygen species (ROS) by upregulation of superoxide dismutase and catalase (Trubiani et al 2007).

However, it is not clear whether TCAP-1 exerts its effects directly on these cellular systems or whether it does so by acting upon another system. One such candidate for this latter interaction is brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF). BDNF has been shown to not only have a number of neurotrophic and neuroprotective effects on various brain cells (Lindholm *et al.*, 1993; Burke *et al.*, 1994; Ghosh *et al.*, 1994; Nakao *et al.*, 1995; Cheng *et al.*, 1997; Marini *et al.* 1998; Bemelmans *et al.*, 1999; Tremblay *et al.*, 1999; Walton *et al.*, 1999; Han *et al.*, 2000; Han and Holtzman, 2000; Schäbitz *et al.*, 2000; Husson *et al.*, 2005), but also plays a role in synaptic plasticity (see reviews McAllister *et al.*, 1999 ; Yamada and Nabeshima, 2003; Bramham and Messaoudi, 2005; Cunha *et al.*, 2010) and, therefore, is associated with anxiety behaviours and mood disorders such as depression (for review, see Calabrese *et al.*, 2009; Martinowich and Lu, 2008; Lipsky and Marini, 2007; Duman and Monteggia, 2006; Hashimoto *et al.*, 2004).

In order to investigate the hypothesis that TCAP-1 has a direct effect in BDNF regulation, we examined the relationship between BDNF expression and TCAP-1 action in a recently developed immortalized embryonic mouse hypothalamic cell line (Belsham et al, 2006). We have previously shown that TCAP-1 has a number of actions on this cell line although the

mechanism by which it exerts its effects in not clear (Wang *et al.*, 2005; Al Chawaf *et al.*, 2007b; Trubiani *et al.*, 2007). We now show that TCAP -1 binds to these cells where it is internalized and enters the nucleus. TCAP-1 significantly regulates the expression and intracellular concentration of BDNF.

#### 3.2 Materials and Methods

#### 3.2.1 Peptide synthesis

Mouse TCAP-1 was prepared by solid-phase synthesis by American Peptide Company (Sunnyvale, USA) and solubilized in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) to a stock concentration of  $2x10^{-5}$ M. Stock mouse TCAP-1 was then diluted in medium to a final concentration of  $10^{-8}$  M. The inactive peptide, TCAP<sub>9.41</sub>, was diluted in medium to a final concentration of  $10^{-8}$ M and used as a negative control. Since both mouse TCAP-1 and TCAP<sub>9.41</sub> were dissolved in ddH2O and two puffs of NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> vapour, as an additional negative control, NH4+ and ddH<sub>2</sub>O control treatment was prepared by dissolving two puffs of NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> vapour in 1.5 ml ddH<sub>2</sub>O. Forskolin stock ( $10^{-2}$  M; Sigma, Cat. No. F3917) dissolved in DMSO was prepared and diluted to a final concentration of 10-5M for treatment.

#### 3.2.2 Preparation of fluoresceinisothiocyanate (FITC)-labelled TCAP-1

[K8] -TCAP-1 was labelled with FITC as previously reported (Al Chawaf *et al.*, 2007b). Briefly, the lyophilized peptide was solubilized in 50 mM borate buffer (pH 8.5) to a final concentration of 1 mg/ml. TCAP-1 peptide was labelled with FITC (EZ-Label FITC Protein labelling kit; Pierce). FITC was dissolved in dimethylformamide, mixed with the TCAP-1 at a 24:1 excess molar ratio and incubated for 2 hours at RT in the dark. FITC-TCAP-1 was purified using a dextran column. The 4 fractions with the highest protein absorbance (280nm) readings were combined and sterilize-filtered using an Acrodisc Syringe 0.2 mm Super low protein binding filter (Pall Life Sciences). The filtrate was concentrated using a Microsep 1K omega centrifugal device (Pall Life Sciences) and stored at 4-8°C.

#### 3.2.3 Primary embryonic hippocampal cell cultures

All procedures were approved by the University of Toronto Animal Care Committee in accordance with the guidelines from the Canadian Council on Animal Care. Low-density cultures of dissociated embryonic rat hippocampal neurons were prepared as previously described (Woodin *et al.*, 2003). Briefly, E18 pregnant Sprague Dawley rats were exposed to carbon dioxide for several minutes and cervically dislocated. The E18 rat embryonic hippocampi were isolated and treated with trypsin for 15 minutes at 37°C. Cells were dissociated by gentle trituration and plated at a density of 50 000 cells/mL on poly-D-lysine-coated 25-mm glass coverslips in 35-mm petri dishes. Cells were plated in Neurobasal medium (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, California, USA), supplemented with 2% B-27 (Invitrogen). Every three days, one-third of the medium was replaced with fresh Neurobasal medium supplemented with B-27.

#### **3.2.4** Immunoflorescence confocal microscopy

Immortalized mouse embryonic hypothalamic N38 cells (gift from Dr. Denise Belsham, University of Toronto) were grown on 25mm coverglass (Warner Instruments, Cat. No. 64-0715) in 6-well tissue culture treated plates (for 24 hours. When the cells were approximately 50% confluent, cells were treated with  $10^{-8}$  M TCAP-1, inactive  $10^{-8}$  M TCAP<sub>9-41</sub>, or vehicle NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> in distilled deionized H<sub>2</sub>O (ddH<sub>2</sub>O) for 0, 1, 2, 4 and 8 hours. Immunocytochemistry was conducted on immortalized N38 cells incubated with FITC-[K8]-TCAP-1 for 90 minutes. Rabbit polyclonal BDNF primary antibody (Santa Cruz, sc-20981; 1:500) and anti-rabbit Texas red TM-conjugated secondary antibody (Abcam, ab7088; 1:200) were used and images were acquired with a Zeiss AxioObserver (Zeiss, Germany) inverted microscope equipped with a confocal light path (WaveFx; Quorum, Canada) based on a modified Yokogawa CSU-10 head (Yokogawa Electric Corporation, Japan).

#### 3.2.5 Forskolin treatment

A freshly prepared stock of 10<sup>-2</sup> M forskolin (Sigma, Cat. No. F3917) was prepared and added to cell media to give a final concentration of 10<sup>-5</sup> M. Media was removed and treatment groups were given fresh DMEM supplemented with 10% FBS and penicillin and streptomycin with forskolin. In contrast, for control groups, media was removed and fresh DMEM supplemented with 10% FBS and penicillin and streptomycin with sterile dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO; Sigma, Cat. No. D8418) was applied to N38 cells.

#### 3.2.6 Western blot analysis of BDNF

All immortalized mouse embryonic hypothalamic N38 cells were grown in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium containing 4 500 mg/L D-glucose, L-glutamine, and 25 mM HEPES buffer, but no sodium pyruvate (Invitrogen, Cat. No. 12430-054) supplemented with 10% fetal

bovine serum (Invitrogen, Cat. No. 16000-036) and including penicillin and streptomycin antibiotics. Immortalized N38 cells were grown in 6-well tissue culture treated plates (Corning Incorporated, Cat. No. 3516) at a density of 400 000 cells/9 cm<sup>2</sup> wells for 24 hours. With approximately 70-80% cell confluence at 0, 1, 2, 4 and 8 hours after treatment with either  $10^{-8}$  M TCAP-1, inactive  $10^{-8}$  M TCAP<sub>9-41</sub>, vehicle NH4+ in ddH<sub>2</sub>O or  $10^{-5}$ M forskolin, cells were washed three times with sterile phosphate buffer saline (PBS) at pH 7.4 and harvested in 1 ml sterile PBS using a plastic cell scraper. Cells were then centrifuged at 2 000 rpm at 4°C for 5 minutes. The supernatant was discarded and the pellet was resuspended in 200 µl of cold 1% lysis buffer [1% Triton X-100, 1M DTT, Protease Inhibitor Cocktail Set III (Calbiochem, Cat. No. 539134)]. The resuspended pellet was vortexed and incubated on ice for 5 to 10 minutes after which it was centrifuged at 14 000 rpm for 20 minutes at 4°C. The supernatant was aliquoted into fresh 1.5ml tubes and stored in -20°C for western blot analysis.

Protein extracts were quantified in accordance with the manufacturer's protocol (Thermo Fischer Scientific, Cat. No. 23225). In brief, 5  $\mu$ l of each protein sample was aliquoted into 96 well plates in triplicates. 200  $\mu$ l of BCA Working Reagent was added to each sample. Diluted albumin standards were prepared in triplicates providing the assay with a working range from 20 to 2000  $\mu$ g/ml. The 96-well plate was covered and incubated with shaking at 37°C for 30 minutes. An absorbance reading was subsequently obtained at 562 nm using Spectramax Plus 384 (Molecular Devices).

Protein samples (15µg) were then run on a 4-20% Ready Tris-HCl Precast Gel (BioRad, Cat. No. 161-1159) at 200V for approximately 35 minutes. Proteins were subsequently electrotransferred to a Hybond-ECL-nitrocellulose membrane (VWR, Cat. No. RPN203D) for 90 minutes at 100V. The membrane was washed with phosphate saline buffer (PBS) with shaking for 5 minutes and incubated with BDNF rabbit polyclonal primary antibody (Santa Cruz, sc-20981) diluted 1:500 in 7 ml of milk-PBST (PBS with 0.2% Tween<sup>®</sup>20) with gentle agitation overnight at 4°C. After 24 hours, the membrane was washed with fresh PBST three times with shaking for 5 minutes, 10 minutes, and 10 minutes, respectively. Following, the membrane was incubated with anti-rabbit horseradish peroxidise (HRP)-conjugated secondary antibody (VWR, Cat. No. RPN2135) diluted 1:5000 in milk-PBST for 1 hour at room temperature with gentle agitation. After incubation, the membrane was washed three times with fresh PBST for 5 minutes, 10 minutes, respectively, and exposed onto ECL Hyperfilm (VWR, Cat. No. 95017-653L) for 10 seconds. The integrated optical density (IOD) of the blots were quantified using LabWorks 4.0 Image Acquisition and Analysis Software (Ultra-Violet Products Ltd.). GAPDH (Abcam, ab9485; 1:2500) was used as an additional loading control and remained unchanged for all protein samples.

#### 3.2.7 RNA extraction and quantitation

Immortalized mouse embryonic hypothalamic N38 cells were grown in 6-well tissue culture treated plates for 24 hours. When the cells were approximately 70-80% confluent, cells were treated with  $10^{-8}$  M TCAP-1, inactive  $10^{-8}$  M TCAP<sub>9-41</sub>, or vehicle NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> in distilled deionized H<sub>2</sub>O (ddH<sub>2</sub>0) for 0, 1, 2, 4 and 8 hours. Total RNA was extracted with the RNeasy Mini kit (Qiagen Inc. Mississauga, Ontario Canada) following manufacturer's instructions. The integrity of the total RNA was verified using the Agilent RNA 6000 Nano Assay and analyzed using the Bioanalyzer 2100 (Agilent Technologies Inc., Mississauga, Ontario Canada). Quantification of RNA was carried out using a Nanodrop 1000 spectrophotometer (Fisher Scientific, Ottawa, Canada). RNA was also extracted from approximately 70-80 mg of flash-

frozen whole mouse brain. The tissue was ground to a fine powder in liquid nitrogen using a mortar and pestle, and homogenized in homogenizer solution (2.5 ml RLT buffer and  $25\mu$ l  $\beta$ -mercaptoethanol) using a Brinkmann Polytron Homogenizer PT1600E with a PT-DA 1607 generator (Fisher Scientific, Ottawa, Ontario Canada). Total RNA was extracted with the RNeasy Mini kit (Qiagen) according to manufacturer's instructions. The total RNA was quantified and verified as described above.

#### 3.2.8 Polymerase Chain Reaction assay design.

Primer and probe sequences for BDNF variants I-VI, VIII and IXA were designed (Figure 3.1) using the splice variant sequences reported by Aid et al. (2007), using the RealTime PCR Assay Design Tool (http://www.idtdna.com/catalog/primetime/primetime.aspx), as follows. sequences The reported by Aid al. identified in GenBank et were (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/nucleotide/, Table 3.1) and the sequence of the region of interest was entered into the appropriate box of the Assay Design Page. The location of the intron was identified by entering "nnnnn" in the appropriate position. This allowed the program to design the primers and/or probe to reside on opposite sides of the intron. This was desirable to reduce the likelihood of detecting genomic DNA contamination. The predesigned Primetime qPCR assays were supplied by Integrated DNA Technologies (IDT, Coralville Iowa, U.S.A.). Where possible, primer and probe design parameters were used with the amplicon size ranging from 70 to 150 base pairs (bp). BDNF variant VII primers and probes were designed separately to meet PrimerQuest the above parameters using Custom Design Tool (http://www.idtdna.com/Scitools/Applications/Primerquest/) and supplied by Integrated DNA

Technologies. Primers were checked to ensure variant specificity using Primer-Basic Local Alignment Search Tool (Primer-BLAST, <u>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/tools/primer-blast/index.cgi?LINK\_LOC=BlastHome</u>) and probe sequences were checked using Nucleotide-BLAST

(http://blast.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/Blast.cgi?PROGRAM=blastn&BLAST\_PROGRAMS=megaBlast &PAGE\_TYPE=BlastSearch&SHOW\_DEFAULTS=on&LINK\_LOC=blasthome) (BLAST reference from the NCBI page). Sequences were compared to the National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI) nonredundant sequence database with the organism set to *Mus musculus* (taxid: 10090). As house-keeping controls, specific primers and probe pairs were also designed for TATA-binding protein and  $\alpha$ -microglobulin and validated as above (Berggard *et al.*, 1998; Watson *et al.*, 2007). To determine the size of products in the PCR reactions, PCR product from whole mouse brain cDNA were diluted 1:10 and 1 µl was electrophoresed on a High Sensitivity DNA Chip (Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, CA, U.S.A.). All probes were 5'-labeled with a 6-carboxyfluorescein reporter and 3'-labeled with an Iowa black FQ dark quencher. The primers and probes used are listed in Table 3.2. Primetime assays were resuspended in 500 µl RNAse-free water (Sigma-Aldrich, Oakville, Ontario Canada) to a 20x working concentration (1.0 fM (5nmol in 500µl) of each primer and 0.5fM (2.5nmol in 500µl) probe) as recommended by the manufacturer.

GenBank	
Accession No.	BDNF Transcript
EF125669.1	Mus musculus brain-derived neurotrophic factor precursor transcript variant I
	(Bdnf) mRNA, complete cds, alternatively spliced
EF125670.1	Mus musculus brain-derived neurotrophic factor precursor transcript variant IIA
	(Bdnf) mRNA, complete cds, alternatively spliced
EF125671.1	Mus musculus brain-derived neurotrophic factor precursor transcript variant IIB
	(Bdnf) mRNA, complete cds, alternatively spliced
EF125672.1	Mus musculus brain-derived neurotrophic factor precursor transcript variant IIC
	(Bdnf) mRNA, complete cds, alternatively spliced
EF125681.1	Mus musculus brain-derived neurotrophic factor precursor transcript variant III
	(Bdnf) mRNA, complete cds, alternatively spliced
EF125673.1	Mus musculus brain-derived neurotrophic factor precursor transcript variant IV
	(Bdnf) mRNA, complete cds, alternatively spliced
EF125682.1	Mus musculus brain-derived neurotrophic factor precursor transcript variant V
	(Bdnf) mRNA, complete cds, alternatively spliced
EE125674 1	Mus musculus brain-derived neurotrophic factor precursor transcript variant VI
EF1250/4.1	(Bdnf) mRNA, complete cds, alternatively spliced
EE125692 1	Mus musculus brain-derived neurotrophic factor precursor transcript variant VII
EF125083.1	(Bdnf) mRNA, complete cds, alternatively spliced
EF125684.1	Mus musculus brain-derived neurotrophic factor precursor transcript variant VIII
	(Bdnf) mRNA, complete cds, alternatively spliced
EF125685.1	Mus musculus brain-derived neurotrophic factor precursor transcript variant IXA
	(Bdnf) mRNA, complete cds, alternatively spliced

#### Table 3.1: GenBank Accession No. and BDNF Transcript

#### Table 3.2: Primers and probes used for quantitative real-time RTPCR

Target cDNA	Forward Primers (5'>3')	Reverse Primers (5'>3')	Probes	Amplicon Size (bp)
BDNF I	TTACCTTCCTGCATCTGTTGG	GTCATCACTCTTCTCACCTGG	56-FAM-AACATTGTGGCTTTGCTGTCCTGG-3IABLFQ	97
BDNF II	GAGAGCAGAGTCCATTCAGC	CCT TCATGCAACCGAAGTATG	56-FAM-CCTTGGACAGAGCCAGCGGATTT-3IABLFQ	143, 355, 439
BDNF IIB	AGAGTCAGATTTTGGAGCGG	GTCATCACTCTTCTCACCTGG	56-FAM-AGA CTC TTG GCA AGC TCC GGT TC-3IABLFQ	145, 229
BDNF IIC	GGCTGGAATAGACTCTTGGC	GTCATCACTCTTCTCACCTGG	56-FAM-CGGGTTGGTATACTGGGTTAACTTTGGG-3IABLFQ	139
BDNF III	CTTCCTTGAGCCCAGTTCC	AGTTGCCTTGTCCGTGG	56-FAM-CCGCCTTCATGCAACCGAAGT-3IABLFQ	130
BDNF IV	AGCTGCCTTGATGTTTACTTTG	CGTTTACTTCTTTCATGGGCG	56-FAM-AGGATGGTCATCACTCTTCTCACCTGG-3IABLFQ	139
BDNF V	AACCATAACCCCGCACAC	ATGCAACCGAAGTATGAAATAACC	56-FAM-ACCTTCCCGCACCACAAAGCTA-3IABLFQ	148
BDNF VI	GGACCAGAAGCGTGACAAC	ATGCAACCGAAGTATGAAATAACC	56-FAM-ACCAGGTGAGAAGAGTGATGACCATCC-3IABLFQ	131
BDNF VII	ACCCTCTGCCATCCTGC	ATGCAACCGAAGTATGAAATAACC	56-FAM-ACTTTCATCCGGGATTCCACCAGGTGAG-3IABLFQ	142
BDNF VIII	ATAACCCGAAGGACAACTGG	ATGCAACCGAAGTATGAAATAACC	56-FAM-AGCCTGAGCACATGGAGAAAACTGG-3IABLFQ	311
BDNF IXA	AGTTCTAACCTGTTCTGTGTCTG	CGTTTACTTCTTTCATGGGCG	56-FAM-AGGATGGTCATCACTCTTCTCACCTGG-3IABLFQ	140
TBP	GCCTTCCACCTTATGCTCAG	AGACTGTTGGTGTTCTGAATAGG	56-FAM-CCTTACGGCACAGGACTTACTCCAC-3IABLFQ	130



### Figure 3.1: Primer and probe pair design for BDNF variants I-IXA used in real-time reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (RTPCR).

Alternative transcripts of mouse BDNF genes are illustrated with exons shown as boxes and introns shown as lines. Light purple boxes are protein coding regions whereas dark purple boxes are untranslated regions. Each of the eight 5'untranslated regions are spliced to the common 3' IXA protein coding exon. Left-pointing arrows represent the forward primers and right-pointing arrows represent reverse primers. Probes with 5'-6-FAM florescent dye and 3'quencher molecule are represented in between as a green circle.

### **3.2.9** High throughput quantitative real-time reverse transcription linked polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR)

Real-time reverse transcription linked polymerase chain reaction performed in laboratory of Dr. Paul Boutros with the assistance of Dr. John Watson. Total RNA from immortalized mouse embryonic hypothalamic N38 cells and used to synthesize cDNA using High Capacity RNA-to-cDNA Master Mix following the manufacturer's protocol (Applied Biosystems). Briefly, total RNA (1 µg), RNAse-free water and 4 µL High Capacity RNA-to-cDNA Master Mix (Applied Biosystems, Streetsville, Ontario Canada) was used to prepare a 20 µL final volume reverse transcription reaction carried out at 25°C for 5 min, then 42°C for 30 minutes, and finally 85°C for 5 minutes, in a Veriti® Thermal Cycler (Applied Biosystems). Parallel control reactions were carried out using the same conditions and reagents without reverse transcriptase. These control reactions were used to determine if the specific PCR reaction signal was caused by genomic DNA contamination. Resulting cDNA samples (1 µg) were diluted to a final concentration of 5 ng/ $\mu$ L by the addition of ddH<sub>2</sub>0. A 10  $\mu$ L real-time RTPCR reaction containing [4 µL (20 ng) cDNA, 1 µL of Primetime Assay mix (forward primer, reverse primer and probe), and 5µl of the TaqMan® Gene Expression Master Mix (Applied Biosystems) was run in a 7900HT Fast Real-Time PCR System (Applied Biosystems). The parameters were set as follows: temperature of 50°C for 2 min, then 95°C for 10 min, followed by 45 cycles of 95°C for 15s and 60°C for 1 min. Primetime assays were validated using 10-fold (10ng, 1ng, 0.1ng) serial dilutions of cDNA from N38 cells or mouse brain in PCR reactions. These reactions also determined the optimal amount of cDNA for detection.

#### 3.3 Results

#### 3.3.1 Binding activity of TCAP-1

The initial goal was to establish that FITC-labelled TCAP-1 could bind to N38 cells. The affinity of TCAP-1 for binding sites in cell extracts was measured by displacing FITC-labelled TCAP-1 with mouse TCAP-1 from N38 cells. A concentration-dependent displacement of FITC-TCAP-1 binding was observed with an apparent  $K_d$  of 2 x 10<sup>-7</sup> M (Figure 3.2A). Moreover, after resolution on SDS-PAGE electrophoresis, the labelled TCAP bound to a protein about 35-50 kDa (Figure 3.2B).



Figure 3.2: TCAP-1 binding to N38 cells.

(A) Displacement of FITC-K8-TCAP-1 by unlabeled TCAP-1 in cell preparations (Andrew and Lovejoy, unpublished). (B) SDS-PAGE image of FITC-K8-TCAP-1 binding to protein in N38 cell lysates (Al Chawaf, 2007c).



Figure 3.3: Time course of FITC-[K8]-TCAP-1 uptake into cytosol.

Green indicates the FITC-TCAP variant. The yellow bar at bottom represents 50  $\mu$ m (courtesy of Dhan Chand and Lifang Song).

After verifying TCAP-1's ability to bind N38 cells, we proceeded to investigate whether TCAP-1 could be taken up into the cell. To examine the rate of uptake and determine the time course of this uptake with the goal of establishing a correlation between gene transcription events and uptake, the labelled TCAP was incubated with the N38 cells (Figure 3.3). By 15 minutes TCAP-1 could be detected at cell membranes with some penetration into the cytosol. By 30 minutes, entry into the cytosol was well depicted and by 60 minutes a strong signal around the nucleus could be detected.

Once we established that the N38 cells could internalize TCAP-1, the presence of immunoreactive BDNF was examined in these cells. A western blot analysis using BDNF

antisera showed a positive signal corresponding to the expected size of the mature BDNF protein (Figure 3.5). Moreover, this signal was inducible when the cells were treated with forskolin (Figure 3.5).



Figure 3.4: Expression of BDNF with FITC-TCAP binding, internalization and uptake into cytosol of immortalized N38 cells.

(A) Cells incubated with FITC-[K8]-TCAP for 90 min and colabelled with BDNF (red) and stained with DAPI nuclei (blue). BDNF localizes to periphery of cell following binding of FITC-[K8]-TCAP to the plasma membrane. (C) FITC-[K8]-TCAP shown to be taken up into the cytosol as distinct puncta. BDNF appears localized to the periphery and released into extracellular space. (E) FITC-[K8]-TCAP fully internalized and dispersed cytosol with **BDNF** in primarily localized and released into the extracellular space. (G) Control showing cells minimal background florescence from anti-rabbit Texas red TM-conjugated secondary antibody (Abcam, 1:500) only and nuclei stained with DAPI (blue). (I) Control showing cells incubated with FITC only for 90 min and nuclei stained with DAPI. Image confirms florescence is specific for FITC-[K8]-TCAP. (B,D,F, H, and J) Same conditions as in (A, C, E, G, and I) but with DIC overlay, respectively. Scale bars = 24.00µm. Images were obtained by WaveFX spinningdisk confocal microscope (Germany).



# Figure 3.5: N38 immortalized cells are BDNF- inducible by forskolin treatment (10-5 M).

(A) BDNF expression significantly increased following 1h  $10^{-5}$  M forskolin treatment as determined by Western blot analysis (n=3; \*\*P<0.01, one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) and a Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison post hoc test).

Following verification that the N38 cells bind and internalize TCAP-1 and that a positive and inducible form of immunoreactive BDNF was present, experiments were performed to firmly establish that the FITC labelled TCAP-1 and BDNF immunoreactivity could be shown in the same cells. Because developing neurons can express different biomarkers at various stages of development and growth conditions, it was important to show that both were colocalized (Figure 3.4).

Interestingly, similar observations were found in a primary culture of rat hippocampal cells. FITC-[K8]-TCAP-1 was able to bind to the cell membrane (Figure 3.6A, B), be internalized into the cytosol as distinct puncta (Figure 3.6C, D), aggregate around the nucleus (Figure 3.6F, G) and finally enter the nucleus to effect gene transcription (Figure 3.6E).



Figure 3.6: Similar observations to N38 immortalized cells of FITC-[K8]-TCAP binding, uptake into the cytosol, and transport into nucleus of primary rat hippocampal cells.

(A) Cells incubated with FITC-[K8]-TCAP for 30-90 min, and nuclei stained with DAPI (blue). Image shows FITC-[K8]-TCAP binding to membrane (white arrow). (B) Same conditions as in (A) but with DIC overlay. (C). FITC-[K8]-TCAP binding to membrane taken up into cytosol as distinct puncta. (D) Same conditions as (C) but with DIC overlay. (E) Overall image of FITC-[K8]-TCAP dispersed throughout neuron as distinct puncta that are transported into nucleus. (F) FITC-[K8]-TCAP localized around periphery of nuclear membrane. (G) Same conditions as in (F) but with DIC overlay. Scale bars =  $24.00 \mu m$ . Images were obtained by WaveFX spinning-disk confocal microscope (Germany).



### Figure 3.7: Positive BDNF immunoreactivity and FITC-[K8]-TCAP uptake in primary E18 rat hippocampal culture.

(A) Cells incubated with FITC-[K8]-TCAP for 90min, co-labelled with BDNF (red) and nuclei stained with DAPI (blue). Image shows FITC-[K8]-TCAP bolus taken up into cytosol. (B) Same conditions as in (A) but with DIC overlay. (C) Control showing cells minimal background florescence from anti-rabbit Texas red TM-conjugated secondary antibody (Abcam, 1:500) only and nuclei stained with DAPI (blue). (D) Same conditions as (C) but with DIC overlay. (E) Control showing cells incubated with FITC only for 90 min and nuclei stained with DAPI. Image confirms fluorescence is specific for FITC-[K8]-TCAP. (F) Same conditions as in (E) but with DIC overlay. Scale bars =  $15.00\mu$ m for A-D and  $45.00\mu$ m for E-F. Images were obtained by WaveFX spinning-disk confocal microscope (Germany).
Immunofluorescence confocal microscopy illustrated FITC-labelled TCAP binding to a number of N38 cells that were immunoreactive for BDNF (Fig 3.4). Primary rat hippocampal cultures, although BDNF-immunopositive, localized in the cytosol in comparison to the periphery as observed for immortalized N38 cells (Figure 3.7A, B). As controls, cells incubated with the either the FITC molecules or the secondary texas red-conjugated secondary antibody alone showed minimal background florescence thereby indicating that florescence was due to expression of FITC conjugated to TCAP-1 and BDNF (Figure 3.7C, D, E, F). Therefore, both the immortalized N38 cell line and primary hippocampal culture were able to bind and internalize TCAP-1 and co-express BDNF.

Confirming TCAP-1 binding to BDNF immunoreactive N38 cells made it then necessary to determine whether TCAP-1 could regulate BDNF immunoreactivity levels in these cells. This was established by administering TCAP-1 to N38 cells and examining immunoreactive levels by western blot analysis (Fig. 3.8). TCAP-1 induced a decrease in immuoreactive BDNF levels over an 8-hour period. At 8 hours, only about 25% of the initial BDNF levels could be determined (p<0.05). However, such a decrease could be attributed to a reduction in the transcription of BDNF and hence the resultant decrease in translation, or may be due to a release of BDNF as a result of exocytosis. To address this latter possibility immunoreactive TCAP-1 in N38 cells was examined by determining the level and pattern of expression in the cytosol (Figure 3.4).



Figure 3.8: TCAP-1 treatment regulates BDNF protein expression as determined by Western blot analysis.

Treatment with vehicle (A), and inactive  $TCAP_{9.41}(10^{-8} \text{ M}; \text{ B})$  in immortalized embryonic hypothalamic N38 cells showed no significant difference. However there was a significant difference in BDNF expression between 0h and 8h after acute treatment with TCAP-1 ( $10^{-8} \text{ M};$  C). (D) Representative Western blot bands for each time point and treatment where BDNF (14 kDa) was normalized to GAPDH (37 kDa). The level of significance was determined using a one-way ANOVA and Dunnett's Multiple Comparison post hoc test (n=3;\*p<0.05).

These studies (Figure 3.4) indicated that upon binding of the labelled TCAP-1, immunoreactive BDNF could be found in the periphery of the soma, instead of well within the soma established previously. These studies suggest that TCAP-1 was inducing the release of BDNF from the cell. Examining BDNF in the cell media was unsuccessful as it was not possible to concentrate the protein levels to a sufficient degree to be measured by ELISA (data not shown).

Positive BDNF-immunoreactive immortalized N38 cells that expressed BDNF along the periphery of the cell suggested again that TCAP-1 may be able to regulate BDNF expression. As controls, cells incubated with either the FITC molecules or the secondary texas red-conjugated secondary antibody alone showed minimal background florescence thereby indicating that florescence was due to expression of FITC conjugated to TCAP-1 and BDNF (Figure 3.4G, H, I, J).

## **3.3.2 BDNF expression studies**

The expression of BDNF splice variants is complex and several different variants may be expressed as a function of any given ligand. To examine the role of TCAP-1 on BDNF, 11 different splice variants were examined (Figure 3.1). Before establishing the regulation of these splice variants, the integrity of the primer-probe pairs in relationship to the splice variants they represented was first determined. The primer-probe pair's selected amplified products in whole mouse brain mRNA extracts (Fig. 3.9).



Figure 3.9: Representative real-time reverse-transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) amplification plots for RNA positive control extracted from whole mouse brain tissue homogenate.

Representative  $\Delta Rn$  vs. cycle # amplification plots of replicates. All primers-probe pairs amplify as depicted for BDNF variants I, II, IIB, IIC, III, IV, V, VI, VII, VIII, IXA (A-K), respectively. The housekeeping gene control, TATA-binding protein (TBP), primer-probe pair also amplifies as expected (L).



Figure 3.10: Confirmation of BDNF and TBP primer-probe pair specificity for expected amplicon size.

(A) PCR products generated from mouse brain cDNA were analyzed using a high sensitivity DNA kit and 2100 Agilent Bioanalyzer. Image depicts "electrophoresis" gel summary of amplicon bands for each BDNF variant or TBP primer-probe pair. (B) Electropherogram of DNA sizing ladder. The y-axis represents the fluorescence and the x axis represents size of base pairs. (C) Electropherogram of PCR products for BDNF variants I-IXA with detected amplicons size labelled .The the expected PCR fragments were identified on the electropherograms in all cases.

Each of these primer-probe pairs were then analysed and established that the amplified product was the same as the expected size of the *in silico* determined BDNF products (Fig. 9). As a positive control, cDNA from whole mouse brain tissue homogenate was amplified using real-time PCR. All primer-probe pairs for BDNF variants I, II, IIB, IIC, III, IV, V, VI, VII, VIII, IXA and housekeeping gene control, TATA-binding protein (TBP) were amplified as expected (Fig. 3.9). To confirm BDNF and TBP primer-probe specificity, PCR products from mouse brain cDNA were checked for accurate amplicon size (Table 3.2). In all cases, the expected PCR fragments were identified on the electropherograms (3.10). However, splicing within exon II yields three isoforms that were expressed, including IIB and IIC, and therefore detection of fragment sizes such as 116bp, 343bp and 433bp were observed. Primers for IIB amplified both IIB and IIC and detected amplicon sizes of 133bp and 233bp. The IIC primers only amplified the 139bp IIC fragment.



Figure 3.11. Regulation of BDNF splice variants by TCAP-1 as determined by reversetranscriptase real-time PCR.

A. Heat map showing the change in splice variant expression levels over 8 hours. The splice variant is indicated by the Roman numeral at the bottom. A scale bar below the map shows the relationship of colour intensity to fold expression change. Red indicates a decrease in levels, whereas blue indicates and increase in levels. Significance of change was assessed by one-way ANOVA for each splice variant. The trends over 8 hours for splice variants that showed significance as a function of a post-hoc t-test are shown in B (splice variant IIB) and C (splice variant VI).

There was considerable variation among several of the splice variants, as would be expected (Fig 3.11A), however, three (III, IIB and VI) showed a significant effect of TCAP-1 treatment as determined by one-way ANOVA. Variant III (p=0.0425: ANOVA) at 2 hours followed by a slight increase by 8 hours. Both variants IIB (p=0.0022: ANOVA) and VI (p<0.0001; ANOVA) showed a significant effect of treatment by TCAP-1 when a significant decrease in expression levels occurred at 8 hours (IIB, p=0.0318; VI, p=0.0031: post-hoc t-test; Figs 3.11B and C). However among all splice variants a general decreasing trend was noted with the exception of V and VII which had large increases that were apparent among some treatment groups (Fig 10A).

#### 3.4 Discussion

The data obtained in this study indicates that TCAP-1 has a direct effect on BDNF regulation in certain cell types. In 2004, Belsham *et al.* generated immortalized cell models from primary cultures of mouse embryonic hypothalamic cells that were transformed with the potent oncogene SV40 large T-Ag. The immortalized N38 cell line was used due to its initial characterizations that include having a neuronal phenotype, neurosecretory properties and long-term growth stability. Although the hypothalamus contains a heterogeneous mix of neuronal populations, the N38 cell line provided a distinct hypothalamic population to study the effects of TCAP-1 in isolation. This allowed for more focused analyses in future *in vivo* studies.

Previous studies indicate that TCAP-1 has a number of bioactive effects on these immortalized cells. The first TCAP-1 study on N38 cells described dose-dependent regulation of cAMP and cell proliferation (Wang *et al.*, 2005). In 2007(a), Al Chawaf *et al.* reported that TCAP-1 treatment increased neurite length and axon formation by influencing the levels and distribution of key cytoskeletal proteins and genes associated with axon outgrowth in N38 cells. Recently, TCAP-1 has been shown to confer neuroprotection and promote survival in N38 cells subjected to pH-induced cellular stress. TCAP-1 significantly enhanced cell proliferation, reduced the number of cells undergoing necrosis and combated superoxide radicals by stimulating the upregulation of superoxide dismutase and catalase (Trubiani *et al.*, 2007).

My results together with the aforementioned studies describe a TCAP-1 responsive cell line. I also establish the N38 cells as an appropriate model to study BDNF as indicated by the immunocytochemical studies illustrating positive immunoreactivity along with western blot analysis indicating forskolin-inducibility. In particular, N38 cells are believed to be derived from the hypothalamic arcuate nucleus (Belsham, personal communication), a region rich in neuropeptides, such as neuropeptide Y, and intimately involved in energy regulation. In the hypothalamus, melanocortin neuropeptides inhibit food intake and control body fat via the melanocortin pathway (Wisse and Schwartz, 2003). Several studies have linked BDNF to energy homeostasis and obesity (Ono *et al.*, 1997; Rios *et al.*, 2001; Xu *et al.*, 2003) and suggest that BDNF-expressing hypothalamic neurons can inhibit food intake (Wisse and Schwartz, 2003). Therefore, the use of immortalized N38 cells as a model to study BDNF has implications in energy metabolism and in the treatment of obesity.

BDNF has attracted considerable interest due to its broad distribution in the central nervous system (Ernfors et al., 1990; Phillips et al., 1990; Ceccatelli et al., 1991; Friedman et al., 1991; Guthrie and Gall, 1991; Gall et al., 1992; Castrén et al., 1995). As a member of the neurotrophin family, BDNF has fundamental roles in mediating survival, differentiation, and outgrowth of central neurons during development and in adulthood (reviewed by Bailey, 1996; Hashimoto, 2004; Tapia-Arancibia, 2004). Therefore, it is conceivable that BDNF must possess a complex multi-level regulatory system of expression. Indeed, the rodent *bdnf* gene is comprised of eight 5'-non-coding exons and 1 common 3'-coding exon that produces an identical protein (Aid et al., 2007). Presently, the use of alternative promoters, splicing and polyadenylation sites suggests the existence of 18 to 24 different BDNF variant transcripts (Timmusk et al., 1993; Aid et al., 2007; Tabuchi, 2008; Greenberg et al., 2009; Cunha et al., 2010). Several studies point at this complex regulation whereby BDNF function can be mediated by the use of different individual promoters that direct tissue-specific and activity-dependent expression of the various BDNF transcripts (Timmusk et al., 1993; Aid et al., 2007). The differential regulation of specific exon-containing transcripts by a variety of stimuli, mRNA

stability and subcellular localization of BDNF mRNA and protein has been thought to underlie the fine-tuning of BDNF function (Bailey, 1996; Tabuchi, 2008; Greenberg *et al.*, 2009).

In this study, immortalized N38 cells were established as a suitable model to study the effect of TCAP-1 on BDNF expression. N38 cells possess the ability to produce BDNF following treatment with forskolin and express components that enable TCAP to bind, be taken up into the cytosol and, under certain situations, enter the nucleus where it can effect gene transcription and elicit biological responses. The resulting reduction in intracellular BDNF protein corroborates with the marked shift of intracellular BDNF immunoreactivity to the cell periphery following acute TCAP-1 treatment and suggests that TCAP-1 is acting as a factor signalling the immediate release of BDNF into the extracellular matrix.

Several studies have shown alterations in the expression of BDNF mRNA following insult (Lindvall *et al.*, 1992) and during development (Ernfors *et al.*, 1992). In addition, BDNF transcripts are differentially regulated after kainic acid-induced seizures (Aid *et al.*, 2007). To date, expression studies in the central nervous system and dorsal root ganglion have been well studied (Timmusk *et al.*, 1993; Aid *et al.*, 2007; Matsuoka *et al.*, 2007). Therefore, due to the complex BDNF genomic control mechanisms governing BDNF transcripts, we specifically examine the effect of TCAP-1 on individual splice variants as reported by Aid *et al.* (2007). In this study, TCAP-1's ability to differentially regulate these BDNF transcripts suggests that it may be acting through specific BDNF transcripts to exert its neuroportective effects. Although only significant downregulation for the BDNF transcripts IIB and VI were observed, it is likely that any significant regulation of other transcripts studied. Interestingly, the upregulation of variant IIB and VI are involved in trafficking BDNF mRNA for local synthesis at the dendrites of

hippocampal neurons that favour epileptogenesis (Chiaruttini *et al.*, 2008). Regional expression of exon II mRNA cryptic splice variants A, B, and C and similarly exon III mRNA are differential and brain-specific with little expression in the nonneural tissues of rodents (Aid *et al.*, 2007). In contrast, exon VI is widely expressed in nonneural tissues. Exon II, III and VI containing transcripts are driven by separate promoters and the expression of exon III can also be regulated by histone modification and DNA methylation (Aid *et al.*, 2007). Essentially, it is not hard to conceive that such complex and differential regulation of BDNF splice variants may highlight distinct expression patterns that may be evident in neurodegenerative diseases, mood disorders and other pathologies where BDNF levels are altered.

Thus, we hypothesize that TCAP-1 provides the signal to release intracellular stores of BDNF, as found with the reduced protein expression and localization of BDNF at the cell periphery. Concomitantly, TCAP-1 acts to inhibit cell metabolism in order to conserve energy as reflected by the downregulation of energy-consuming cellular processes such as transcription. Ultimately, the release of BDNF following TCAP-1 treatment allows BDNF to act locally on neighbouring cells as a paracrine and/or autocrine factor. Binding of BDNF to its high-affinity receptor, TrkB, initiates downstream signal transduction pathways including mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK), phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) or phospholipase C $\gamma$  (PLC  $\gamma$ ) that will promote survival (Yoshii and Constantine-Paton, 2009).

Despite having salutary neuroprotective actions, BDNF possess limitations that prevent its use as a pharmacological agent in treating diseases. Such challenges include a short plasma half-life *in vivo* and limited ability in exerting its effects across the blood-brain barrier (Kishino *et al.*, 2001). In spite of well founded clinical experiments stemming from the success of experimental work in animal models, the results have been disappointing. Various modes of delivering BDNF have been considered and studied including gene therapy, BDNF releasing cell grafts, BDNF mimetics (small molecules that bind BDNF receptors at target sites), and drugs, however none have been approved due to a variety adverse effects (Zuccato and Cattaneo, 2009).

Interestingly, TCAP-1 has been shown to cross the blood-brain barrier (Al Chawaf, 2007c) and based on our present findings can regulate BDNF expression, to possibly mediate its neuroprotective effects. The results of this study are in line with our previous studies mentioned above whereby TCAP-1 is able to increase neurite outgrowth and proliferation and upregulate antioxidant defence mechanisms during pH-induced stress (Al Chawaf *et al.*, 2007a; Trubiani *et al.*, 2007). Unsurprisingly, BDNF has been implicated in neurite outgrowth and proliferation (Bailey, 1996; Cohen-Cory *et al.*, 2010) and has similarly been shown to combat reactive oxygen species via the upregulation of superoxide (Mattson *et al.*, 1995). Thus, TCAP-1 may serve as a potential therapeutic agent that exerts its neuroprotective effects via regulation of BDNF and presents as an alternative option to neurotrophic factor therapy.

# 3.5 References

- Aid T, Kazantseva A, Piirsoo M, Palm K, Timmusk T (2007) Mouse and rat BDNF gene structure and expression revisited. Journal of Neuroscience Research 85: 525-535.
- Al Chawaf A, St Amant K, Belsham D, Lovejoy D (2007a) Regulation of neurite growth in immortalized mouse hypothalamic neurons and rat hippocampal cultures by teneurin C-terminal-associated peptide-1. Neuroscience144:1241–54.
- Al Chawaf A, Xu K, Tan L, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy D, Rotzinger S (2007b) Corticotropinreleasing factor (CRF)-induced behaviors are modulated by intravenous administration of teneurin C-terminal associated peptide-1 (TCAP-1) Peptides 29:1406–15.
- Al Chawaf A (2007c) Teneurin C-terminal associated peptide (TCAP): Molecular and Cellular Characterization of In Vivo and In Vitro Neuromodulatory Effects of TCAP-1. PhD Dissertation. University of Toronto.
- Bagutti C, Forro G, Ferralli J, Rubin B, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (2003) The intracellular domain of teneurin-2 has a nuclear function and represses zic- 1-mediated transcription. J Cell Sci 116: 2957-2966.
- Bailey K (1996) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor. In: Chemical Factors in Neural Growth, Degeneration and Repair, (Bell C, eds), pp 203-217. Amsterdam: Elsevier Science B.V.
- Belsham D, Cai F, Cui H, Smukler S, Salapatek A, Shkreta L (2004) Generation of a phenotypic array of hypothalamic neuronal cell models to study complex neuroendocrine disorders. Endocrinology 145: 393-400.
- Bemelmans A, Horellou P, Pradier L, Brunet L, Colin P, Mallet J (1999) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor-mediated protection of striatal neurons in an excitotoxic rat model of Huntington's disease, as demonstrated by adenoviral gene transfer. Hum Gene Ther 10: 2987-2997.
- Bramham C, Messaoudi E (2005) BDNF function in adult synaptic plasticity: The synaptic consolidation hypothesis. Progress in Neurobiology 76: 99–125.
- Burke M, Mobley W, Cho J, Wiegand S, Lindsay R, Mufson E, Kordower J (1994) Loss of developing cholinergic basal forebrain neurons following excitotoxic lesions of the hippocampus: rescue by neurotrophins. Exp Neurol 130: 178-195.
- Calabrese F, Molteni R, Racagni G, Riva M (2009) Neuronal plasticity: a link between stress and mood disorders. 34S. S208-S216.
- Castrén E, Thoenen H, Lindholm D (1995) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor messenger RNA is expressed in the septum, hypothalamus and in adrenergic brain stem nuclei of adult rat brain

and is increased by osmotic stimulation in the paraventricular nucleus. Neuroscience 64: 71-80.

- Ceccatelli S, Ernfors P, Villar M, Persson H, Hökfelt T (1991) Expanded distribution of mRNA for nerve growth factor, brain-derived neurotrophic factor, and neurotrophin 3 in the rat brain after colchicines treatment. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 88: 10352–10356.
- Cheng Y, Gidday J, Yan Q, Shah A, Holtzman D (1997) Marked age dependent neuroprotection by BDNF against neonatal hypoxic ischemic brain injury. Ann Neurol 41: 521--529.
- Chiaruttini C, Sonego M, Baj G, Simonato M, Tongiorgi E (2008) BDNF mRNA splice variants display activity-dependent targeting to distinct hippocampal laminae. Mol Cell Neurosci 37: 11-19.
- Cohen-Cory S, Kidane A, Shirkey N, Marshak S (2010) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor and the development of structural neuronal connectivity. Dev Neurobiol 70: 271-288.
- Cunha C, Brambilla R, Thomas K (2010) A simple role for BDNF in learning and memory? Frontiers in Molecular Neuroscience 3: 1-14
- Duman R, Monteggia L (2006) A neurotrophic model for stress-related mood disorders. Biol Psychiatry 59: 1116-1127.
- Ernfors P, Wetmore C, Olson L, Persson H (1990) Identification of cells in rat brain and peripheral tissues expressing mRNA for members of the nerve growth factor family. Neuron 5: 511–526.
- Ernfors P, Merlio J, Persson H. (1992) Cells expressing mRNA for neurotrophins and their receptors during embryonic rat development. Eur J Neurosci 4: 1140-1158.
- Feng K, Zhou X, Oohashi T, Morgelin M, Lustig A, Hirakawa S, Ninomiya Y, Engel J, Rauch U, Fässler R (2002). All four members of the Ten-m/Odz family of transmembrane proteins form dimers. J. Biol.Chem. 277, 26128–26135.
- Freidman W, Olson L, Persson K (1991) Cells that express brain-derived neurotrophic factor mRNA in the developing postnatal rat brain. Eur J Neurosci 3: 688–697.
- Gall C, Gold S, Isackson P, Seroogy K (1992) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor and neurotrophin-3 mRNAs are expressed in ventral midbrain regions containing dopaminergic neurons. Mol Cell Neurosci 3: 56–63.
- Ghosh A, Carnahan J, Greenberg M (1994) Requirement for BDNF in activity-dependent survival of cortical neurons. Science 263: 1618-1623.
- Greenberg M, Xu B, Lu B, Hempstead B (2009) New Insights in the Biology of BDNF Synthesis and Release: Implications in CNS Function. The Journal of Neuroscience 29:12764–12767.

- Guthrie K, Gall C (1991) Differential expression of mRNAs for the NGF family of neurotrophic factors in the adult rat central olfactory system. J Comp Neurol 313: 95–102.
- Han B, D'Costa A, Back S, Parsadanian M, Patel S, Shah A, Gidday J, Srinivasan A, Deshmukh M, Holtzman D (2000) BDNF blocks caspase-3 activation in neonatal hypoxia-ischemia. Neurobiol Dis 7:38-53.
- Han B, Holtzman D (2000) BDNF protects the neonatal brain from hypoxic-ischemic injury in vivo via the ERK pathway. J Neurosci 20: 5775-5781
- Hashimoto K., Shimizu E, Iyo M (2004) Critical role of brain-derived neurotrophic factor in mood disorders. Brain Research Reviews 45: 104-114.
- Husson I, Rangon C, Lelièvre V, Bemelmans A, Sachs P, Mallet J, Kosofsky B, Gressens P (2005) BDNF-induced white matter neuroprotection and stage-dependent neuronal survival following a neonatal excitotoxic challenge. Cerebral Cortex 15: 250-261.
- Kenzelmann D, Chiquet-Ehrismann R, Tucker R (2007) Teneurins, a transmembrane protein family involved in cell communication during neuronal development. Cell Mol Life Sci 64:1452–6.
- Kenzelmann D, Chiquet-Ehrismann R, Leachman N, Tucker R (2008) Teneurin-1 is expressed in interconnected regions of the developing brain and is processed in vivo. BMC Dev Biol 8:30.

Kishino A, Katayama N, Ishige Y, Yamamoto Y, Ogo H, Tatsuno T, Mine T, Noguchi H, Nakayama C (2001) Analysis of effects and pharmacokinetics of subcutaneously administered BDNF. Neuro Report 12 1067–1072.

- Leamey C, Merlin S, Lattouf P, Sawatari A, Zhou X, Demel N, Glendining K, Oohashi T, Sur M, Fässler R (2007) Ten\_m3 regulates eye-specific patterning in the mammalian visual pathway and is required for binocular vision. PLoS Biol 5:e241.
- Leamey C, Glendining K, Kreiman G, Kang N, Wang K, Fassler R, Sawatari A, Tonegawa S, Sur M (2008) Differential Gene Expression between Sensory Neocortical Areas: Potential Roles for Ten\_m3 and Bcl6 in Patterning Visual and Somatosensory Pathways. Cereb Cortex 18: 53-66.
- Lindholm, D., Dechant, G., Heisenberg, C.-P. and Thoenen, H. (1993) Brain derived neurotrophic factor is a survival factor for cultured rat cerebellar granule neurons and protects them against glutamate-induced neurotoxicity. Eus J. Neurosci., 5, 1455-1464.
- Lindvall O, Ernfors P, Bengzon J, Kokaia Z, Smith M-L, Siesjö BK & Persson H. (1992) Differential regulation of mRNAs for nerve growth factor, brain-derived neurotrophic factor,

and neurotrophin-3 in the adult rat brain following cerebral ischemia and hypoglycemic coma. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 89: 648–652.

- Lipsky R, Marini A (2007) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor in neuronal survival and behaviour-related plasticity. Ann NY Acad Sci 1122: 130–143.
- Lovejoy D, Al Chawaf A, Cadinouche A (2006) Teneurin C-terminal associated peptides: Structure function and evolution. Gen Comp Endocrinol 148:299–305.
- Marini A, Rabin S, Lipsky R, Mocchetti I (1998) Activity-dependent Release of Brain-derived Neurotrophic Factor Underlies the Neuroprotective Effect of N-Methyl-D-aspartate. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 273: 29394–29399.
- Martinowich K, Lu B (2008) Interaction between BDNF and serotonin: role in mood disorders. Neuropsychopharmacology 33: 73-83.
- Matsuoka Y, Yokoyama M, Kobayashi H, Omori M, Itano Y, Morita K, Mori H, Nakanishi T (2007) Expression profiles of BDNF splice variants in cultured DRG neurons stimulated with NGF. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 362: 682-688.
- Mattson M, Lovell M, Furuhawa K, Markesbery W (1995) Neurotrophic factors attenuate glutamate-induced accumulation of peroxides, elevation of [Ca2+]; and neurotoxicity, and increase antioxidant enzyme activities in hippocampal neurons, J. Neurochem 65: 1740-1751.
- McAllister A, Katz L, Lo D (1999) Neurotrophins and synaptic plasticity. Annu Rev Neurosci 22: 295–318.
- Minet A, Rubin B, Tucker R, Baumgartner S, Chiquet-Ehrismann R. (1999) Teneurin-1, a vertebrate homologue of the Drosophila pair-rule gene ten-m, is a neuronal protein with a novel type of heparin-binding domain. J Cell Sci 112: 2019–2032.
- Minet A, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (2000) Phylogenetic analysis of teneurin genes and comparison to the rearrangement hot spot elements of E. coli. Gene 257: 87-97.
- Nakao N, Kokaia Z, Odin P, Lindvall O (1995) Protective effects of BDNF and NT-3 but not PDGF against hypoglycemic injury to cultured striatal neurons. Exp Neurol 131: 1–10.
- Nunes S, Ferralli J, Choi K, Brown-Luedi M, Minet A, Chiquet- Ehrismann R (2005) The intracellular domain of teneurin-1 interacts with MBD1 and CAP/ponsin resulting in subcellular codistribution and translocation to the nuclear matrix. Exp Cell Res 305: 122–132.
- Ono M, Ichihara J, Nonomura T, Itakura Y, Taiji M, Nakayama C, Noguchi H (1997) Brainderived neurotrophic factor reduces blood glucose level in obese diabetic mice but not in normal mice. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 238: 633-637.

- Oohashi T, Zhou X, Feng K, Richter B, Morgelin M, Perez M, Su W, Chiquet-Ehrismann R, Rauch U, Fassler R. (1999) Mouse tenm/ Odz is a new family of dimeric type II transmembrane proteins expressed in many tissues. J Cell Biol 145: 563–577.
- Phillips HS, Hains JM, Laramee GR, Rosenthal A, Winslow JW (1990) Widespread expression of BDNF but not NT3 by target areas of basal forebrain cholinergic neurons. Science 250: 290–294.
- Rios M, Fan G, Fekete C, Kelly J, Bates B, Kuehn R, Lechan R, Jaenisch R (2001) Conditional deletion of brain-derived neurotrophic factor in the postnatal brain leads to obesity and hyperactivity. Molecular Endocrinology 15: 1748-1757.
- Rubin B, Tucker R, Martin D, Chiquet-Ehrismann, R (1999) Teneurins: a novel family of neuronal cell surface proteins in vertebrates, homologous to the Drosophila pair-rule gene product Ten-m. Dev Biol 216: 195–209.
- Schäbitz W, Sommer C, Zoder W, Kiessling M, Schwaninger M, Schwab S (2000) Intravenous brain-derived neurotrophic factor reduces infarct size and counterregulates Bax and Bcl-2 expression after temporary focal cerebral ischemia. Stroke 31: 2212-2217.
- Tabuchi A. (2008). Synaptic Plasticity-Regulated Gene Expression: a Key Event in the Long-Lasting Changes of Neuronal Function. Biol. Pharm. Bull. 31: 327-335.
- Tan L, Xu K, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy D, Rotzinger S (2008) Repeated intracerebral teneurin Cterminal associated peptide (TCAP)-1 injections produce enduring changes in behavioral responses to corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) in rat models of anxiety. Behav Brain Res 188:195–200
- Tan L, Xu K, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy D, Rotzinger S (2009) Teneurin C-terminal associated peptide (TCAP)-1 attenuates corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF)-induced c-Fos expression in the limbic system and modulates anxiety behavior in male Wistar rats. Behav Brain Res 201:198–206.
- Tapia-Arancibia L, Rage F, Givalois L, Arancibia S (2004) Physiology of BDNF: focus on hypothalamic function. Front. Neuroendocrinol. 25: 77–107.
- Timmusk T, Palm K, Metsis M, Reintam T, Paalme V, Saarma M, Persson H (1993) Multiple promoters direct tissue-specific expression of the rat BDNF gene. Neuron 10: 475-489.
- Trubiani G, Al Chawaf A, Belsham D, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Lovejoy D (2007) Teneurin carboxy (C)-terminal associated peptide-1 inhibits alkalosis-associated necrotic neuronal death by stimulating superoxide dismutase and catalase activity in immortalized mouse hypothalamic cells. Brain Res 1176:27–36.

- Tremblay R, Hewitt K, Lesiuk H, Mealing G, Morley P, Durkin J (1999) Evidence that brainderived neurotrophic factor neuroprotection is linked to its ability to reverse the NMDAinduced inactivation of proteine kinase C in cortical neurons. J Neurochem 72: 102-111.
- Trubiani G, Al Chawaf A, Belsham D, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Lovejoy D (2007) Teneurin carboxy (C)-terminal associated peptide-1 inhibits alkalosis-associated necrotic neuronal death by stimulating superoxide dismutase and catalase activity in immortalized mouse hypothalamic cells. Brain Res 1176:27–36.
- Tucker R, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (2006) Teneurins: a conserved family of transmembrane proteins involved intercellular signaling during development. Dev Biol 290:237–245.
- Tucker R, Kenzelmann D, Trzebiatowska A, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (2007) Teneurins: transmembrane proteins with fundamental roles in development. The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology 39: 292-297.
- Walton M, Connor B, Lawlor P, Young D, Sirimanne E, Gluckman P, Cole G, Dragunow M (1999) Neuronal death and survival in two models of hypoxic-ischemic brain damage. Brain Res Brain Res Rev 29: 137-168.
- Wang L, Rotzinger S, Al Chawaf A, Elias C, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Qian X, Wang N-C, De Cristofaro A, Belsham D, Bittencourt JC, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy D (2005) Teneurin proteins possess a carboxy terminal sequence with neuromodulatory activity. Mol Brain Res 133:253–265.
- Wisse B, Schwartz M (2003) The skinny on neurotrophins. Nature Neuroscience 6: 655 656.
- Xu B, Goulding E, Zang K, Cepoi D, Cone R, Jones K, Tecott L, Reichardt L (2003) Brainderived neurotrophic factor regulates energy balance downstream of melanocortin-4 receptor. Nature Neuroscience 6:736-742.
- Yamada K, Nabeshima T (2003) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor/TrkB signalling in Memory processes. J Pharmacol Sci 91: 267 270.
- Yoshii A, Constantine-Paton M (2010) Postsynaptic BDNF-TrkB signaling in synapse maturation, plasticity and disease. Developmental Neurobiology 70: 304-322.
- Young T, Leamey (2009) Teneurins: important regulators of neural circuitry. The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology 41: 990-993.
- Zuccato C, Cattaneo E (2009) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor in neurodegenerative diseases Nature Reviews Neurology 5:311-322.

# **Chapter 4 : Conclusions**

## 4.1 Summary

The findings of this study provide insight on the mechanism by which TCAP-1 has neuroprotective effects on cells *in vitro*. This study shows that TCAP-1 is able to enhance the number of immortalized mouse hypothalamic N38 cells under ambient (21% O<sub>2</sub>) and lowered oxygen levels (5% and 1% O<sub>2</sub>). TCAP-1 was able to influence neuronal behaviour of immortalized N38 cells by differentially regulating neurite outgrowth under varying levels of oxygen tension. It was found that treatment regiment (acute vs. chronic) and oxygen level played a role in the outgrowth of neurons. When the mechanism of TCAP-1s actions were investigated, it appeared that BDNF did not play a role. However, basal ambient conditions suggested that TCAP-1 influenced BDNF protein expression. Therefore, another aim in this study was to define the basal conditions of TCAP-1's neuromodulatory mechanism that may be involved in neuroprotection. I show that TCAP-1 downregulated BDNF protein and differentially regulated BDNF mRNA expression in N38 cells with an overall decreasing trend. I propose that TCAP-1 may act as a paracrine factor that signals the immediate release of BDNF followed by actions that inhibit energy-consuming processes such as transcription.

#### 4.2 Overview

In chapter 2, TCAP-1's neuroprotective effect in immortalized embryonic mouse hypothalamic N38 cells under varying levels of oxygen tension was established. N38 cells were able to experience hypoxia and be responsive to changes in  $O_2$  levels. Acute and chronic treatment with TCAP-1 was able to enhance N38 cell proliferation across all oxygen levels studied (21%, 4% and 1%) as early as 4 hours after treatment. The fact that 4%  $O_2$  did not have a marked increase in cell death as cell numbers did not fall below baseline (100% at 0 hours) reflects an oxygen level that is within an intermediary range of hypoxic stress tolerance in N38 cells. In addition, it is not clear whether cell proliferation (e.g. cell cycle) or cell death contribute to the increased number of live cell nuclei observed. Previous observations in the laboratory have not shown changes in cell cycle by TCAP-1, however, TCAP-1 has been able to reduce necrosis in N38 cells (Trubiani *et al.*, 2007).

Quantification of neurite numbers per cell made evident a discrepancy in the initial study at 21%  $O_2$  that may be due to variations between cell culture batches despite every attempt to maintain consistency or represent the real effect by TCAP-1 on neurite outgrowth. I also observed a similar trend following acute TCAP-1 when comparing measurements of lowered oxygen (1% or 4%  $O_2$ ) to those measured at 21%  $O_2$  over 24 hours.

In the first experiment, if the results obtained at 21% are true and if immortalized cells are able to tolerate growth under 4% O<sub>2</sub> as suggested by my proliferation studies, then I hypothesize that TCAP-1 is stabilizing the N38 cells to continue growing as they would in the oxygen level they were selected and acclimated to survive in (21% O<sub>2</sub>). In contrast both the acute and chronic TCAP-1 regiments consistently showed a decrease in neurite growth at 21% O<sub>2</sub>. If this is the true result, then in the 24 hour study at 1% O<sub>2</sub>, acutely administered TCAP-1 had a conservative effect by reducing neurite numbers while chronically administered TCAP-1 stimulates growth by elevating neurite numbers. However, since this is the first study to examine the response of N38 cells to TCAP-1 after the cells were subjected to hypoxic stress, the actual 'correct' and expected response still needs to be defined.

It should be mentioned that the 8 hour preliminary study was used to establish that a longer duration was necessary to yield effects expected for hypoxic stress to cells perceivably optimized for growth at 21%  $O_2$ . I associate the lack of effect on neurite growth seen in TCAP-1

treated N38 cells incubated at 1%  $O_2$  with possible confounding variables not present in the longer study. I have also attempted to link my proliferation studies with my neurite data. The rapid decline in cells numbers in vehicle-treated cells under 1%  $O_2$  in both acute and chronic TCAP-1 treatment regiments indicates that surviving cells are not likely to be in close proximity to easily establish synaptic connections. This supports the increasing trend in neurites of vehicletreated cells compared to baseline (0 hours) under the acute treatment regime at 1%  $O_2$ . This implies that surviving N38 cells must actively extend their neurites to communicate with neighbouring cells for which survival may depend on. In the chronic regime vehicle-treated cells appear to display an initial increase in neurite numbers that tends back towards baseline (0 hours) at later time points in 1%  $O_2$ . Again this may indicate that surviving cells are trying to make connections with surrounding cells and survive.

Interestingly, I observed an increasing trend in neurite numbers for N38 cells acutely treated with TCAP-1 over time at 1% O<sub>2</sub> but not as observable as the increase seen in vehicle-treated cells. At 21% O<sub>2</sub>, acute TCAP-1 primed cells appeared to have an energy-conserving effect over time in contrast to the increasing neurite growth trend observed in vehicle-treated cells. Under the chronic regiment in 1% O<sub>2</sub>, TCAP-1 treated cells indicate an increasing trend at all time points studied that are significantly elevated compared to vehicle-treated cells at 24 hours and 36 hours. At 21% O<sub>2</sub>, TCAP-1 treated cells had a decreasing neurite numbers trend that appeared to reverse after 24 hours which is consistent with the idea that the cell is becoming desensitized to TCAP-1 and resuming growth.

Lastly, I attempted to investigate the mechanism of TCAP's action in this study and thought to correlate it with brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), a neurotrophic factor that has been implicated in proliferation and neurite outgrowth (Bailey, 1996; Kiryushko, 2004).

However, my findings indicate that TCAP-1 does not have a clear effect on BDNF under low oxygen conditions. Of interest though is TCAP-1's ability to modulate BDNF under basal conditions which I investigate in chapter 3 to establish a basis that defines basal conditions a possible role for BDNF in TCAP-1's neuroprotective mechanism.

Therefore based on findings of chapter 2, I suggest that TCAP-1 may aid N38 cells in dealing with oxygen-related stress (enhance hypoxic tolerance) and allow for the maintenance of oxygen homeostasis at varying levels of reduced oxygen. Since physiological oxygen levels are much lower than traditional cell culturing concentrations and immortalized N38 cells were generated and selected to survive under ambient oxygen conditions (21% O<sub>2</sub>), it is possible that N38 cells may have adapted to live under higher than physiological oxygen levels. This could explain the cell death observed following chronic incubation at 1% O<sub>2</sub>. Therefore, I propose that TCAP acts as neuroprotective factor that prevents the decline in cell number, promotes survival and stimulates general cell proliferation at 21%, 4% and 1% O<sub>2</sub>. At 4% O<sub>2</sub>, TCAP-1 would act as a signal that reduces the neurite growth characteristic of cells perceiving and responding to stress and thereby enhances neurite outgrowth. The data suggests that in 1% or 4% O<sub>2</sub> conditions, acute TCAP-1 may be acting to re-establish its 'normal' response to cells treated with TCAP-1 at 21%  $O_2$ . The reduced HIF-1 $\alpha$  protein expression following TCAP-1 treatment supports this notion that TCAP-1 is preventing the stress response from lowered oxygen concentrations and is able to trick the cell into believing it is not experiencing oxygen-related stress. The differences observed in neurite growth between acute and chronic TCAP-1 studies could be attributable to the altered TCAP-1 administration (chronic vs. acute). Since the metabolic cost of neurite outgrowth for cells is high under some circumstances, acute TCAP-1 may help prime the cell in readiness for a pre-emptive or more potent stress under both 21% and 1% O2 levels and hence acts as a

protective energy-conserving factor. In contrast, prolonged chronic TCAP administration may initially prime cells which then later become desensitized to TCAP's message of caution and thereby better adapts to hypoxic conditions and continues neurite growth. Thus, chronic TCAP treatment may stimulate cells to form neurites and establish synaptic connections with their neighbours at least during stressful stimuli lasting 24 hours and longer.

Overall I present TCAP-1's modulatory effect on proliferation and neurite behaviour in immortalized N38 cells under varying oxygen levels. Although the exact mechanism of TCAP-1's actions is unknown, a possible interaction with cell adhesion molecules and extracellular matrix proteins may exist, however further experiments must be conducted. These findings have implications for the use of TCAP-1 as a therapeutic agent in the treatment of ischemic stroke that is characterized by interruptions in the blood supply to the brain. The lack of oxygen reaching neurons leads to rapid loss of brain functions that ultimately ends with neuronal death (Dirnagl *et al.,* 1999). Therefore, TCAP-1 may be a candidate treatment option to enhance proliferation, modulate neurite outgrowth, and increase hypoxic tolerance that mediates neuronal protection in stroke.

In chapter 3, the immortalized embryonic mouse hypothalamic N38 cells were established as a model for studying TCAP-1 and BDNF. The data indicates that TCAP-1 was able to bind, be internalized and sequestered in the nucleus of N38 cells. To verify the suitability of using N38 cells to study BDNF expression, Western blot analysis of N38 whole cell lysate was conducted and shown to detect the expected protein size for intracellular mature BDNF protein (14 kDa). Upregulation of BDNF after 1 hour of forskolin treatment confirms that N38 cells are BDNF-inducible. Immunoflorescence confocal microscopy further confirmed BDNF expression in N38 cells where it was localized in the cytosol. Similarly, primary rat hippocampal

cells were also able to bind and uptake TCAP-1 and co-express BDNF albeit with a difference that BDNF was localized in the cytosol following TCAP-1 treatment.

Having established N38 cells as a cell model that is responsive to TCAP-1 and exhibits the components for BDNF regulation, the effect of acute TCAP-1 treatment on BDNF expression was investigated. Western blot analysis found reduced BDNF protein, which could be due to a decrease in BDNF gene transcription or that it is being released from the cell. Following TCAP-1 administration, immunocytochemical studies depicted a clear shift in BDNF expression that was evident initially in the cytosol to the cell periphery. Indeed, real-time reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction found TCAP-1 to exert differential regulation of the 11 BDNF mRNA splice transcripts studied. In particular, BDNF IIB, III and VI were found to have a significant effect by TCAP-1 treatment. Overall, there was considerable variation among the variants some of which could have masked other significantly affected transcripts. A generally decreasing trend was observed however there were some exceptions including the BDNF variants V and VII which displayed increased levels at certain time points.

The immunocytochemical, Western blot and real-time RTPCR data suggests that TCAP-1 is signalling the immediate release of BDNF into the extracellular matrix and regulating BDNF mRNA variant expression, while concomitantly promoting a protective energy-conserving state implied by the reduced BDNF gene transcription. Ultimately, the immediate release of BDNF following TCAP-1 treatment has wide implications in the treatment of disease. Binding of BDNF to its high-affinity receptor, TrkB, initiates survival-promoting signal transduction pathways that could be beneficial in establishing TCAP-1 as a potential therapeutic drug for neurodegenerative diseases and obesity.

## 4.3 Future Direction

In the first study, I demonstrated that TCAP-1 has a neuroprotective effect under low oxygen conditions that was likely not mediated by BDNF. However, I did observe that TCAP-1 was able to regulate BDNF protein expression at ambient oxygen levels. In the second study, I aimed to define the basal conditions of TCAP-1's action on BDNF. Indeed, I confirmed that TCAP-1 regulates BDNF protein and mRNA. I propose several theories that could explain the downregulation of BDNF in immortalized N38 cells by acute TCAP-1 under the given basal conditions described above: 1) TCAP-1 could simply downregulate BDNF; 2) TCAP-1 causes the rapid release of BDNF with a concomitant downregulation; or 3) TCAP-1 causes the immediate release of BDNF as a signal for stress and proceeds to establish a protective and energy-conserving state in the cells that leads to the inhibition of a number of exocytotic mechanisms including BDNF.

It is important to note that the second study was done to establish the basal effect of acute TCAP-1 on BDNF. In the first study, when two different regiments (acute and chronic) of TCAP-1 administration were applied and yielded a difference in neurite numbers of N38 cells subjected to 1% O<sub>2</sub>. This suggests that the mode of TCAP-1 delivery may be important in producing different effects under various conditions. Indeed, previous *in vitro* studies have exhibited neuroprotective effects by TCAP-1 using both chronic and acute modes of administration. Chronic TCAP-1 was able to confer neuroprotection to N38 cells by preventing pH-induced necrotic cell death (Trubiani *et al.*, 2007). In line with these studies was TCAP-1's ability to induce proliferation and neurite growth in N38 cells under an acute regiment (Wang *et al.*, 2005; Al Chawaf *et al.*, 2007a).

Behavioural studies in vivo have also shown different effects based on the mode of TCAP-1 injection into rats (Al Chawaf et al., 2007b, Tan et al., 2008, 2009). One study that elegantly illustrates this point was conducted by Wang et al. (2005) who showed that acute injection of TCAP-1 into the basolateral nucleus of the amygdala resulted in a differential modulatory effect on the acoustic startle response (ASR) response that was dependent on the baseline when TCAP-1 reactivity. In contrast. was repeatedly administered intracerebroventricular (ICV) into rat brains, sensitization of the ASR did not occur. This highlights that TCAP-1 is able to differentially induce differential long-term neurological changes that can modulate the behavioural response of rats in the ASR based on the location and method of administration. Thus, both in vitro and in vivo aforementioned studies make it conceivable that the mode of TCAP-1 treatment (acute or chronic) plays a fundamental role in determining the outcome of TCAP-1's effects. To address this issue, the effect of TCAP-1 on BDNF regulation should be repeated using a chronic TCAP-1 regiment. This would define and establish the baseline conditions of TCAP-1's effect on BDNF under both acute and chronic delivery methods.

One other variation that may account for differences in the effect of TCAP is the concentration. The current study uses a concentration of 10<sup>-8</sup> M TCAP-1. However, similar affects on neurite growth and proliferation by TCAP-1 using different concentrations have been observed. For example, TCAP-1 showed a significant effect in neurite length and neurite numbers per cell using 10<sup>-7</sup> M TCAP-1 but not 10<sup>-9</sup> M (Al Chawaf *et al.*, 2007a). In the study by Trubini *et al.* (2007), 10<sup>-7</sup> M TCAP-1 enhanced cell proliferation under pH stress whereas Wang *et al.* (2005) indicated a dose-dependent effect on cell proliferation with a significant increase in activity at 10<sup>-9</sup> M concentration and a decrease at 10<sup>-7</sup> M concentrations at basal conditions.

Examining the various effects of TCAP-1 over a range of doses is important as TCAP-1's receptor has yet to be identified.

Based on the cAMP accumulation studies by Qian *et al.*, (2004) one hypothesis suggests that TCAP binds to two different G-protein coupled-receptors: a low-affinity receptor coupled to a  $G_i$  protein and a high-affinity receptor coupled to a  $G_s$  protein. This system would allow the high-affinity receptor to provide negative feedback on the TCAP precursor while the low-affinity receptor employs a positive feedback mechanism. Understanding TCAP's processing and receptor-mechanisms and its dose-dependent action will shed light on how TCAP acts independently of the teneurins in employing neuromodulation and neuroprotection at the cellular level and on behavior. Thus I propose producing dose-dependent curves when studying the effect of TCAP-1 under a certain model or stress paradigm.

Currently several studies have implicated TCAP in neuromodulation and neuroprotection and interestingly, BDNF may be involved in the mechanism of TCAP-1's actions. For example, Trubiani *et al.* (2007) showed that TCAP-1 was able to protect cells against damage by reactive oxygen species via the upregulation of superoxide dismutase and catalase. Similarly, BDNF has a fundamental role in oxidative stress metabolism whereby it was able to rescue neurons from  $H_2O_2$ -induced cell death (Onyango *et al.*, 2005). In another study, BDNF upregulates superoxide dismutase and this parallels the actions of TCAP-1 (Mattson *et al.*, 1995). To further corroborate a relationship between TCAP-1 and BDNF, these studies along with previous studies have implicated TCAP's role in proliferation and neurite growth and unsurprisingly, BDNF is recognized for its promotion of neurite outgrowth and proliferation (Bailey, 1996; Cohen-Cory *et al.*, 2010). Therefore, by establishing the basal conditions under a chronic regime, I may be better able to understand the mechanism by which both acute and chronic TCAP-1 regulates BDNF mRNA and protein expression in N38 cells subjected to other stressful stimuli such as 5fluorouracil-induced (apoptotic) cell death or glutamate-mediated excitotoxicity.

In the present study, I used an immortalized embryonic mouse cell line as a model due to the benefits of having stable cell growth and the opportunity to study an isolated population in the hypothalamus, a region known for its heterogeneous mix of neuronal populations. By using the N38 cells as a simpler model to investigate TCAP-1's effects, problems with primary hypothalamic cultures were avoided and include a short life span and the presence of glial populations. However, several disadvantages exist that must be addressed in future studies. Firstly, these cells were cultured under 21% O<sub>2</sub> (Belsham *et al.*, 2004), and based on this study, grows stably under these ambient conditions. Since oxygen levels typically range from 1.4 to 2.1% in the hypothalamus (Erecińska and Silver, 2001), the N38 cells may not produce the physiological response that would naturally occur in vivo. Secondly, although derived from primary cultures, the N38 cells contains the retrovirally transferred SV40 T-Ag immortalization factor (Belsham et al 2004) that offers a controlled variable which likely makes for a more robust cell line that may be more tolerant to stress. Thirdly, due to technical necessity, the N38 cells were derived from embryonic mouse cultures and thus are not representative of the adult hypothalamic neuron. In fact, the N38 cells express various neuropeptides that have not yet been reported in adult hypothalamic neurons (Belsham et al 2004). This is an important consideration as all *in vivo* TCAP studies to date have used behavioural models and postnatal rats. In this study, I point to TCAP-1's possible therapeutic benefits for the treatment of age-related neurodegeneration and stroke, which are pathologies that often occur later in adulthood. Therefore, due to the limitations of this cell line and the inherent problems with using primary hypothalamic cell cultures, I propose that *in vivo* experiments be conducted. For example,

immunohistochemistry studies on the brain slices of TCAP-1 treated rats for BDNF that may overlap at key areas of TCAP-1 expression. By identifying these BDNF-expressing and TCAP-1 responsive brain regions, a better understanding of what and where TCAP-1's role in modulating and contributing to the many BDNF-mediated pathways is. In the future, this will allow for a more focused study on specific BDNF pathways that promote survival, differentiation, synaptic plasticity and outgrowth of central neurons during adulthood (reviewed by Bailey, 1996; Hashimoto, 2004; Tapia-Arancibia, 2004).

Other *in vitro* studies that may strengthen the relationship between TCAP and BDNF include overexpressing TCAP-1 in N38 cells, and examining whether there is an alteration in basal BDNF expression levels. Alternatively, N38 cells induced by forskolin could be used to produce BDNF as done in the present study with the additional step in using acute and chronic TCAP-1 treatment that may possibly result in an enhancement or inhibition of BDNF mRNA and protein expression.

As mentioned above, many studies have implicated TCAP-1 to have a neuromodulatory effect (Qian *et al.*, 2004; Wang *et al.*, 2005; Al Chawaf *et al.*, 2007a, b; Tan *et al.*, 2008, 2009) which implies a role for TCAP in synaptic plasticity. Since BDNF has a recognized role in learning and memory and energy metabolism (Cunha *et al.*, 2010; Wisse and Schwartz, 2003), it is plausible that TCAP-1 may also be involved. Therefore, *in vivo* behavioral studies investigating TCAP-1's role in learning and memory and obesity would be interesting to further corroborate my *in vitro* studies. For example, TCAP-1 treatment could be administered to rats and their response tested in well established learning paradigms such as the Morris Water Maze. Alternatively, TCAP-1 may be tested on obese mice that may elucidate the peptide's potential role in the pathobiology of diabetes.

The use of *in vitro* and *in vivo* models to study neuroprotection differs fundamentally and poses different questions. This current study utilizes an *in vitro* model in order to breakdown complex biological processes into individual component parts in an attempt to better understand the cellular and molecular mechanisms of TCAP's actions. Moving forward, although my studies have benefitted from the use of immortalized cell types I recognize that it is also limited by the lack of complex synaptic connectivity and cell-cell interactions that normally occur in an intact brain.

Although it is accepted that *in vivo* models can be confounded by many variables, the next logical step would be to address the limitations of cell culture studies mentioned earlier. For example TCAP-1's neuroprotective effect and involvement in oxygen metabolism can be examined *in vivo*. TCAP-1 can be implicated in disease models and future experiments may utilize one or more of the several established focal ischemic stroke animal models: intraluminal suture, proximal or distal middle cerebral artery occlusion, middle cerebral artery embolism, endothelin 1 vasoconstriction, photothrombosis (reviewed by Murphy and Corbett, 2009). In addition how TCAP-1 may regulate BDNF in these models to confer neuroprotection should be examined. Collectively, both *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies would lead to a better understanding of the mechanism by which TCAP-1 treatment prevents neuronal death (e.g. due to ischemic stroke or chronic neurodegenerative diseases) as seen in my neuroprotective study.

#### 4.4 Concluding Remarks

The teneurin's associations with neurite outgrowth, neurogenesis, axonal bundling and synaptic plasticity together with the aforementioned studies suggests TCAP may act as the functional C-terminal component of the teneurins. The present study points at the independent

actions of TCAP-1 from the rest of the teneurin protein in conferring neuroprotection and neuromodulation *in vitro*. Thus further *in vivo* studies and a greater understanding of TCAP's cellular mechanisms may lead to the use of TCAP-1 as a potential therapeutic agent in the treatment of neurodegenerative diseases, ischemic-stroke and obesity.

## 4.5 References

- Al Chawaf A, St Amant K, Belsham D, Lovejoy D (2007a) Regulation of neurite growth in immortalized mouse hypothalamic neurons and rat hippocampal cultures by teneurin C-terminal-associated peptide-1. Neuroscience144:1241–54.
- Al Chawaf A, Xu K, Tan L, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy D, Rotzinger S (2007b) Corticotropinreleasing factor (CRF)-induced behaviours are modulated by intravenous administration of teneurin C-terminal associated peptide-1 (TCAP-1) Peptides 29:1406–15.
- Belsham D, Cai F, Cui H, Smukler S, Salapatek A, Shkreta L (2004) Generation of a phenotypic array of hypothalamic neuronal cell models to study complex neuroendocrine disorders. Endocrinology 145: 393-400.
- Bailey K (1996) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor. In: Chemical Factors in Neural Growth, Degeneration and Repair, (Bell C, eds), pp 203-217. Amsterdam: Elsevier Science B.V.
- Cohen-Cory S, Kidane A, Shirkey N, Marshak S (2010) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor and the development of structural neuronal connectivity. Dev Neurobiol 70: 271-288.
- Cunha C, Brambilla R, Thomas K (2010) A simple role for BDNF in learning and memory? Frontiers in Molecular Neuroscience 3: 1-14.
- Dirnagl U, Iadecola C, Moskowitz M (1999) Pathobiology of ischemic stroke: an integrated view. Trends Neurosci 22: 391–97.
- Erecińska M, Silver I (2001) Tissue oxygen tension and brain sensitivity to hypoxia. Respiration Physiology 128: 263-276.
- Hashimoto K, Shimizu E, Iyo M (2004) Critical role of brain-derived neurotrophic factor in mood disorders. Brain Research Reviews 45: 104-114.
- Mattson M, Lovell M, Furuhawa K, Markesbery W (1995) Neurotrophic factors attenuate glutamate-induced accumulation of peroxides, elevation of [Ca2+]; and neurotoxicity, and increase antioxidant enzyme activities in hippocampal neurons, J. Neurochem 65: 1740-1751.

- Murphy T, Corbett D (2009) Plasticity during stroke recovery: from synapse to behaviour. Nature Neuroscience Reviews 10: 861-872.
- Onyango I, Tuttle J, Bennett Jr J (2005) Brain-derived growth factor and glial cell line-derived growth factor use distinct intracellular signalling pathways to protect PD cybrids from H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-induced neuronal death. Neurobiology of Disease 20: 141-154.
- Qian X, Baršytė-Lovejoy D, Wang L, Chewpoy B, Guatam N, Al Chawaf A, and Lovejoy D (2004) Cloning and characterization of teneurin C-terminus associated peptide (TCAP)-3 from the hypothalamus of an adult rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss). General and Comparative Endocrinology137: 205- 216.
- Tan L, Xu K, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy D, Rotzinger S (2008) Repeated intracerebral teneurin Cterminal associated peptide (TCAP)-1 injections produce enduring changes in behavioral responses to corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) in rat models of anxiety. Behav Brain Res 188:195–200
- Tan L, Xu K, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy D, Rotzinger S (2009) Teneurin C-terminal associated peptide (TCAP)-1 attenuates corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF)-induced c-Fos expression in the limbic system and modulates anxiety behavior in male Wistar rats. Behav Brain Res 201:198–206.
- Tapia-Arancibia L, Rage F, Givalois L, Arancibia S (2004) Physiology of BDNF: focus on hypothalamic function. Front. Neuroendocrinol. 25: 77–107.
- Trubiani G, Al Chawaf A, Belsham D, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Lovejoy D (2007) Teneurin carboxy (C)-terminal associated peptide-1 inhibits alkalosis-associated necrotic neuronal death by stimulating superoxide dismutase and catalase activity in immortalized mouse hypothalamic cells. Brain Res 1176:27–36.
- Wang L, Rotzinger S, Al Chawaf A, Elias C, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Qian X, Wang N-C, De Cristofaro A, Belsham D, Bittencourt JC, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy D (2005) Teneurin proteins possess a carboxy terminal sequence with neuromodulatory activity. Mol Brain Res 133:253–265.

Wisse B, Schwartz M (2003) The skinny on neurotrophins. Nature Neuroscience 6: 655 - 656.